Elucidating the Neuroprotective Role of Teneurin C-terminal Associated Peptide (TCAP)-1

By

Gina Trubiani

A thesis submitted in conformity with the requirements

for the degree of PhD in Zoology

Graduate Department of Cell and Systems Biology

University of Toronto

© Copyright by Gina Trubiani (2008)



Library and Archives Canada

Published Heritage Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

Bibliothèque et Archives Canada

Direction du Patrimoine de l'édition

395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

> Your file Votre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-44700-0 Our file Notre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-44700-0

NOTICE:

The author has granted a nonexclusive license allowing Library and Archives Canada to reproduce, publish, archive, preserve, conserve, communicate to the public by telecommunication or on the Internet, loan, distribute and sell theses worldwide, for commercial or noncommercial purposes, in microform, paper, electronic and/or any other formats.

The author retains copyright ownership and moral rights in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission.

AVIS:

L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque et Archives Canada de reproduire, publier, archiver, sauvegarder, conserver, transmettre au public par télécommunication ou par l'Internet, prêter, distribuer et vendre des thèses partout dans le monde, à des fins commerciales ou autres, sur support microforme, papier, électronique et/ou autres formats.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur et des droits moraux qui protège cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

In compliance with the Canadian Privacy Act some supporting forms may have been removed from this thesis.

While these forms may be included in the document page count, their removal does not represent any loss of content from the thesis.

Canada

Conformément à la loi canadienne sur la protection de la vie privée, quelques formulaires secondaires ont été enlevés de cette thèse.

Bien que ces formulaires aient inclus dans la pagination, il n'y aura aucun contenu manquant.

Elucidating the Neuroprotective Role of Teneurin C-terminal Associated Peptide (TCAP)-1

Gina Trubiani

PhD in Zoology (2008) Department of Cell & Systems Biology University of Toronto

ABSTRACT

The physiology of neuroprotection includes the mechanisms and strategies utilized to guard against neuronal injury or degeneration in the central nervous system (CNS). Degenerative disorders may be generally classified as either acute, such as stroke or nervous system injury/trauma or chronic such as Parkinson's (PD) or Alzheimer's (AD) The goal of neuroprotection is to limit neuronal dysfunction and death after such injury and attempt to maintain the highest possible integrity of cellular interactions in the brain resulting in undisturbed neural function. There is a wide range of agents currently under investigation and some can potentially be used in more than one disorder, as many of the underlying mechanisms of damage to neural tissues, in both acute disorders and in chronic neurodegenerative diseases, are similar. These agents include: free radical trappers/scavengers, anti-excitotoxic agents, apoptosis/ programmed cell death (PCD) inhibitors, anti-inflammatory agents, and neurotrophic factors. The objective of this research is to characterize a novel family of neuroprotective peptides, teneurin C-terminal associated peptide (TCAP), and to elucidate their protective mechanism .

I have investigated the possibility of TCAP-1 as having the ability to protect neurons during times of pH induced cellular stress due to a decreased incidence of

ii

necrosis. I show that TCAP may be upregulating reactive oxygen species (ROS) scavengers to confer neuroprotection during necrotic cell death. I have also shown that TCAP plays a neuroprotective role during apoptotic and glutamate induced stress by decreasing cleavage of death executers and increasing ERK activation and superoxide dismutase. Together, the data indicate that TCAP-1 may play a significant role in preventing neuronal loss in times of neurotoxin stress. Moreover, I have shown that TCAP increases brain derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) protein and gene expression in cell culture and consequently may confer survivability to cells under stress, thus demonstrating that TCAP may play a pivotal role in maintaining cell viability via modulating growth factor transcription and translation. Thus TCAP-1 may be implicated in activating essential survival pathways leading to the stabilization of the cell. This may prevent neuronal damage caused by neurodegenerative disorders and brain trauma.

Acknowledgements

Carpe Diem is a notable term that has been the quintessential keystone for my journey as a PhD student and an indicative reflection of my lifestyle for the past four years. I now believe that to forge ahead and to grasp every opportunity with conviction, despite risk and potential failure were fundamental tenets that have allowed me to succeed. Dotted with memories of persistence, stubbornness, anarchy and triumph my time in graduate school has been rewarding on various levels.

I would first like pay homage to my "famiglia" and thank them for their endless patience. My wonderful parents, Cellito and Angel have provided unconditional encouragement and humor and have never failed to lift my spirits even in the darkest of times. I will forever be grateful and humbled by your love and support.

I would like to give thanks to my supervisor, Dr. David A. Lovejoy, whom I have always viewed as a superb scientist with modern flair and infinite vision. My time as your graduate student will always be remembered as a period of integral personal growth and I will always be grateful for your guidance, insight and understanding. I would also like to thank my committee member, Dr. Susan Rotzinger who has offered valuable contributions to my research and mental well-being.

To my fellow lab mates who have each contributed to my liberation and salvation throughout this journey: Claudio, a beacon of strength and meticulousness; Laura, artistic and "digitally" gifted; Andrew, a complete riot; Tanya, a stealth interpretive dancer; Dhan, on Caribbean time and "lovin" it"; Arij, as the other half of Arigina, my travel buddy, partner in crime, hallway chair racing team and chocolate fondue accomplice, I would like to thank you for endless amusing rants and most importantly for your friendship.

I would like to attribute my skills of fortitude and controlled demeanor in times crisis to Rose and the Graduate Students' Union (GSU). My experience as a student activist at the GSU has forged everlasting bonds with incredible characters who have taught me to "productively focus my political fervor" and to moderately control "the beast within".

Great thanks are owed to my external support network of friends. The journey towards the completion of a doctorate is fraught with tribulations and sometimes an outside viewpoint provides much needed clarity and perspective. Finally, an ode to my dearest "Consigliera" and fellow cheese connoisseur, what words can describe our bond of rage and mirth? I believe these pearls of wisdom will suffice:

"Be who you are and say what you feel because those who mind don't matter and those who matter don't mind."

"I have heard there are troubles of more than one kind. Some come from ahead and some come from behind. But I've bought a big bat. I'm all ready you see. Now my troubles are going to have troubles with me!"

"I like nonsense; it wakes up the brain cells."

-Dr. Seuss

Table of Contents

Page Number

Title Page	i
Abstract	ii
Acknowledgements	iv
Table of Content	v
Abbreviations	ix
List of Figures and Tables	xi

Chapter 1:

Introduction: Investigating the potential role of Teneurin C-terminal associated peptide as a novel neuroprotective agent	
1.1	Neurodegeneration
	The history of cell death
	Understanding the ambiguity of cell death
1.2	Necrosis5
	Necrosis: cell death
	Necrosis in neuronal death
	Necrosis is neurodegenerative diseases
	The role of pH in necrosis
	pH and cell death during brain injury
	The relationship between ROS, pH and brain stress
1.3	Necroptosis15
	Necroptosis in neurodegenerative disease
	Necroptosis in neuronal cell death
1.4	Autophagy17
	Autophagy: cell death
	Autophagy in neuronal cell death
	Autophagy in neurodegenerative disease
	The role of pH in autophagy
1.5	Apoptosis22
	Apoptosis: programmed cell death
	Caspase-dependent neuronal apoptosis in neurodegenerative diseases
	The role of growth factors in apoptosis

1.6	Growth Factors	30
	Implications for growth factors in neuroprotection	
	Neurotrophins: Trk and p75 receptors	
	Neurotrophins and neuronal fate	
	Neurotrophins and neuroprotection	
1.7	Stress and Cell Death	.35
	The need for therapeutic cures	
	The potential neuroprotective role of peptides during times of stress	
1.8	Teneurin	.39
	Introduction to the teneurins	
	Characterization of the teneurin protein	
1.9	The teneurin C-terminus associated peptides (TCAP)	.42
	Introduction to the TCAP family	
	The neuromodulatory effects of TCAP	
1.10	Thesis Rationale	46
	Deducing the potential neuroprotective effects of TCAP	
	Working hypothesis and objectives	
1.11	References	49

Chapter 2:

death by stimulating superoxide dismutase and catalase activity in immortalized mouse hypothalamic cells	
2.1	Introduction64
2.2	Materials and Methods65
	Peptide synthesis
	Cell morphology analyses
	Cell proliferation and viability analysis
	Colorimetric caspase assay
	Caspase 3 and PARP cleavage by immunoblot
	Protein kinase B/Akt cell survival pathway
	Bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) Incorporation Assay
	Determination of necrosis and apoptosis activity
	Superoxide dismutase detection and measurement
	H_2O_2 toxicity and catalase activity
	Real-time PCR gene expression analysis
2.3	Results
	Cell morphology and proliferation
	Apoptosis (caspase and PARP) markers
	Survival pathway and Protein Kinase B/Akt
	Cell cycle and BrdU Uptake
	Fluorescent microscopy of necrosis and apoptosis markers
	Superoxide dismutase detection and measurement
	H_2O_2 toxicity and catalase activity

2.4	Discussion	
2.5	References	

Chapter 3:

Characterizing the role of TCAP-1 in preventing Etoposide and 5-FU induced apoptosis in neurons by increasing neurogenesis and decreasing caspase 3 cleavage	
3.1	Introduction104
3.2	Materials and Methods
	Determination of apoptosis activity: fluorescence study Detection of cleaved caspase 3 by immunoblot Bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) Incorporation Assay
	Real-time PCR gene expression analysis: caspase 3
3.3	Results
2.4	Regulation of Caspase protein and mRNA expression by TCAP-1
3.4 2.5	D1scussion
3.5	References130

Chapter 4:

TCAP-1 protects neurons from glutamate excitotoxicity via mediation of ERK activation and SOD1 regulation		
4.1	Introduction	136
4.2	Materials and Methods	138
	Viability Analysis (MTT assay): glutamate excitotoxicity induction	
	Endogenous ERK, PERK and SOD1 detection by immunoblot	
	Real-time PCR gene expression analysis: SOD1	
4.3	Results	140
	Viability Analysis (MTT assay): TCAP and glutamate toxicity	
	ERK and PERK protein expression	
	Superoxide dismutase detection and measurement	
4.4	Discussion	148
4.5	References	153

Chapter 5:

ТСАР	-1 confers neuroprotection by mediating growth factor regulation157
5 1	Introduction 158
5.2	Materials and Methods 162
5.2	Coll sulture are insubation treatment
	Mambalagy analysis
	DDNE: 11414 (14 (14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 1
	BDNF immunobiot detection in hypothalamic & hippocampal cells
	Real-time PCR gene expression analysis: BDNF
	siRNA mediated TCAP knockdown
	SiRNA mediated knockdown of TCAP and teneurin
	Rescue experiment: 270 TCAP siRNA
	MTT assay 5-FU cell death induction: 270 TCAP siRNA
	BDNF and caspase 3 protein expression in 270 TCAP siRNA
	Real-time PCR: BDNF and caspase 3 in 270 TCAP siRNA
5.3	Results172
	Morphology Analysis: E14 hippocampal cells with chronic TCAP-1
	treatment
	Detection of BDNF by immunoblot in E14 cells post chronic TCAP
	treatment
	Real-time PCR: BDNF in E14, N3, N38 & N46 cells post chronic TCAP
	treatment
	SiRNA mediated knockdown of TCAP and teneurin
	Morphology Analysis: 270 and 721 TCAP siRNA
	Puromyocin selected cells
	Stringent puromyocin selected cells
	Rescue Experiment: 270 TCAP siRNA: viability assay
	Mornhology Analysis: 5-FU rescue
	BDNF protein expression in 270 TCAP siRNA
	Caspase 3 protein expression in 270 TCAP signal
	BDNE mRNA expression in 270 TCAP siRNA
	Cospose 2 mPNA expression in 270 TCAP siQNA
5 1	Discussion 100
5.4 5.5	Discussion
5.5	Relefences
Chant	an fa
Conali	er 0: 109
Conci	usions
61	Summary
6.2	Future directions
63	Concluding Remarks
6.5 6.4	References
U. T	
Anner	ndix
~-Ph~1	Western blot data
	Letters of permission
	Ferreis of Lennippiqu

Abbreviations

3-MA 3-methyladenine 5-FU 5-fluorouracil AD Alzheimer's disease ADNF activity-dependent neurotrophic factor AIF apoptosis-inducing factor APAF-1 apoptotic protease activating factor 1 ATP adenosine triphosphate BAD Bcl-2-associated death promoter BAX Bcl-2-associated X protein BBB blood-brain barrier BCL2 B cell leukemia 2 BDNF brain derived neurotrophic factor BH3 Bcl-2 homology (BH) domain 3 cAMP cyclic adenosine monophosphate c. elegans Caenorhabditis elegans CNS central nervous system CREB cAMP responsive element binding protein CRF corticotrophin releasing factor CYT C cytochrome c DISC death-inducing signaling complex DR death domain receptors EGF epidermal growth factor ER endoplasmic reticulum ERK extracellular signal regulated protein kinase FADD Fas-associated death domain FAS Apoptosis Stimulating Fragment FAS L Fas-ligand (FasL) FGFs fibroblast growth factors FKHRL1 forkhead transcription factor GGF2 neuregulin glial growth factor-2 HI hypoxia-ischemia HD Huntington's disease ICV intracerebroventricular IGF insulin-like growth factors IKK IkappaB kinase ION isthmo-optic nucleus JAK janus kinase JNK1 c-Jun N-terminal kinase MAPK mitogen-activated protein kinase MCAO middle cerebral artery occlusion MPT mitochondrial permeability transition MPTP 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine MR magnetic resonance mRNA messenger RNA

MS multiple sclerosis mTOR mammalian target of rapamycin MTT 3-(4,5-Dimethylthiazol-2-yl)-2,5-diphenyltetrazolium bromide NE neonatal encephalopathy NEC-1 necrostatin-1 NF-kB nuclear factor-kappa B NGF nerve growth factor NMDA N-methyl-D-aspartic acid NPY neuropeptide Y NRIF neurotrophin-receptor-interacting factor NT3 neurotrophin 3 PD Parkinson's disease PCD programmed cell death pHe extracellular pH pHi intracellular pH PI propidium iodide PI-3K phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase PKC protein kinase C PTK protein tyrosine kinase p75NTR p75 neurotrophin receptor RIP receptor interacting protein ROS reactive oxygen species RTKs receptor tyrosine kinases SET serial endosymbiosis theory SIMPs soluble mitochondrial intramembrane proteins siRNA short interfering ribonucleic acid SNc sustantia nigra pars compacta SOD 1 superoxide dismutase 1 tBID truncated BH3 interacting domain death agonist TBP tatabox binding protein TCAP teneurin C-terminal associated peptide TGF transforming growth factors TNF tumor necrosis factor TNFR tumor necrosis factor receptor TRAD TNF-receptor associated death domain TRAIL tumor necrosis factor (TNF)-related apoptosis-inducing ligand TRK receptor tyrosine kinase VIP vasoactive intestinal peptide

Х

List of Figures and Tables

Chapter 1:

Figure 1.1. An embolus with both apoptotic and necrotic cell death features.

Figure 1.2. receptor mediated necrosis.

Figure 1.3. Ca²⁺ mediated necrosis in mammalian neurons.

Figure 1.4. Autophagy.

Figure 1.5. Apoptosis: the extrinsic pathway.

Figure 1.6. Apoptosis: the intrinsic pathways.

Figure 1.7. Apoptosis in neurons.

Figure 1.8. Teneurin.

Chapter 2:

Figure 2.1. Changes in cell morphology as a function of pH treatment.

Figure 2.2. Changes in cell number as a function of pH at 24 and 48 hrs.

Figure 2.3. Proliferation of N38 cells over the pH range at 24 and 48 hrs as assessed using an MTT assay.

Figure 2.4. Apoptosis biomarker activity.

Figure 2.5. Detection of Akt and phospho-Akt.

Figure 2.6. BrdU uptake by cells at all pHs at 24 and 48 hours.

Figure 2.7. Determination of apoptotic, necrotic and healthy cells.

Figure 2.8. Changes in superoxide, superoxide dismutase and copper chaperone activity as a function of TCAP treatment at 48 hrs.

Figure 2.9. Hydrogen peroxide toxicity and catalase activity.

Chapter 3:

- Figure 3.1. Viability of E14 and N38 cells treated with 5-FU, etoposide and TCAP-1 as determined by MTT activity.
- Figure 3.2. Determination of apoptotic and healthy cells in E14 and N38 cultured cells with 5-FU, etoposide and TCAP-1 treatments for 24 hrs.
- **Figure 3.3.** BrdU uptake by E14 and N38 cultured cells with 5-FU, etoposide and TCAP-1 treatments after 24 hrs.
- **Figure 3.4.** Caspase 3 cleavage in E14 and N38 cultured cells with 5-FU, etoposide and TCAP-1 treatments after 24 hrs.
- Figure 3.5. Caspase 3 mRNA expression in E14 and N38 cultured cells with 5-FU, etoposide and TCAP-1 after 24 hrs.

Chapter 4:

Figure 4.1. Viability of E14 hippocampal, N38, N3 and N46 hypothalamic cells with chronic TCAP-1 treatments of TCAP-1 10⁻⁷, 10⁻⁹M and glutamate as determined by MTT assay.

Figure 4.2. ERK biomarker activity.

Figure 4.3. PERK biomarker activity.

Figure 4.4. SOD1biomarker activity.

Figure 4.5. SOD1mRNA.

Chapter 5:

Table 1.primers used for RT-PCR to detect TCAPs and Teneurins.

Figure 5.1. Neuroprotective morphology of immortalized E14 hippocampal, N38, N3 and N46 hypothalamic cells with chronic TCAP-1 treatments of TCAP-1 10⁻⁷, 10⁻⁹M

Figure 5.2. BDNF biomarker activity and mRNA expression in E14 hippocampal, N38, N3 and N46 hypothalamic cells with chronic TCAP-1 treatments of TCAP-1 10^{-7} , 10^{-9} M.

Figure 5.3. Effect of TCAP and Teneurin expression on N38 cells transfected with TCAP-based siRNAs.

Figure 5.4. Puromyocin selected cells.

Figure 5.5. Stringent puromyocin selected cells.

Figure 5.6. Cell viability as assessed by an MTT assay in siRNA transfected cells after treatment with 5-FU and/ or TCAP-1.

Figure 5.7. Effect of TCAP-1 treatment on siRNA-transfection and 5-FU-exposure on cell morphology.

Figure 5.8. BDNF and cleaved caspase 3 biomarker activity and mRNA expression in N38, luciferase and 270 with treatments of TCAP-1 10⁻¹¹ and/or 5-FU.

Chapter 6:

Figure 6.1 Teneurin C-Terminal Associated Peptide model for neuroprotection. Figure 6.2. TCAP-1 prevents neuronal degradation in rat ischemic model.

Chapter 1: Introduction: Investigating the potential role of Teneurin Cterminal associated peptide as a novel neuroprotective agent

Neuroprotection is defined as protecting neurons from trauma and is undoubtedly a vital and relevant field of research. The central nervous system (CNS) is complex and essential yet still remains a mystery in so many regards. Our brain controls vital functions including voluntary movements and perception but also mediates learning, creativity, abstract thinking and emotions. These complex networks are orchestrated via multiple pathways of highly specialized neurons. The process of evolution has provided a skull and backbone to protect the CNS from outside mechanical injuries, and a molecular obstacle, the blood-brain barrier (BBB), to protect it from endogenous chemical agents and yet the brain remains vulnerable to neurodegenerative diseases associated with dramatic increases in human live expectancy. Diseases of the brain may be characterized by specific patterns of neuronal damage and degeneration but the molecular bases of these specific neuronal losses are not yet fully understood. The objective of contemporary research focuses on the necessity to find therapeutic solutions to avert the deleterious outcome of these diseases. The objective of this chapter is to examine the current understanding of cell death and the necessity to explore new methods of combating neuronal loss in brain disease. The data presented in this thesis indicates that TCAP peptides may represent a highly conserved system to protect and modulate neural circuitry of key regions during times of stress. The application of TCAP as a therapeutic agent may provide a novel means by which to protect the brain from otherwise irreversible damage.

1.1 Neurodegeneration

The history of cell death

Cell death is a phenomenon that was first observed and understood in the 19th century. Further experimental evidence was not attained until the mid-20th century. Most notable was in the 1950s the lab of Sydney Brenner at Cambridge, UK succeeded in tracing the entire embryonic cell lineage of *Caenorhabditis elegans (Kerr et al., 1972)*. Brenner's original interests were in genetics and development of the nervous system, but cell lineage and differentiation inevitably led him to the study of cell fate and one member of his laboratory, H. Robert Horvitz, commented on the unusual absence of certain cells in the adult:

"One aspect of the cell lineage particularly caught my attention: in addition to the 959 cells generated during worm development and found in the adult, another 131 cells are generated but are not present in the adult. These cells are absent because they undergo programmed cell death" – Horvitz (Hodgkin et al., 1979)

Beginning in the 1960s, several laboratories demonstrated that cell death was biologically controlled, now known as programmed cell death, today characterized as apoptosis (Kerr et al., 1972). By 1990, the genetic basis of programmed cell death had been established, and the first components of the cell death machinery, such as caspase 3, bcl-2, and Fas, had been identified, sequenced, and recognized as highly conserved in evolution (Wyllie et al., 1980). The rapidly growing field of neurodegeneration has provided ample understanding of the intricate process of cell termination and has broadened our appreciation of the multiple pathways to cell death. Moreover, the complex and convoluted manner through which a cell may experience death and how the

execution of such processes are controlled remain the focus of research aimed at preventing death and the correlative injurious effects on brain function. Although our comprehension of cell death has increased exponentially, we have yet to deduce how a cell commits to death and in what way it chooses a path to die. This mystery adds a complex dimension to neuroprotective research attempting to control neuronal death thus conferring survivability to compromised neurons, such as in debilitating neurodegenerative diseases.

Understanding the ambiguity of cell death

Mammalian neurons are amongst the most robust cell types, however, they are not invincible (Finklestein et al., 1987, David, 1988). Neuronal cell death occurs during the development of the CNS as well as in situations of physiological stress and trauma, such as acute injury and progressive degenerative diseases such as brain ischemia (Mattson et al., 2001, Friedlander, 2003). There is still much debate concerning the mechanisms of neuronal cell death during brain trauma due to the complexity of the cellular pathways. Moreover, neurons can undergo various forms of death such as apoptosis, autophagy, necrosis, necroptosis (Dunn, 1990, Yuan and Yankner, 2000). Apoptosis can be described as programmed cell suicide whereas necrosis is considered to be reactive cell homicide. Autophagy, on the other hand acts as a means of cell degradation, whereas necroptosis exhibits characteristics of all three types of cell death. However, these overlap greatly, for instance in the late stages of apoptosis cells will exhibit the same characteristics of necrosis, necroptosis and autophagy. For example, the cell death seen in the core of an

ischemic infarct is necrotic, whereas in the surrounding penumbra region the death is probably apoptotic (Friedlander, 2003) (Figure 1.1.). Regardless of the degenerative pathway, damaged or dead neurons are a hallmark of many neurodegenerative diseases including Alzheimer's, Parkinson's, and Huntington's disease as well as brain ischemia and multiple sclerosis (Siao and Tsirka, 2002).



Figure .1.1. An embolus with both apoptotic and necrotic cell death features. An embolus in the brain may be caused by a thrombus or other form of blockage in the blood vessels, resulting in little or no collateral flow. This eventually leads to hypoxia and necrotic cell death characterized by inflammation. In the penumbra, where there is some degree of collateral blood flow, a gradient of tissue perfusion establishes a threshold among necrosis, apoptosis and tissue survival.

These neurodegenerative conditions are characterized by their deleterious effects on brain function resulting from deterioration of neurons. The destruction of neurons in these conditions may be regulated by various forms of cell death and can be caused by damaged mitochondria, increased levels of excitotoxins such as glutamate, which increases calcium influx into the neurons and activates calcium dependent variables such as calpain, caspases radical oxygen species (ROS) and pH (Brorson et al., 1995a, Brorson et al., 1995b, Brorson et al., 1995c, Rathore et al., 2006, Wang et al., 2007). Fluctuations in brain homeostasis during times of neurodegenerative stress remains ambiguous. There are fluxes of calcium, pH and radical oxygen species that may occur and the interplay between variables is complex and overlapping. For instance, during both respiratory and metabolic alkalosis, increases in calcium occur in rat neurons due to intracellular calcium accumulating structures such as the mitochondria which in turn impinge on ROS production (Potapenko et al., 2004, Wang et al., 2007). Also, variations of intracellular and extracellular pH can influence diverse cellular functions such as glycolysis, protein synthesis, cell volume, receptor affinities, and membrane channel activity in turn affecting growth factor regulation and cell synthesis (Siao and Tsirka, 2002). Thus, several factors play a concomitant role in the brain throughout the cell death process.

1.2 Necrosis

Necrosis: cell death

Necrosis has been traditionally seen as the "unregulated" pathological cell death (Nicotera et al., 1999). The stimulus of death, such as ischemia, is itself often the direct cause of the demise of the cell. Recent studies have also suggested that in certain conditions, necrosis may also be a regulated cellular mechanism. Given that necrosis is a

rather ambiguous process, it will be defined here as the caspase-independent cell death that occurs under pathological conditions (Columbano, 1995, Nicotera and Lipton, 1999).

Some studies have revealed that when caspases are inhibited, apoptosis stimulating fragment (Fas) and tumor necrosis factor (TNF) can induce cell death with necrotic features including blebbing of the nuclear envelope, the formation of intracellular vacuoles and inflammation of the mitochondria and endoplasmic reticulum (ER) (Vercammen et al., 1997, Vercammen et al., 1998a, Vercammen et al., 1998b, Matsumura et al., 2000). What is intriguing is that this process entails the loss of mitochondrial membrane potential but no release of cytochrome c, indicating that the damage inflicted on the mitochondria by necrosis is different from that caused by apoptosis. However, the mechanism of receptor-mediated necrosis requires both adaptor protein Fas-associated death domain (FADD), which is also necessary for apoptosis and Ser/Thr receptor interacting protein (RIP), which is not required in apoptosis (Stanger et al., 1995, Holler et al., 2000). RIP has been shown to mediate TNF α -induced nuclear factor-kappa B (NF-κB) activation by recruiting the IkappaB kinase (IKK) complex to TNF receptor(TNFR) during apoptosis, however, during necrosis it must recruit IKK in a kinase-dependent fashion (Ting et al., 1996, Holler et al., 2000). Thus, it seems that FAS induced apoptosis/necrosis is mediated in a similar manner and subsequently bifurcate into two distinct signaling pathways (Figure 1.2.).



Figure 1.2. receptor mediated necrosis. The mechanism of receptor mediated necrosis requires FADD and RIP. RIP in turn, must recruit IKK in a kinase-dependent manner activating ROS generation eventually leading to NAD and ATP depletion causing necrosis to occur.

Necrosis in neuronal cell death

Blocking of Ca^{2+} channels in the ER can suppress necrotic degeneration, thus an increase in the concentration of cytoplasmic Ca^{2+} excreted by the ER stores may play a major role in necrosis in neurons (Bonfoco et al., 1995). Elevated cytoplasmic Ca^{2+} has been previously implicated in neuronal cell death, which is not surprising as Ca^{2+} has multiple roles in the regulation of various cell processes (Xue et al., 1999). However, it is clear that when intracellular Ca^{2+} concentrations exceed normal physiological levels, cell death does occur (Bonfoco et al., 1995).

Rises in intracellular Ca²⁺ may be induced by excitotoxicity caused by the accumulation of glutamate as a result of ischemic brain injury and subsequent over stimulation of post-synaptic glutamate receptors (Bonfoco et al., 1995). Calpains and cathepsins have been implicated in neuronal cell death under various neurotoxic conditions, including brain ischemia (Yamashima, 2000). According to this hypothesis, ischemic brain injury-induced N-methyl-D-aspartic acid (NMDA) activation leads to intracellular Ca²⁺ overload, which activates calpain, which in turn activates lysosomal cathepsin and induces necrosis; however, lack of specific calpain and cathepsins inhibitors and the multiple roles of both these proteins in cellular function place this hypothesis in question.

Intracellular Ca^{2+} also regulates necrosis and apoptosis through Bcl-2–associated X protein (Bax/Bak), two pro-apoptotic members of the B cell leukemia 2 (Bcl-2) family that control mitochondria integrity and resting concentrations of Ca^{2+} in the ER (Scorrano et al., 2003). In Bax/Bak double knockout cells, low ER Ca^{2+} levels cause resistance to proapoptotic factors that release Ca^{2+} stores, such as oxidative stress. Both Bax/Bak act as receptors for Bcl-2 homology domain 3 (BH3)-only proteins such as Bcl-2-associated death promoter (BAD) and truncated BH3 interacting domain death agonist (tBid), in the mitochondria, so the possibility that an unknown BH3-only factor could be activating Bax/Bak, thus releasing ER Ca^{2+} stores is a possibility. Thus, it seems that Bax/Bak could be regulating apoptosis and necrosis as both require the release of intracellular Ca^{2+} stores (Figure 1.3).



Figure 1.3. Ca²⁺ **mediated necrosis in mammalian neurons.** Brain injury such as ischemia induces NMDA activation leading to intracellular increase in Ca²⁺ causing calpain dependent activation of cathepsin. This leads to lysosomal damage, nuclear membrane disintegration and eventually necrosis.

Necrosis in neurodegenerative diseases

Necrotic cell death in the CNS follows acute ischemia or traumatic injury to the brain or spinal cord (Linnik et al., 1993, Martin, 2001). It occurs in areas that are most severely affected by abrupt biochemical collapse, which leads to the generation of free radicals and excitotoxins (e.g., glutamate, cytotoxic cytokines, and Ca²⁺). The histologic features of necrotic cell death are mitochondrial and nuclear swelling, dissolution of organelles, and condensation of chromatin around the nucleus (Martin, 1999). These events are followed by the rupture of nuclear and cytoplasmic membranes and the degradation of DNA by random enzymatic cuts in the molecule (Martin-Villalba et al.,

2001). Given these mechanisms and the rapidity with which the process occurs, necrotic cell death is extremely difficult to treat or prevent.

The role of pH in necrosis

Studies on pH have shown that brain alkalinization induces an increase of Ca^{2+} in neurons due to Ca^{2+} sequestering structures, such as the mitochondria and endoplasmic reticulum (Potapenko et al., 2004). Elevated cytoplasmic Ca^{2+} is implicated in neuronal cell death, more specifically, necrosis during brain ischemia (Deitmer and Rose, 1996, Kostyuk et al., 2003). Such excessive rises in Ca^{2+} may be induced by excitoxicity caused by brain ischemia, subsequently overstimulating postsynaptic glutamate receptors. Of these glutamate-gated channels, NMDA receptor channels play a key role in excitotoxicity as they conduct both Na⁺ and Ca²⁺ (Shishkin et al., 2002, Voitenko et al., 2004).

pH and cell death during brain injury

Various neurodegenerative diseases exist contingent upon various forms of cell death that in turn are mediated by their environments' surrounding pH. One of the logistical problems in understanding cell death and its corroborating factors is the ambiguity surrounding cell death. The current research indicates that many characteristics that were once thought to pertain only to apoptosis, now apply to necrosis as well.

Furthermore, novel functions have been identified within the cell death pathway, such as autophagy and necroptosis (Lemasters et al., 1998). The role of pH during trauma is essential as the body is continuously attempting to maintain physiological homeostasis, especially during times of stress. The current consensus is that following the initial insult, brain cells die by necrosis, apoptosis or a combination of the two and pH plays a pivotal role during these times (Traynelis and Cull-Candy, 1990).

Although the literature on brain acidosis is extensive, brain alkalosis, is not well understood. In the case of brain acidosis, this is a result of either an increase in tissue PCO₂ or an accumulation of acids produced by metabolism (Gennari et al., 1972). Severe hypercapnia, such as arterial PCO₂ around 300 mm Hg, may cause a fall in tissue pH to around 6.6 (Zauner et al., 2002). In severe ischemia and tissue hypoxia, anaerobic glycolysis leads to lactic acid accumulation (Xu et al., 1998). The deleterious effect of excessive lactic acidosis may be related to an influence on the following: synthesis and degradation of cellular constituents; mitochondrial function; cell volume control; postischemic blood flow; and stimulation of pathologic free radicals (Mabe et al., 1983, Levine et al., 1992, Lascola and Kraig, 1997).

In the case of high pH, intracellular alkalinization has been observed in cells undergoing cytokine deprivation (Khaled et al., 1999), gamma radiation (Dai et al., 1998), neuronal apoptosis (Ostermann et al., 2003) as well as hypoxia-ischemia (HI) (Robertson et al., 2002).

Studies on brain energy metabolism using phosphorous and proton magnetic resonance (MR) spectroscopy have allowed an understanding of energy changes within the brain following HI (Moon and Richards, 1973, Thornton et al., 1998). A phenomenon

named the "secondary energy failure" has been investigated. This energy failure is seen as the decline in high-energy phosphates occurring 6 to 8 hours after birth in infants with neonatal encephalopathy (NE) and the magnitude of this disruption can be compared with the eventual neurodevelopmental outcome (Thornton et al., 1998, Robertson et al., 2002). A similar relationship between intracellular alkalosis and the severity of brain injury in term infants has also been found. Infants with the most alkaline brain cells had more severe changes on MR imaging within the first 2 weeks of life and the worst neurodevelopmental outcome at one year. This brain alkalosis was seen to persist for some months in those with the worst outcome (Robertson et al., 2002).

The return of pH_i to normal values may be deleterious to cells that have undergone HI due to the pH paradox (LaManna, 1996, LaManna et al., 1996a, LaManna et al., 1996b). Possible mechanisms leading to the pH-dependent injury include the onset of the mitochondrial permeability transition, leading to uncoupling of oxidative phosphorylation and aggravation of adenosine triphosphate (ATP) depletion, (Lemasters et al., 1998) and an exacerbation of excitotoxic neuronal injury due to increased NMDA activation at alkaline pH_i (Traynelis and Cull-Candy, 1990). An understanding of transmembrane transporters leading to brain alkalosis after HI, therefore, may be important in defining possible neuroprotective strategies.

Intracellular pH, volume and cell proliferation are influenced by the electroneutral Na^+/H^+ transporter, which is thought to normalize pH_i on reperfusion (Grinstein et al., 1989, Wakabayashi et al., 1992). At low pH_i, binding of H⁺ to the modifier site activates the exchanger (Jakubovicz et al., 1987). The Na⁺/H⁺ transporter has been implicated in post-ischemic alkalinization after experimental HI. The time course of pH_i recovery after

cardiac arrest was altered by amiloride, a Na^+/H^+ exchange blocker (Ferimer et al., 1995). In vitro experiments suggest that Na^+/H^+ exchanger blockade may be beneficial to cell survival after transient HI. A slower rate of pH_i recovery with amiloride was associated with neuronal protection (Vornov et al., 1996).

One of the other major regulators of pH_i, the Na⁺/HCO₃ cotransporter, is unique to glial cells and in times of acute experimental stroke in penumbral and peri-infarct areas, intracellular brain alkalinization occurs, characterized by depolarization in astrocytes due to delayed expression of glial fibrillary acidic protein mRNA (a marker of reactive astroglia) (Lascola and Kraig, 1997). Suppression of peri-infarct depolarizations with dizocilpine decreased the frequency of alkaline pH_i shifts (Back et al., 2000).

Experimental studies have demonstrated elevated brain tissue lactate despite restoration of ATP after transient HI; in fact, high lactate levels persist while brain pH_i has become alkalotic (Kogure et al., 1978, Kogure et al., 1980). There is increasing evidence that the high levels of lactate during this postischemic phase aid neuronal survival; however, lactate clearance and pH_i increase occur at different time courses (Schurr and Rigor, 1998). For example, clearance of lactate occurs over approximately 30 minutes of reperfusion (Lei and Peeling, 1998). After this, there is a secondary increase in brain lactate occurring after 12 to 24 hours (Penrice et al., 1996, Penrice et al., 1997), thought to be caused by renewed production of lactate in brain tissue (Rothman et al., 1991). Exaggerated astrocyte glycolysis may be a possible mechanism leading to this increase in brain lactate. Brain pH_i neutralizes within 5 to 15 minutes of reperfusion and subsequently may become alkaline (Mabe et al., 1983, Allen et al., 1988). This can be explained by the observation that the hyperemic washout of CO₂ is complete by 5

minutes of perfusion and that ionic gradients are reestablished within 2 to 5 minutes. Exchangers may then be upregulated leading to a rapid pH_i recovery (Robertson et al., 2002).

In vitro studies have indicated that intervention to prevent rebound alkalosis immediately after HI may be neuroprotective (Vornov et al., 1996). As brain alkalosis may persist for weeks after an insult, intervention might be possible in both the subacute and chronic phase. To further substantiate this finding the role of pH in early human focal ischemia using phosphorus-31 nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy was investigated. Serial ischemic brain pH levels indicated a progression from early acidosis to subacute alkalosis (Levine et al., 1992). The data suggest a link between high- energy phosphate metabolism and brain pH, especially during the period of ischemic brain acidosis.

The relationship between ROS, pH and brain stress

It is apparent that pH plays a fundamental role in brain homeostasis; in particular brain alkalosis has been shown to be detrimental to neurons. Previous studies have supported a link between alkalosis and radical oxygen species (ROS) (Majima et al., 1998, Susa and Wakabayashi, 2003). ROS have been shown to accumulate in the brain especially under neurodegenerative conditions. In one study, cells cultured under alkaline conditions can increase ROS levels, mitochondrial damage and cell death. Overexpression of SOD2 (Mn SOD) was shown to prevent cell death (Majima et al., 1998). There is little that is known about pH and ROS concentrations in the microenvironments

surrounding cells and in tissue interstices, although pH concentrations appear to vary widely in local microenvironments and ROS may follow suite. A clearer understanding of ROS and pH in neuronal populations afflicted with brain damage may provide a fundamental link between the need for oxidative stress relief which may in turn attenuate alkalotic induced cell death.

1.3 Necroptosis

Necroptosis in neurodegenerative disease

While the long standing dogma has been that caspase activation is essential for apoptosis to occur, there have been recent studies suggesting that this is not the case. In fact, in some situations, caspase inhibition does not prevent death domain receptor (DR) cell death and the morphology is characteristic of necrosis as opposed to apoptosis (Schulze-Osthoff et al., 1994, Vercammen et al., 1998b, Holler et al., 2000, Matsumura et al., 2000). The distinct necrotic morphological characteristics: irregular disintegration of the cell, small surface evaginations caused by the loss of control of the water influx through the plasma membrane and inflammation, is exhibited by multiple cell types when undergoing Fas/TNFR family of death domain receptors (DR) cell death without caspase activation (Rello et al., 2005). This would indicate the existence of an alternative noncaspase dependent apoptotic cell-death-pathway. The difficulty in such an assumption is that the mechanisms of the DR-induced non apoptotic pathway are unclear. It has been demonstrated that there is the existence of a common necrotic cell death pathway activated by a DR signal in the absence of cellular damage, suggesting that necrosis *in*

vivo might be regulated at the cellular level (Degterev et al., 2005). By identifying necrostatin-1 (Nec-1), a small molecule inhibitor of cell death caused by DR stimulation in the presence of caspase inhibition, detection of DR signaling that triggers an alternative apoptotic pathway was elucidated and termed necroptosis. Nec-1 inhibited all published examples of necrotic cell death induced by DR activation in the presence of caspase inhibitors. Nec-1 had no effect on apoptotic cells, meaning it did not affect the number of Annexin V-positive and propidium iodide (PI)-negative cells, an indicator of apoptosis. Nec-1 did not induce any change in apoptotic morphology, cytoplasm condensation, chromatin marginalization and nuclear fragmentation. It completely inhibited the appearance of necrotic morphology, nuclear condensation and loss of membrane integrity. Also, autophagy, the process of protein degradation via phagocytosis, has been implicated in caspase independent cell death (Klionsky and Emr, 2000, Gozuacik and Kimchi, 2004). The characteristic double membrane enclosed vesicles were observed in necroptotic cells; however, necroptosis proceeded normally in the presence of 3-methyladenine (3MA), an inhibitor of autophagy. This suggests that autophagy is a downstream result of necroptosis as opposed to a contributing factor (Gozuacik and Kimchi, 2007).

Necroptosis in neuronal cell death

Necroptosis has been shown to be a delayed component of ischemic neuronal injury. Neuronal cell death caused by ischemic brain injury has been documented as involving DR (Martin-Villalba et al., 1999, Rosenbaum et al., 2000, Martin-Villalba et

al., 2001) and having a non apoptotic component (Gwag et al., 1995, Lo et al., 2003), thus making necroptosis a likely component of cell death during brain ischemia. By using a variant of Nec-1 it was demonstrated that necroptosis was blocked, while caspasedependent apoptosis was not. This could signify that necroptosis may function as a mechanism to expel damaged cells under stress conditions when apoptosis is inhibited.

1.4 Autophagy

Autophagy: cell death

Autophagy is a subset of physiological cell death in higher organisms associated with extensive formation of intracellular vacuoles (Schweichel and Merker, 1973). Thus, proteins participating in autophagy undergo a process of intracellular bulk degradation in which cytoplasmic components including organelles are sequestered within doublemembrane vesicles that deliver the contents to the lysosome/vacuole for degradation (Figure 1.4). Autophagy is tightly regulated by the serine/threonine protein kinase mammalian target of rapamycin (mTor) (Ravikumar et al., 2003, Ravikumar et al., 2004, Jaboin et al., 2007, Sarkar et al., 2007, Yokoyama et al., 2007, Zeng and Zhou, 2008). There are three primary forms of autophagy: chaperone-mediated autophagy, microautophagy and macroautophagy (Klionsky and Emr, 2000).



Figure 1.4. Autophagy. A generalized schematic depicting the catabolic process of autophagy, involving the degradation of cell components through lysosomes.

Chaperone-mediated autophagy results from the delivery of the proteins with the signature sequence of KFERQ to lysosomes through designated lysosomal transporters and, therefore, may be primarily involved in the degradation of specific proteins (Dice, 1990). Microautophagy occurs when a protruding or invaginating portion of pre-existing vacuolar membrane occurs in order to engulf cytosol or organelles (Dice and Terlecky, 1990). During macroautophagy, the sequestering vesicles, termed autophagosomes, fuse with the lysosome or vacuole resulting in the delivery of an inner vesicle (autophagic body) into the lumen of the degradative compartment and is the main mechanism involved in the degradation and recycling constituent of intracellular organelles (Dice et al., 1990).

Autophagy and neuronal cell death

Neuronal cell death with features of autophagy has been described in vertebrate development, such as the naturally occurring developmental death of neurons in chick isthmo-optic nucleus (ION) (Clarke, 1990). Both anterograde signals from the tectum and retrograde signals from the retina is required for the survival of developing chick (ION). The neurons of ION that make harmful projections are eliminated through formation of autophagic vacuoles. Nerve growth factor (NGF) deprivation-induced sympathetic neuronal cell death and serum deprivation-induced death of PC12 cells also seem to exhibit autophagic features (Xue et al., 1999).

A conclusive demonstration of involvement of autophagy in neuronal cell death is based on the premise that a loss of function mutation is one of the genes required for autophagy, which can also prevent neuronal cell death. Unfortunately, due to the lack of understanding of autophagy in mammalian cells such an assumption is difficult to prove. However, a functional role of autophagy in neuronal cell death has been suggested through the inhibition of autophagy and delay of neuronal cell death by 3-MA, which has also been shown to inhibit *in vitro* class III phosphatidylinositol-kinase activity, found to be required for the sequestration step of autophagy in yeast (Klionsky, 2005). Evidence supporting the role of autophagy in neuronal cell death has also implicated 3-MA, in that it has the ability to delay apoptosis in various systems, such as NGF deprivation induced death of sympathetic neurons (Xue et al., 1999); however, given the poor specificity of 3-MA this assumption must not be considered conclusive.

Autophagy in neurodegenerative diseases

Autophagy is responsible for the degradation of normal proteins and is involved in cellular remodeling found during metamorphosis, aging and differentiation, as well as for the digestion and removal of abnormal proteins that would otherwise accumulate following toxin exposure, cancer or degenerative disease (Xue et al., 1999). Autophagy is correlated with the formation of autophagosomes, autolysosomes, electron-dense membranous autophagic vacuoles (with double membranes), membranous whorls and multivesicular bodies, as well as the engulfment of entire organelles (i.e. mitochondria), which can be seen at the ultrastructural level (Klionsky and Kumar, 2006). A number of studies have demonstrated the presence of autophagy in the brain in Huntington's disease (HD). Similarly, autophagic degeneration was observed in AD patients. In 1997, several PD patients' ultrastructural examinations revealed characteristics of apoptosis and autophagic degeneration in melanized neurons of the sympathetic neurons (Stefanis et al., 2001). The results suggest that even at the final stage of the disease, the dopaminergic neurons are undergoing an active process of cell death.

Increased levels of autophagy were also found in neuronal cell lines expressing mutant proteins associated with diseases such as PD and HD. Expression of PD-associated A53T, but not wild type, α -synuclein in PC12 cells caused extensive autophagic vacuole formation (Stefanis et al., 2001). Excess amounts of vesicles were also observed in biopsy tissue from HD patients (Bahr and Bendiske, 2002). Over expression of the protein mutant, huntington, which causes the disease, was found to result in the formation of cathepsin D-positive autophagic vacuoles, which subsequently

accumulated huntington (Kegel et al., 2000). The mechanism of such formations remains unclear.

The role of pH in autophagy

Autophagy is a phenomenon that cannot be compartmentalized in context of one kind of cell death and given its ambiguous nature the role of pH remains allusive as well. However, there have been documented cases of pH playing a role in autophagic activity. During tissue ischemia, acidosis develops followed by mitochondrial permeability transition (MPT) leading to downstream pathway activation of cell death. The MPT occurs in several forms of necrotic cell death, including oxidative stress, pH-dependent ischemia/reperfusion injury and Ca²⁺ ionophore toxicity (Hunter et al., 1976, Bernardi, 1996). After the initial insult, a small fraction of mitochondria spontaneously depolarize and enter an acidic lysosomal compartment, suggesting that the MPT precedes the normal process of mitochondrial autophagy. A model is proposed in which onset of the MPT to increasing numbers of mitochondria within a cell leads progressively to autophagy, apoptosis and necrotic cell death (Dunn, 1990). Because of acidosis, anoxic cell death is substantially delayed (Lemasters et al., 1998). However, when pH is restored to normal after reperfusion (reoxygenation at pH 7.4), cell death occurs rapidly, termed the "pH paradox". This death is caused by pH-dependent onset of the MPT, which is blocked by reperfusion at acidotic pH, cell death then takes the form of autophagy (Lemasters et al., 1998).

1.5 Apoptosis

Apoptosis: programmed cell death

The term apoptosis was coined in the early 1970s, although the phenomenon of apoptosis was described already in the late 1700s (Buja et al., 1993). The word, apoptosis, is derived from Greek roots meaning, "dropping off" such as in the case of falling of leaves. Since its original morphological characterization as a distinct form of cell death, apoptosis has been widely studied for its incidence, biochemistry and genetics (Nagata, 1997). In order to characterize apoptosis, there first has to be some kind of causative factor, which activates the apoptotic pathway (Nagata, 1994). This activation is followed by induction of the apoptotic signaling, and an initiator phase, including changes in mitochondrial permeability, and activation of upstream caspases (Arends and Wyllie, 1991). The apoptotic process is then further spread to an effector phase, which ultimately leads to the actual degradation of the cell, including cytoplasmic blebbing, endonuclease activity and nuclear fragmentation and cell death (Honig and Rosenberg, 2000).

The diversity of stimuli that can activate and regulate apoptosis is extensive, and so will be the diversity of subsequent signaling pathways. A trigger for apoptosis can be a complex external signal resulting from depletion of growth factors or nutrients, accumulation of toxic metabolites, pH shifts, oxygen deprivation or excessive formation of reactive oxygen species (Arends and Wyllie, 1991, Buja et al., 1993). It can also be a more specific signal mediated through signaling, such as Fas and its corresponding receptor Fas/TNFR1. The process leading to apoptosis is regulated through various
kinases and second messengers, such as protein tyrosine kinases (PTKs), mitogenactivated protein kinase (MAPK) and Ras signaling pathways, protein kinase C (PKC), and cyclic AMP (cAMP) and Ca²⁺ related pathways (Arends and Wyllie, 1991, Hale et al., 1996). Also, loss of cell attachment in a normal healthy cell can initiate apoptotic death (Anglade et al., 1997a, Anglade et al., 1997b). The cell surface death receptor pathway and the mitochondria-initiated pathway are the major systems known to activate the executioners of caspase-dependent apoptosis.

The Fas-ligand (FasL) activated pathway is one of the best-understood initiators of apoptosis, and the corresponding receptors are widely distributed throughout the body. It is often active in cells from the immune system, and it is important in the downregulation of the immune response and elimination of self-reactive lymphocytes (Arnoult et al., 2003). The first stage of apoptosis signaling principally occurs through the interaction between extracellular ligands, FasL, TNF-a, or tumor necrosis factor (TNF)related apoptosis-inducing ligand (TRAIL), and their cognate receptors such as members of the TNF receptor family, Fas, TNFR1, and TRAIL receptors, respectively (Arends and Wyllie, 1991). This is followed by the receptor trimerization and activation of the deathdomain and recruitment of TNF-receptor associated death domain (TRADD) and/or FADD. These components form the death-inducing signaling complex (DISC) that recruits and activates procaspase -8, which subsequently activates downstream caspases, such as caspase-3, and finally results in apoptotic cell death (Cecconi et al., 1998). However, even if the death signal is propagated from the death receptor, it can be suppressed at several points along the pathway. There are proteins that directly inhibit the procaspase recruitment and /or activation at the level of DISC. These include death

effector domain containing proteins, FADD-like ICE inhibitory proteins (FLIP) that compete with procaspases of FADD binding (Cryns and Yuan, 1998) (Figure 1.5).



Figure 1.5. Apoptosis: the extrinsic pathway. The extrinsic pathway begins outside a cell, when conditions in the extracellular environment determine that a cell must die. Binding of Fas ligand (FasL or CD95L) to the Fas receptor (CD95) results in clustering of receptors and initiates the extrinsic pathway. Fas is a member of the so-called "death receptor" family, which includes the TNF receptor. Fas clustering recruits FADD and pro-caspase 8 to the complex. Concentration of pro-caspase 8 results in its autocatalysis and activation; activated caspase 8 cleaves pro-caspase 3, which then undergoes autocatalysis to form active caspase 3, a principle effector caspase of apoptosis.

Apoptosis is an energy-based process and the mitochondria plays a pivotal role in apoptosis. The functions of the mitochondria include the MPT and disruption of essential mitochondrial functions and release of soluble mitochondrial intramembrane proteins (SIMPs), such as cytochrome c (cyt c), procaspase-3 and apoptosis-inducing factor (AIF) (Clarke, 1990, Deshmukh et al., 2002). The suggested role of the mitochondria as the "sensor of cellular stress" might derive from their ancient endosymbiotic bacterial origin (Petit et al., 1995, Margulis, 1996). Margulis was a supporter of the `serial endosymbiosis theory' (SET) whereby endosymbiosis could explain the origin of both microtubules and mitochondria. Margulis argued that eukaryotes originated first from a symbiotic relationship between a host archaeon (with a nucleoid membrane) and an endosymbiotic spirochete, with the spirochete providing mobility to the archaeon. The chimeric organisms generated by this symbiosis only later acquired a respiring bacterial symbiont that eventually evolved into extant mitochondria. This second endosymbiosis is well supported by the structure of mitochondria, the presence of a circular mitochondrial genome (in many eukaryotes) and the sequence of mitochondrial DNA.

The mitochondria can trigger apoptotic cell death by at least three general mechanisms: 1) disruption of electron transport and energy metabolism, 2) release of proapoptotic caspase activators, or 3) alteration of cellular redox potential (Shimizu et al., 1998). When cyt c is released into cytoplasm, it can activate caspases and induce apoptosis (Liu et al., 2004). Another consequence of the release may also be disruption of the electron transport chain and energy production of mitochondria (Yang et al., 1997). This, in turn, depends on the cell type and the amount of cyt c in the mitochondria; if there is excess of cyt c, the mitochondria may tolerate this release, and the electron transport chain functional. Also caspase activation by cyt c depends on the amount of endogenous caspase inhibitors, which can prevent consequences of cyt c release, even when it is released in large quantities (Desjardins et al., 1985, Yang et al., 1997). The mitochondria is implicated as an important player in several neurodegenerative diseases, such as Alzheimer's disease and Parkinson's disease, in

which the mitochondrial function is often disturbed (Green and Kroemer, 1998, Green and Reed, 1998) (Figure 1.6.).



Figure 1.6. Apoptosis: the intrinsic pathways. The intrinsic apoptosis pathway begins when an injury occurs within the cell. The injury could result in necrosis and produce an inflammatory response, but the apoptotic machinery is in place to ensure that the damaged cell is packaged and removed cleanly, in order to prevent inflammation. Mitochondrial damage, for example, can initiate the intrinsic pathway, overcoming the effect of pro-survival protein Bcl2. Cytochrome c, released from damaged mitochondria, binds Apaf1, which then activates an initiator caspase, in this case caspase 9, which then activates the effector caspase, caspase 3. Other proteins released from damaged mitochondria, Smac/DIABLO and Omi/HtrA2, counteract the effect of IAPs (inhibitor of apoptosis proteins), which normally bind and prevent activation of caspase 3

One family of proteins that is critical to regulating both extracellular and mitochondrial induction of apoptosis is the Bcl-2 family (Du et al., 2000, Pawlowski and Kraft, 2000). Bcl-2 was shown to be the mammalian homolog of CED-9, recognized for its anti-apoptotic function in *Caenorhabditis elegans (c. elegans)* (Yuan et al., 1993, Jabbour et al., 2004). All members of the Bcl-2 family contain at least one of the four Bcl-2 homology domains (BH1-BH4) that are important to the homo- and heterodimerization and thus to their function on cell survival (Leung and Wang, 1999). The anti-apoptotic proteins of the family include: $Bcl-x_L$, Bcl-w and Mcl-1, in addition to Bcl-2. Pro-apoptotic members of the family include the more closely related proteins that contain more than one BH-domain such as Bax and Bak, and also more distantly related proteins that contain only the BH3 domain, such as Bik, Blk, Bad and Bid (Brambilla et al., 1996). Heterodimerization is not required for anti-apoptotic function but it is essential for the pro-apoptotic function in the group of proteins that contain only the BH3 domain (Ghanem et al., 2001).

The pro-survival Bcl-2 is a 26-kDa protein that is localized in the mitochondrial, endoplasmic reticulum and perinuclear membranes (Antonsson et al., 1997). Bcl-2 belongs to the family of proto-oncogenes, but the ability of Bcl-2 to block apoptosis is different from other oncogenes; it can support cells that are destined to die without affecting the proliferation rate of the cell (Zhang et al., 2000). It is possible that the location of Bcl-2 might be a key feature of its function. Because Bcl-2 is involved in maintaining the homeostatic status, including the mitochondrial membrane status and balance of the interactions between the members of the Bcl-2 protein family (e.g. Bax) and interactions between Bcl-2 and other proteins, such as direct interaction with cyt c or apoptotic protease activating factor 1 (apaf-1), it may be one of the crucial players in the mitochondria-based apoptosis sensing system (Ghanem et al., 2001).

Caspase-dependent neuronal apoptosis in neurodegenerative diseases

Apoptotic cell death can be a feature of both acute and chronic neurologic diseases (Martin, 1999, Yuan and Yankner, 2000, Martin, 2001). After acute insults, apoptosis occurs in areas that are not severely affected by the injury. For example, after ischemia, there is necrotic cell death in the core of the lesion, where hypoxia is most severe, and apoptosis occurs in the penumbra, where collateral blood flow reduces the degree of hypoxia (Allen et al., 1988). Apoptotic death is also a component of the lesion that appears after brain or spinal cord injury (Rink et al., 1995, Crowe et al., 1997, Lei and Peeling, 1998). In chronic neurodegenerative diseases, such as Huntington's disease and Alzheimer's disease, it is the predominant form of cell death (Smale et al., 1995, Thomas et al., 1995, Stadelmann et al., 1999).

Apoptosis exhibits specific morphological characteristics including nuclear condensation and fragmentation, cytoplasmic shrinkage, plasma membrane blebbing, and exposure of phosphatidylserine (Cohen, 1997). The fragmented portions of the cells are then transported out of the cell via phagocytosis by macrophages, without inducing an inflammatory response. These same characteristics are also observed in neurons, caused by acute and chronic injury (Fadeel and Orrenius, 2005).

In the vertebrate nervous system, up to 50-80% or more of different types of neurons die before embryonic development is complete (Cecconi et al., 1998). Despite massive death during development, mature neurons are among the most long-lived cell types in mammals. Therefore, because neurons are post-mitotic cells, meaning they are not able to divide, a constant survival support is considered to be necessary for the

maintenance of neuronal cells and the nervous system (Yuan and Yankner, 2000). Apoptosis is regulated by survival and death signals such as the NGF-regulated neuronal survival pathways. NGF binding to its receptor tyrosine kinase (TrkA), activates prosurvival proteins such as phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase (PI-3K), Akt, and MAPK, which regulate apoptosis by inhibiting pro-apoptotic proteins such as Bax and Forkhead and by activating pro-survival proteins such as cAMP responsive element binding protein (CREB) and NF- κ B (Yuan and Yankner, 2000). The balance is maintained between the "survival factors" that constantly reduce and inactivate the amount or activity of "death factors" cell death effector proteins to harmless levels (Conradt and Horvitz, 1998). Eventually, at a so-called cell death and survival checkpoint, the ratio between antiapoptotic Bcl-2 and pro-apoptotic Bax determines whether neurons will survive or die by apoptosis (Datta et al., 1999). If the survival factors, such as growth factors, are inadequate, the amount of anti-apoptotic restraining force might be insufficient, and consequently the cell may proceed into apoptosis following cytochrome c release and caspase activation.

The role of growth factors in apoptosis

Important neurotrophic factors include NGFs, neurotrophins -3 and -4, neuropoietins, insulin-like growth factors (IGFs), transforming growth factors (TGFα), BDNF and fibroblast growth factors (FGFs). These factors, as well as others, regulate the growth and survival of neurons, both during development and adult life, by signaling through specific cell surface receptors and several downstream messengers and pathways (Motoyama et al., 1995). The major survival pathways that are activated by these factors, and that have been repeatedly implicated in neuronal survival are the PI-3K and MAPK, or extracellular signal regulated protein kinase (ERK) pathways (Putcha et al., 2001) (Figure 1.7).



Figure 1.7. Apoptosis in neurons. Apoptosis in neurons is regulated by survival and death signals such as the nerve growth factor (NGF)-regulated neuronal survival pathways. If the survival factors (e.g. growth factors) are inadequate, the amount of anti-apoptotic restraining force might be insufficient, and consequently the cell may proceed into apoptosis following cytochrome c release and caspase activation.

1.6 Growth factors

Implications for growth factors in neuroprotection

The neurotrophin family of proteins plays an important role in determining the survivability of neurons during embryonic development as well as in the adult (Castren,

2004). Neurotrophins such as BDNF can mediate neuronal survival and activitydependent plasticity by binding to two receptors, either the Trk family of RTKs (receptor tyrosine kinases) and the p75NTR (p75 neurotrophin receptor)(Beck et al., 1994). The receptors may be activated by the mature or precursor neurotrophin and, therefore, elucidating the cellular mechanisms associated with neurotrophins is multifarious and remains ambiguous (Tabakman et al., 2004).

Neurotrophins: Trk and p75 receptors

Embryologists in the early 1950s discovered and characterized a family of proteins expressed in the mammalian brain, they coined the neurotrophins, and consisted of NGF, BDNF, NT3 (neurotrophin 3) and NT4 (Andrews, 2003). They postulated that these neurotrophins mediated processes in the development of the nervous system as well as controlled functions in the adult brain (Ebadi et al., 1998). These impacts on the brain were classified into two categories: the first being that they act as growth factor support for adult neurons as well as activity-dependent plasticity (Pardridge, 2002b).

Two types of receptors are implicated in mediating neurotrophic function, the Trk family of RTKs and p75NTR (Samii et al., 1994). The process is as follows: the Trk receptor dimerizes and becomes catalytically active and undergoes autophosphorylation once the ligand has been bound. This results in activation of the MAPK, PI3K and phospholipase C- γ 1 pathways(Bibel and Barde, 2000), which act to intercept nuclear and mitochondrial cell-death programs(Chao, 2003).

The activation of the MAPK pathway is essential for the neurotrophin-induced differentiation of neuronal and neuroblastoma cells. Several pathways can lead from Trk receptors to MAPK activation, most involving the phosphorylation of tyrosine residues in the Trk receptors. The various MAPKs activated through Ras and Rap1 have different downstream targets that mediate gene transcription via activation of several different transcription factors resulting in diverse biological responses (Alberch et al., 2002, Chao, 2003, Castren, 2004).

The recruitment of PI3K to activated Trk receptors is critical for receptormediated survival signalling via second messengers that activate the serine threonine kinase Akt (also known as protein kinase B). Substrates of Akt include proteins involved in several steps of the cell death pathway including: forkhead transcription factor (FKHRL1), Bad, Caspase-9, GSK3 β , and NF κ B), all of which can be intercepted by Akt (Ibanez, 1995, Kaplan and Miller, 2000).

In contrast, activation of the p75NTR receptor has been implicated in neuronal cell death through its activation of the JNK1 (c-Jun N-terminal kinase) pathway and the p53 pathway, as well as through the neurotrophin-receptor-interacting factor (NRIF) (Haapasalo et al., 1999). However, the opposite has also been found, where the p75NTR receptor has been shown to promote neuronal cell survival through its activation of the NF- κ B transcription factor, following its interaction with NGF. p75NTR can also promote neuronal cell migration (Ebadi et al., 1998). Trk receptors can play a part in neuronal cell death. Therefore, neuronal cell fate seems to be a balancing act that is in part determined by the associated signalling molecules elicited upon activation of the receptor.

Neurotrophins and neuronal fate

Neurodegeneration has been at the forefront of research for decades, however the mechanism through which a neuron survives under stress remains uncertain. Neurotrophins have been implicated in mediating death and survival in both the developing and adult brain. In particular, a decrease in Trk receptor expression and subsequent decrease in trophic support has been shown to increase cell loss (Wu and Pardridge, 1999). Also, the p75NTR has been shown to have increased expression during brain injury causing degenerative effects following the trauma (Huang and Reichardt, 2003). Expression of p75NTR is increased in rat motor neurons following sciatic nerve lesion (Huang and Reichardt, 2003), in the hippocampus following seizure and is also associated with neuronal degeneration following experimentally induced ischemia and AD associated with apoptotic cell death due to binding of b-amyloid (Hennigan et al., 2007).

Neurotrophins and neuroprotection

The neurotrophins have been shown to be crucial mediators of neuroprotection against several deleterious diseases leading to neuronal cell loss (Pardridge, 2002a). For instance, Huntington's disease is a neurodegenerative disorder characterized by a selective degeneration of striatal projection neurons (Gratacos et al., 2001). Neuroprotective therapy could be achieved with the knowledge of the specific trophic requirements of these neuronal populations (Alberch et al., 2002). Thus, the induction of

endogenous trophic response or the exogenous administration of neurotrophic factors may help to prevent or stop the progression of the illness (Hennigan et al., 2007).

Excitotoxicity has been implicated in the etiology of HD, because intrastriatal injection of glutamate receptor agonists reproduces some of the neuropathological features of this disorder (Castren, 2004). Neurotrophins, BDNF, NGF, NT-3 and NT-4 have been investigated as potential candidates to provide selective protection for basal ganglia circuits, which are affected in striatonigral degenerative disorders, such as HD or multisystem atrophy (Huang and Reichardt, 2003).

NGF act as an endogenous neurotrophic factor for central cholinergic neurons, which are depleted in AD (Kazanis et al., 2004). In animal studies mainly involving rodents, intracerebroventricular (ICV) administration of NGF can rescue the cholinergic neurons, stimulate axonal growth, and improve cholinergic function (Skaper et al., 1998). Similarly, intracerebroventricular injection of NGF attenuated neuronal death in the hippocampi of gerbils subjected to brain ischemia (Wu, 2005).

Although the underlying mechanisms of PD remain unknown, one promising approach involves the potential therapeutic use of neuregulin glial growth factor-2 (GGF2), a neural growth/differentiation factor as a neuroprotective agent for the damaged dopaminergic nigrostriatal system (Wu, 2005). Evidence, *in vitro*, shows that GGF2 can function as a neurotrophic factor for nigrostriatal dopaminergic neurons by enhancing striatal dopamine release (Zhang et al., 2004).

1.7 Stress and cell death

The need for therapeutic cures

As more people become afflicted with debilitating neurodegenerative diseases the need to counteract neuronal stress becomes a pivotal step in the research realm. In particular, the literature indicates that there is a direct link between alkalosis the generation of ROS and cell death (Loeper et al., 1991, Klein and Ackerman, 2003). Results have shown that that the loss of antioxidant genes, such as SOD, can lead to neuron loss highlighting the need to further explicate agents with antioxidant capacities. Moreover, increases in ROS have been directly linked to cell cycle arrest and neurodegenerative diseases as ROS may directly cause the upregulation of anti-survival genes (Feddersen et al., 1992). The brain and nervous system are prone to oxidative stress, due to high energy demands and O₂ consumption thus, therapeutic applications which may bolster the antioxidant defense systems to prevent irreversible oxidative damage may attenuate the effects of neurodegenerative diseases. Oxidative stress may lead to mitochondrial dysfunction, accumulation of oxidized aggregated proteins, inflammation, and defects in protein clearance due to deleterious gene transcription. This complicated interplay displays the dire need to investigate therapeutic agents which may be able to attenuate cell degeneration.

The potential neuroprotective role of peptides during times of stress

The potential for neuropeptides to regulate brain processes during times of stress is an important facet in the search for novel ways of coping with neurodegenerative diseases and physiological stress and examples of neuropeptides being connected with therapeutic uses are plentiful.

For instance, studies have shown that the neuropeptide vasoactive intestinal peptide (VIP) is implicated as a potent dilator of blood vessels, increases blood flow and improvement of bodily functions. Its expression is reduced in the aging brain and its inhibition in gene activity resulted in loss of memory, decreased learning abilities and inhibition of sexual function (Glazer and Gozes, 1994, Gozes et al., 1994). Based on these findings it became apparent that studies concerning VIP gene functions could lead to the synthesis of novel neuropeptide-based drugs. These specific peptides are designed to penetrate barriers to the brain and skin and VIP has been shown to be essential for embryonic brain development, with its inhibition resulting in severe microcephaly (Gozes et al., 1994). Furthermore, VIP inhibiting molecules may play important roles in breast, lung, neuroblastoma and colon cancer therapy (Gozes et al., 1994).

A key invention in those studies is the use of hybrid molecules, such as hybrids between proteins and fatty substances allowing better biological availability. For instance, activity-dependent neurotrophic factor (ADNF) acts in extremely low concentrations (10-100 molecules/cell) making it an attractive candidate for drug design (Gozes and Brenneman, 1996). A short fragment derived from ADNF, a peptide ADNF-14, prevented neuronal cell death from the beta amyloid peptide, a substance implicated

in the death of nerve cells in Alzheimer's disease. Another promising study indicated that nerve cells grown in culture were protected by ADNF-14 from a toxic protein (gp120) shed by the human immunodeficiency virus, the causative agent in AIDS (Gozes et al., 1999).

Neuropeptide Y (NPY), a 36-amino-acid peptide widely expressed in the brain (de Quidt and Emson, 1986) is involved in many physiological responses, including hypothalamic control of food intake and cardiovascular homeostasis. NPY was shown to reduce blood pressure and catecholamine release and provided novel evidence for an important physiological role of this endogenous peptide in blood pressure regulation and protection against sympathetic hyperexcitation (Michalkiewicz et al., 2001, Michalkiewicz et al., 2003). NPY mediates its effects through binding to the Y1, Y2 and Y5 G-protein-coupled receptors (Rose et al., 1995). Little is known of the role of the Y2 receptor in mediating the different NPY effects. However, upon inactivating the Y2 receptor subtype in mice it was observed that these mice developed increased body weight, food intake and fat deposition. The null mutant mice showed an attenuated response to leptin administration but a normal response to NPY-induced food intake and intact regulation of re-feeding and body weight after starvation. An absence of the Y2 receptor subtype also affected the basal control of heart rate, but did not influence blood pressure (Naveilhan et al., 1999). These findings indicate an inhibitory role for the Y2 receptor subtype in the central regulation of body weight and control of food intake. NPY is also expressed in the neurons that control blood pressure and upon administration, NPY reduced blood pressure and anxiety, together with lowering sympathetic outflow. The generation of neuropeptide Y transgenic rats overexpressing this peptide, under its

natural promoter, has allowed for the examination of endogenous neuropeptide Y in the long-term control of blood pressure by the sympathetic nervous system (Michalkiewicz et al., 2003).

In context of brain ischemia, neurotrophins such as BDNF are potential neuroprotective agents that could be used in the treatment of acute stroke, should these proteins be made transportable through the blood–brain barrier (BBB) *in vivo* (Zhang and Pardridge, 2001). One approach to the BBB problem is to attach the nontransportable peptide to a brain targeting vector, which is a peptide or peptidomimetic monoclonal antibody (MAb), which is transported into brain from blood via an endogenous BBB transport system, which has shown to significantly reduce stroke volume. Thus, brain ischemia can be treated by neuropeptides with non-invasive intravenous administration of neurotrophins such as BDNF, providing the peptide is conjugated to a BBB drug targeting system.

The literature has revealed that certain peptides may act in a neuroprotective capacity; therefore the objective of this research has been to investigate TCAP as a potential candidate. This peptide is located on the extracellular face of a type II transmembrane protein, teneurin, and exhibits bioactive characteristics which implicate it as a potential endogenous agent which may procure survivability to compromised neurons.

1.8 Teneurin

Introduction to teneurins

The function of the invertebrate homologues of the glycoprotein tenascin-C was investigated in the early 1990s (Tucker et al., 2006). A low stringency screen of a *Drosophila* library using a tenascin-C probe revealed two novel molecules: Ten-a (tenascin-like molecule accessory) and Ten-m (tenascin-like molecule major), however, beyond a series of tenascin-type epidermal growth factor (EGF)-like repeats in both Ten-a, Ten-b there is no similarity with vertebrate tenascins (Tucker et al., 2007). The name, teneurin, came from a blend of Ten-a and the fact that there is common neuronal expression during development (Minet et al., 1999a). Ten-a and Ten-b were then subsequently characterized in embryonic mouse brain via in situ hybridization followed by homologues in zebrafish, chicken, rat and *C. elegans* (Mieda et al., 1999, Minet et al., 1999a, Oohashi et al., 2005). Altogether, 4 teneurins have been found, teneurin 1-4 (Minet and Chiquet-Ehrismann, 2000).

Characterization of the teneurin protein

All four teneurins share certain characteristics including a molecular mass of ~300kDa composed of 2500-2800 amino acids with a single membrane-spanning helical domain and a predicted Type II transmembrane protein structure (Tucker et al., 2006). The intracellular domain contains two EF-hand-like putative Ca²⁺ binding sites and a

proline rich stretch characteristic of SH3- binding sites for CAP/ponsin and potentially links the intracellular domain to the actin-based cytoskeleton, which may be mediated by vinculin (Nunes et al., 2005).

On the extracellular domain there are eight conserved tenascins-type EGF-like repeats characterized by replacement of cysteines at repeats 2 and 5 with tyrosines leading to dimerization (Rubin et al., 1999a). This stretch is followed by a region of 700-800 amino acids (aa) common to only teneurins containing 17 cysteines. This is subsequently followed by 26 YD repeats described elsewhere only in some prokaryotic proteins such as the *rhs* elements of *Escheria coli* (Feulner et al., 1990). In the most distal region of the C-terminus there is a consensus sequence RXRR, which leads to the possibility that this region is a phylogenetically conserved proteolytic processing site, presumably for furin. (Tucker et al., 2001) (Figure 1.8).



Figure 1.8. Teneurin. Schematic representation of teneurin domains and potential cleavage sites.

As the name suggests the expression patterns of the teneurins have been localized to subpopulations of neurons predominantly throughout development, in particular neurons of the developing visual system (Minet et al., 1999a, Rubin et al., 1999a). To a lesser extent, expression has been reported in other tissues relating to pattern formation, cell migration and muscle attachment points (Baumgartner et al., 1994, Levine et al., 1994, Drabikowski et al., 2005). Interestingly, certain X-linked mental retardation syndromes have been mapped to chromosome Xq25 of the teneurin-1 gene, this may caused by a teneurin-1 mutation (Minet et al., 1999a). Also, ten-1 expression knocked down by RNAi in *Caenorhabditis elegans* led to deficits in neuronal migration and cell growth (Drabikowski et al., 2005).

The teneurin system consist of 4 conserved genes that are expressed in all bilateral metazoans examined to date however, little is known about the roles of these genes during ontological development ((Rubin et al., 1999b, Lovejoy et al., 2006, Tucker and Chiquet-Ehrismann, 2006, Kenzelmann et al., 2007, Tucker et al., 2007). The teneurins have been best studied in embryonic tissue. All four teneurins are expressed in the developing brain. For instance teneurin-1 mRNA in the murine cerebellum is primarily expressed in the granular layer, whereas teneurin-2 is also expressed in the Purkinje cells along with Teneurin-3, which shows predominant expression in the same region, however; Teneurin-4 is expressed in both Purkinje cells as well as cerebellar white matter (Zhou et al., 2003). Both teneurins 3 and 4 are expressed earlier in development, between E7.5-E12.5, whereas teneurin 1 is expressed initially at E15.5 in both mice and chicken (Minet et al., 1999b, Zhou et al., 2003). At E15.5 the pituitary is undergoing formation, in particular Rathke's pouch (Scully and Rosenfeld, 2002).

1.9 The teneurin C-terminus associated peptides (TCAP)

Introduction to the TCAP family

The teneurin C-terminus associated peptides (TCAP) are a recently discovered class of corticotrophin releasing factor (CRF)- related neuropeptides with a conserved amidation signal sequence GKR located at the C-terminus of all 4 teneurins. TCAP was originally discovered using a low-stringency screening of rainbow trout (*Onchorynchus mykiss*) hypothalamic cDNA library with a mammalian stress hormone probe, urocortin, characterized by having affinity to CRF receptors (Qian et al., 2004).

The neuromodulatory effects of TCAP

TCAP has been implicated in the regulation of stress and anxiety in adult rats (Qian et al., 2004, Wang et al., 2005, Lovejoy et al., 2006). For instance, repeated intracerebralventricular (ICV)TCAP-1 injections produce enduring changes in behavioural responses to CRF in rat models of anxiety. TCAP-1 was administered into the cerebral ventricles once per day for 5 days to rats. At 1-3 weeks after the last TCAP-1 treatment, the rats were tested in the elevated plus maze, open field test, or the acoustic startle test, with or without an acute CRF injection 30 min prior to the test. The results showed a difference in behavioral response between TCAP-treated and saline-treated rats, but only when an acute CRF challenge is delivered prior to testing. In the plus maze and open field tests, acute CRF effects were enhanced by prior TCAP-1 treatment, whereas in the acoustic startle test, the acute CRF effects were diminished by prior TCAP-1 administration (Tan et al., 2008).

Furthermore, TCAP-mediating anxiety-related behaviour in male rats was investigated following repeated intravenous (IV) TCAP-1 administration with either an acute ICV or IV CRF challenge. TCAP-1 significantly affected CRF-regulated behaviours depending on CRF's mode of injection. In both the elevated plus-maze and the open field tests, TCAP-1 had an anxiolytic effect on ICV CRF responses as indicated by decreased stretched-attend postures in the elevated plus maze and increased center time and center entries in the open field. However, prior TCAP-1 treatment has an anxiogenic effect on the IV CRF-induced behaviours (decreased center entries and total distance in the open field). TCAP-1's actions are not mediated through acute changes in

glucocorticoid levels and may occur via a central action in the brain. A fluorescently (FITC)-labeled TCAP-1 analog was IV-administered to investigate whether IV TCAP-1 has the potential to regulate central mechanisms by crossing the blood-brain barrier. FITC-TCAP-1 was detected in blood vessels and fibers in the brain indicating that uptake into the brain is a possible route for its interaction with CRF and its receptors. Thus, TCAP may modulate CRF-associated behaviours by a direct action in the CNS (Al Chawaf et al., 2007b).

TCAP-1 has also been shown to play a role in the regulation of neurite growth in immortalized mouse hypothalamic neurons and rat hippocampal primary cultures. Synthetic mouse/rat TCAP-1 was used to treat cultured immortalized mouse hypothalamic cells, to determine if TCAP-1 could directly regulate neurite and axon growth. TCAP-1-treated cells showed a significant increase in the length of neurites accompanied by a marked increase in beta-tubulin transcription and translation. Primary cultures of E18 rat hippocampal cells were also treated with 100 nM TCAP-1. The TCAP-1-treated hippocampal cultures showed a significant increase in both the number of cells, dendritic branching and the presence of large and fasciculated beta-tubulin immunoreactive axons (Al Chawaf et al., 2007a). These data suggest that TCAP acts, in part, as a functional region of the teneurins to regulate neurite and axonal growth of neurons.

Further neuromodulatory effects of TCAP-1 were also observed in *in situ* hybridization studies which showed that the teneurin-1 mRNA containing the TCAP-1 sequence is expressed in regions of the forebrain and limbic system regulating stress and anxiety. TCAP-1 induces a dose-dependent change in cAMP accumulation and MTT

activity in immortalized mouse neurons (Wang et al., 2005). Administration of synthetic TCAP-1 into the basolateral amygdala significantly increases the acoustic startle response in low-anxiety rats and decreases the response in high-anxiety animals in a dose-dependent manner. When 30 pmol TCAP-1 is administered into the lateral ventricles each day for 5 days, the sensitization of the rats to the acoustic startle response is abolished (Wang et al., 2005).

The mechanism through which TCAP confers these cellular modulations remains illusive. Although TCAP and teneurin do have overlapping expression in the hippocampus, olfactory bulb and the cerebellum there are tissues which express only TCAP; for example, the cortex and thalamus. Therefore, TCAP may act independently from the teneurins, possibly via cleavage from the teneurin pro-protein at either the teneurin cleavage site or at dibasic cleavage sites in the last exon of teneurin. Also, studies have shown that TCAP does not mediate signal transduction shifts via the CRF receptor system. It may be the case that TCAP may potentially act via a separate receptor or as a tethered portion of the teneurin molecule, it may also act on another teneurin molecule and/or mediate signal transduction via regulated intramembrane proteolysis.

The literature has revealed that the teneurin proteins act in several capacities to modulate neuronal development act as well as affect certain transcription factors. These large proteins may therefore act as a means by which the neurons maintain growth and stability. Furthermore, our laboratory has discovered a bioactive segment of the teneurins, TCAP, which has been shown to mediate neuronal viability, regulation and morphology. These neuropeptides could therefore play an integral protective role during times of physiological stress. By analyzing TCAP's various roles in the prevention of cell death, a

better understanding of neuronal processes and novel therapies for treating neurodegenerative diseases may be achieved.

1.10 Thesis Rationale

Deducing the potential neuroprotective effects of TCAP

The current literature on TCAP reveals it to be an efficacious neuromodulatory agent. TCAP has been shown to be expressed in regions associated with the limbic system and, therefore, may act in a homeostatic fashion to regulate vital functions such as stress and how the body copes with it. Furthermore, TCAP has been shown to affect the physiology of cells. In particular, the proliferative effects of this peptide *in vitro* reveal that TCAP may be an effective neuroprotective agent against certain types of neuronal cell stress, which would otherwise detrimentally decrease neuronal populations.

Working hypothesis & Objectives

It is the objective of this thesis work to investigate the potential neuroprotective capacities of TCAP-1 under neuronal stress. By duplicating several form of stress and cell death in neuronal cultures and subsequently treating these cells with TCAP, a better understanding of whether it may act in a neuroprotective fashion may be deduced and an understanding of how it confers survivability may be attained. The elucidation of the neuroprotective capacities of TCAP may potentially reveal a novel therapeutic agent which may be used to attenuate neuronal death. I have utilized a series of immortalized

and hippocampal cells derived from primary cells to achieve 4 objectives outlined below characterizing the protective capacities of TCAP-1 against several forms of neuronal cell stress as well as investigates the potential mechanism by which TCAP may confer cell survival.

Objective 1 – Characterizing the role of TCAP-1 in preventing alkalotic-induced necrotic cell death by stimulating superoxide dismutase and catalase activity in immortalized mouse hypothalamic cells

The first objective was to identify and characterize the neuroprotective effects of TCAP-1 in pH induced-necrotic death. Under necrotic cell death, fluxes in pH mediate a series of events that eventually lead to compromised cell integrity; thus it was my aim to deduce the mechanism through which TCAP-1 confers neuroprotection under this oxidative stress paradigm. I report that TCAP-1 upregulates radical oxygen species (ROS) scavenging systems, namely SOD1 and catalase, in order to confer neuroprotection.

Objective 2 – Investigating the effects of TCAP-1 in attenuating etoposide and 5-FU induced apoptosis in immortalized mouse hypothalamic and hippocampal cells

The second objective was centered on deducing TCAP's potential neuroprotective effects against an apoptotic-induced cell death and in particular whether TCAP-1 mediated survival via preventing the caspase cascade as well as maintaining cell

synthesis. I have shown that the TCAP-1 induces cell survival during periods of etoposide and 5-FU induced cellular death in immortalized mouse hypothalamic and hippocampal cells in a dose response manner by inhibiting caspase 3 cleavage and upregulating cell synthesis. Furthermore, TCAP's effects on neurogensis may be accountable for the production of pro survival factors such as Bcl-2 or may upregulate growth factors which in turn activate radical oxygen scavenging systems to prevent cell degradation during apoptotic stress.

Objective 3 – Utilizing a TCAP siRNA to deduce whether TCAP-1 may confer neuroprotection against induced programmed cell death by increasing BDNF and decreasing caspase 3 expression *in vitro*: implications for survivability and morphology during neurodegenerative stress

The third objective was to investigate the possibility of TCAP-1 acting on neurotrophic factors to confer a neuroprotective effect. I have shown that the chronic TCAP-1 increases BDNF expression in vitro. Furthermore I utilized a TCAP siRNA in order to determine the effects of TCAP on cell development and morphology and to explore whether knocking down TCAP would augment neurodegeneration by 5-fluorouracil induced apoptosis by degrading neurite growth and proliferation.

I have shown that two TCAP siRNA designs effectively degenerate cell morphology. In addition, I have shown that TCAP-1 significantly increasing the survivability of cells under PCD via increasing BDNF and decreasing caspase 3 protein and mRNA

expression, thus conferring survivability to neurons against cell proliferation inhibition and neurodegeneration.

Objective 4- Deducing whether TCAP-1 may confer neuroprotection against glutamate excitotoxicity *in vitro*

Glutamate-induced neuronal damage contributes to several neurological diseases including ischemia and several studies have focused on characterizing methods of antagonizing glutamate neurotoxicity (Choi, 1990). I wanted to determine whether chronic pre incubation with TCAP-1 would attenuate glutamate excitotoxicity which has been implicated in a series of deleterious diseases. I have shown that several neuronal cell lines that have been pre incubated with TCAP-1 show attenuated cell degeneration during glutamate excitotoxicity via SOD upregulation.

1.11 References

- Al Chawaf A, St Amant K, Belsham D, Lovejoy DA (Regulation of neurite growth in immortalized mouse hypothalamic neurons and rat hippocampal primary cultures by teneurin C-terminal-associated peptide-1. Neuroscience 144:1241-1254.2007a).
- Al Chawaf A, Xu K, Tan L, Vaccarino FJ, Lovejoy DA, Rotzinger S (Corticotropinreleasing factor (CRF)-induced behaviors are modulated by intravenous administration of teneurin C-terminal associated peptide-1 (TCAP-1). Peptides 28:1406-1415.2007b).
- Alberch J, Perez-Navarro E, Canals JM (Neuroprotection by neurotrophins and GDNF family members in the excitotoxic model of Huntington's disease. Brain research bulletin 57:817-822.2002).
- Allen K, Busza AL, Crockard HA, Frackowiak RS, Gadian DG, Proctor E, Russell RW, Williams SR (Acute cerebral ischaemia: concurrent changes in cerebral blood flow, energy metabolites, pH, and lactate measured with hydrogen clearance and

31P and 1H nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy. III. Changes following ischaemia. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 8:816-821.1988).

- Andrews RJ (Neuroprotection trek--the next generation: neuromodulation II. Applications--epilepsy, nerve regeneration, neurotrophins. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 993:14-24; discussion 48-53.2003).
- Anglade P, Vyas S, Hirsch EC, Agid Y (Apoptosis in dopaminergic neurons of the human substantia nigra during normal aging. Histology and histopathology 12:603-610.1997a).
- Anglade P, Vyas S, Javoy-Agid F, Herrero MT, Michel PP, Marquez J, Mouatt-Prigent A, Ruberg M, Hirsch EC, Agid Y (Apoptosis and autophagy in nigral neurons of patients with Parkinson's disease. Histology and histopathology 12:25-31.1997b).
- Antonsson B, Conti F, Ciavatta A, Montessuit S, Lewis S, Martinou I, Bernasconi L, Bernard A, Mermod JJ, Mazzei G, Maundrell K, Gambale F, Sadoul R, Martinou JC (Inhibition of Bax channel-forming activity by Bcl-2. Science (New York, NY 277:370-372.1997).
- Arends MJ, Wyllie AH (Apoptosis: mechanisms and roles in pathology. International review of experimental pathology 32:223-254.1991).
- Arnoult D, Karbowski M, Youle RJ (Caspase inhibition prevents the mitochondrial release of apoptosis-inducing factor. Cell death and differentiation 10:845-849.2003).
- Back T, Hoehn M, Mies G, Busch E, Schmitz B, Kohno K, Hossmann KA (Penumbral tissue alkalosis in focal cerebral ischemia: relationship to energy metabolism, blood flow, and steady potential. Annals of neurology 47:485-492.2000).
- Bahr BA, Bendiske J (The neuropathogenic contributions of lysosomal dysfunction. Journal of neurochemistry 83:481-489.2002).
- Baumgartner S, Martin D, Hagios C, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (Tenm, a Drosophila gene related to tenascin, is a new pair-rule gene. The EMBO journal 13:3728-3740.1994).
- Beck T, Lindholm D, Castren E, Wree A (Brain-derived neurotrophic factor protects against ischemic cell damage in rat hippocampus. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 14:689-692.1994).
- Bernardi P (The permeability transition pore. Control points of a cyclosporin A-sensitive mitochondrial channel involved in cell death. Biochimica et biophysica acta 1275:5-9.1996).
- Bibel M, Barde YA (Neurotrophins: key regulators of cell fate and cell shape in the vertebrate nervous system. Genes & development 14:2919-2937.2000).
- Bonfoco E, Krainc D, Ankarcrona M, Nicotera P, Lipton SA (Apoptosis and necrosis: two distinct events induced, respectively, by mild and intense insults with Nmethyl-D-aspartate or nitric oxide/superoxide in cortical cell cultures.
 Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 92:7162-7166.1995).
- Brambilla E, Negoescu A, Gazzeri S, Lantuejoul S, Moro D, Brambilla C, Coll JL (Apoptosis-related factors p53, Bcl2, and Bax in neuroendocrine lung tumors. The American journal of pathology 149:1941-1952.1996).

Brorson JR, Bindokas VP, Iwama T, Marcuccilli CJ, Chisholm JC, Miller RJ (The Ca2+ influx induced by beta-amyloid peptide 25-35 in cultured hippocampal neurons results from network excitation. Journal of neurobiology 26:325-338.1995a).

Brorson JR, Manzolillo PA, Gibbons SJ, Miller RJ (AMPA receptor desensitization predicts the selective vulnerability of cerebellar Purkinje cells to excitotoxicity. J Neurosci 15:4515-4524.1995b).

Brorson JR, Marcuccilli CJ, Miller RJ (Delayed antagonism of calpain reduces excitotoxicity in cultured neurons. Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation 26:1259-1266; discussion 1267.1995c).

Buja LM, Eigenbrodt ML, Eigenbrodt EH (Apoptosis and necrosis. Basic types and mechanisms of cell death. Archives of pathology & laboratory medicine 117:1208-1214.1993).

Castren E (Neurotrophins as mediators of drug effects on mood, addiction, and neuroprotection. Molecular neurobiology 29:289-302.2004).

Cecconi F, Alvarez-Bolado G, Meyer BI, Roth KA, Gruss P (Apaf1 (CED-4 homolog) regulates programmed cell death in mammalian development. Cell 94:727-737.1998).

Chao MV (Neurotrophins and their receptors: a convergence point for many signalling pathways. Nat Rev Neurosci 4:299-309.2003).

Choi DW (Methods for antagonizing glutamate neurotoxicity. Cerebrovascular and brain metabolism reviews 2:105-147.1990).

Clarke PG (Developmental cell death: morphological diversity and multiple mechanisms. Anatomy and embryology 181:195-213.1990).

Cohen GM (Caspases: the executioners of apoptosis. The Biochemical journal 326 (Pt 1):1-16.1997).

Columbano A (Cell death: current difficulties in discriminating apoptosis from necrosis in the context of pathological processes in vivo. Journal of cellular biochemistry 58:181-190.1995).

Conradt B, Horvitz HR (The C. elegans protein EGL-1 is required for programmed cell death and interacts with the Bcl-2-like protein CED-9. Cell 93:519-529.1998).

Crowe MJ, Bresnahan JC, Shuman SL, Masters JN, Beattie MS (Apoptosis and delayed degeneration after spinal cord injury in rats and monkeys. Nature medicine 3:73-76.1997).

Cryns V, Yuan J (Proteases to die for. Genes & development 12:1551-1570.1998).

Dai HY, Tsao N, Leung WC, Lei HY (Increase of intracellular pH in p53-dependent apoptosis of thymocytes induced by gamma radiation. Radiation research 150:183-189.1998).

Datta SR, Brunet A, Greenberg ME (Cellular survival: a play in three Akts. Genes & development 13:2905-2927.1999).

David S (Neurite outgrowth from mammalian CNS neurons on astrocytes in vitro may not be mediated primarily by laminin. Journal of neurocytology 17:131-144.1988).

de Quidt ME, Emson PC (Distribution of neuropeptide Y-like immunoreactivity in the rat central nervous system--II. Immunohistochemical analysis. Neuroscience 18:545-618.1986).

- Degterev A, Huang Z, Boyce M, Li Y, Jagtap P, Mizushima N, Cuny GD, Mitchison TJ, Moskowitz MA, Yuan J (Chemical inhibitor of nonapoptotic cell death with therapeutic potential for ischemic brain injury. Nature chemical biology 1:112-119.2005).
- Deitmer JW, Rose CR (pH regulation and proton signalling by glial cells. Progress in neurobiology 48:73-103.1996).
- Deshmukh M, Du C, Wang X, Johnson EM, Jr. (Exogenous smac induces competence and permits caspase activation in sympathetic neurons. J Neurosci 22:8018-8027.2002).
- Desjardins P, Frost E, Morais R (Ethidium bromide-induced loss of mitochondrial DNA from primary chicken embryo fibroblasts. Molecular and cellular biology 5:1163-1169.1985).
- Dice JF (Peptide sequences that target cytosolic proteins for lysosomal proteolysis. Trends in biochemical sciences 15:305-309.1990).
- Dice JF, Terlecky SR (Targeting of cytosolic proteins to lysosomes for degradation. Critical reviews in therapeutic drug carrier systems 7:211-233.1990).
- Dice JF, Terlecky SR, Chiang HL, Olson TS, Isenman LD, Short-Russell SR, Freundlieb S, Terlecky LJ (A selective pathway for degradation of cytosolic proteins by lysosomes. Seminars in cell biology 1:449-455.1990).

Drabikowski K, Trzebiatowska A, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (ten-1, an essential gene for germ cell development, epidermal morphogenesis, gonad migration, and neuronal pathfinding in Caenorhabditis elegans. Developmental biology 282:27-38.2005).

Du C, Fang M, Li Y, Li L, Wang X (Smac, a mitochondrial protein that promotes cytochrome c-dependent caspase activation by eliminating IAP inhibition. Cell 102:33-42.2000).

Dunn WA, Jr. (Studies on the mechanisms of autophagy: formation of the autophagic vacuole. The Journal of cell biology 110:1923-1933.1990).

- Ebadi M, Ramana Kumari MV, Hiramatsu M, Hao R, Pfeiffer RF, Rojas P (Metallothionein, neurotrophins and selegiline in providing neuroprotection in Parkinson's disease. Restorative neurology and neuroscience 12:103-111.1998).
- Fadeel B, Orrenius S (Apoptosis: a basic biological phenomenon with wide-ranging implications in human disease. Journal of internal medicine 258:479-517.2005).
- Feddersen RM, Ehlenfeldt R, Yunis WS, Clark HB, Orr HT (Disrupted cerebellar cortical development and progressive degeneration of Purkinje cells in SV40 T antigen transgenic mice. Neuron 9:955-966.1992).
- Ferimer HN, Kutina KL, LaManna JC (Methyl isobutyl amiloride delays normalization of brain intracellular pH after cardiac arrest in rats. Critical care medicine 23:1106-1111.1995).
- Feulner G, Gray JA, Kirschman JA, Lehner AF, Sadosky AB, Vlazny DA, Zhang J, Zhao S, Hill CW (Structure of the rhsA locus from Escherichia coli K-12 and comparison of rhsA with other members of the rhs multigene family. Journal of bacteriology 172:446-456.1990).
- Finklestein SP, Benowitz LI, Olson AJ, Perrone-Bizzozero NI, Majocha RE, Apostolides PJ (Conditioned media from the injured lower vertebrate CNS promote neurite outgrowth from mammalian brain neurons in vitro. Brain research 413:267-274.1987).

Friedlander RM (Apoptosis and caspases in neurodegenerative diseases. The New England journal of medicine 348:1365-1375.2003).

Gennari FJ, Goldstein MB, Schwartz WB (The nature of the renal adaptation to chronic hypocapnia. The Journal of clinical investigation 51:1722-1730.1972).

Ghanem MA, Van der Kwast TH, Den Hollander JC, Sudaryo MK, Van den Heuvel MM, Noordzij MA, Nijman RJ, Soliman EH, van Steenbrugge GJ (The prognostic significance of apoptosis-associated proteins BCL-2, BAX and BCL-X in clinical nephroblastoma. British journal of cancer 85:1557-1563.2001).

Glazer R, Gozes I (Diurnal oscillation in vasoactive intestinal peptide gene expression independent of environmental light entraining. Brain research 644:164-167.1994).

Gozes I, Avidor R, Giladi E, Shani Y, McEwen BS, Dussaillant M, Rostene W (Adrenalectomy decreases vasoactive intestinal peptide mRNA levels in the rat suprachiasmatic nucleus. Neuroscience letters 167:24-28.1994).

Gozes I, Bassan M, Zamostiano R, Pinhasov A, Davidson A, Giladi E, Perl O, Glazner GW, Brenneman DE (A novel signaling molecule for neuropeptide action: activity-dependent neuroprotective protein. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 897:125-135.1999).

Gozes I, Brenneman DE (Activity-dependent neurotrophic factor (ADNF). An extracellular neuroprotective chaperonin? J Mol Neurosci 7:235-244.1996).

Gozuacik D, Kimchi A (Autophagy as a cell death and tumor suppressor mechanism. Oncogene 23:2891-2906.2004).

Gozuacik D, Kimchi A (Autophagy and cell death. Current topics in developmental biology 78:217-245.2007).

Gratacos E, Perez-Navarro E, Tolosa E, Arenas E, Alberch J (Neuroprotection of striatal neurons against kainate excitotoxicity by neurotrophins and GDNF family members. Journal of neurochemistry 78:1287-1296.2001).

Green D, Kroemer G (The central executioners of apoptosis: caspases or mitochondria? Trends in cell biology 8:267-271.1998).

Green DR, Reed JC (Mitochondria and apoptosis. Science (New York, NY 281:1309-1312.1998).

Grinstein S, Rotin D, Mason MJ (Na+/H+ exchange and growth factor-induced cytosolic pH changes. Role in cellular proliferation. Biochimica et biophysica acta 988:73-97.1989).

Gwag BJ, Lobner D, Koh JY, Wie MB, Choi DW (Blockade of glutamate receptors unmasks neuronal apoptosis after oxygen-glucose deprivation in vitro. Neuroscience 68:615-619.1995).

Haapasalo A, Saarelainen T, Moshnyakov M, Arumae U, Kiema TR, Saarma M, Wong G, Castren E (Expression of the naturally occurring truncated trkB neurotrophin receptor induces outgrowth of filopodia and processes in neuroblastoma cells. Oncogene 18:1285-1296.1999).

Hale AJ, Smith CA, Sutherland LC, Stoneman VE, Longthorne V, Culhane AC, Williams GT (Apoptosis: molecular regulation of cell death. European journal of biochemistry / FEBS 237:884.1996).

Hennigan A, O'Callaghan RM, Kelly AM (Neurotrophins and their receptors: roles in plasticity, neurodegeneration and neuroprotection. Biochemical Society transactions 35:424-427.2007).

Hodgkin J, Horvitz HR, Brenner S (Nondisjunction Mutants of the Nematode CAENORHABDITIS ELEGANS. Genetics 91:67-94.1979).

Holler N, Zaru R, Micheau O, Thome M, Attinger A, Valitutti S, Bodmer JL, Schneider P, Seed B, Tschopp J (Fas triggers an alternative, caspase-8-independent cell death pathway using the kinase RIP as effector molecule. Nature immunology 1:489-495.2000).

Honig LS, Rosenberg RN (Apoptosis and neurologic disease. The American journal of medicine 108:317-330.2000).

Huang EJ, Reichardt LF (Trk receptors: roles in neuronal signal transduction. Annual review of biochemistry 72:609-642.2003).

Hunter DR, Haworth RA, Southard JH (Relationship between configuration, function, and permeability in calcium-treated mitochondria. The Journal of biological chemistry 251:5069-5077.1976).

Ibanez CF (Neurotrophic factors: from structure-function studies to designing effective therapeutics. Trends in biotechnology 13:217-227.1995).

Jabbour AM, Ho PK, Puryer MA, Ashley DM, Ekert PG, Hawkins CJ (The Caenorhabditis elegans CED-9 protein does not directly inhibit the caspase CED-3, in vitro nor in yeast. Cell death and differentiation 11:1309-1316.2004).

Jaboin JJ, Shinohara ET, Moretti L, Yang ES, Kaminski JM, Lu B (The role of mTOR inhibition in augmenting radiation induced autophagy. Technology in cancer research & treatment 6:443-447.2007).

- Jakubovicz DE, Grinstein S, Klip A (Cell swelling following recovery from acidification in C6 glioma cells: an in vitro model of postischemic brain edema. Brain research 435:138-146.1987).
- Kaplan DR, Miller FD (Neurotrophin signal transduction in the nervous system. Current opinion in neurobiology 10:381-391.2000).

Kazanis I, Giannakopoulou M, Philippidis H, Stylianopoulou F (Alterations in IGF-I, BDNF and NT-3 levels following experimental brain trauma and the effect of IGF-I administration. Experimental neurology 186:221-234.2004).

Kegel KB, Kim M, Sapp E, McIntyre C, Castano JG, Aronin N, DiFiglia M (Huntingtin expression stimulates endosomal-lysosomal activity, endosome tubulation, and autophagy. J Neurosci 20:7268-7278.2000).

Kenzelmann D, Chiquet-Ehrismann R, Tucker RP (Teneurins, a transmembrane protein family involved in cell communication during neuronal development. Cell Mol Life Sci 64:1452-1456.2007).

Kerr JF, Wyllie AH, Currie AR (Apoptosis: a basic biological phenomenon with wideranging implications in tissue kinetics. British journal of cancer 26:239-257.1972).

Khaled AR, Kim K, Hofmeister R, Muegge K, Durum SK (Withdrawal of IL-7 induces Bax translocation from cytosol to mitochondria through a rise in intracellular pH. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 96:14476-14481.1999).

Klein JA, Ackerman SL (Oxidative stress, cell cycle, and neurodegeneration. The Journal of clinical investigation 111:785-793.2003).

Klionsky DJ (Autophagy. Curr Biol 15:R282-283.2005).

Klionsky DJ, Emr SD (Autophagy as a regulated pathway of cellular degradation. Science (New York, NY 290:1717-1721.2000).

- Klionsky DJ, Kumar A (A systems biology approach to learning autophagy. Autophagy 2:12-23.2006).
- Kogure K, Busto R, Schwartzman RJ, Scheinberg P (The dissociation of cerebral blood flow, metabolism, and function in the early stages of developing cerebral infarction. Annals of neurology 8:278-290.1980).
- Kogure K, Schwartzman RJ, Scheinberg P, Busto R (Dissociation of cerebral blood flow and metabolism in the early stage of developing cerebral infarction. Transactions of the American Neurological Association 103:42-45.1978).

Kostyuk P, Potapenko E, Siryk I, Voitenko N, Kostyuk E (Intracellular calcium homeostasis changes induced in rat spinal cord neurons by extracellular acidification. Neurochemical research 28:1543-1547.2003).

- LaManna JC (Hypoxia/ischemia and the pH paradox. Advances in experimental medicine and biology 388:283-292.1996).
- LaManna JC, Haxhiu MA, Kutina-Nelson KL, Pundik S, Erokwu B, Yeh ER, Lust WD, Cherniack NS (Decreased energy metabolism in brain stem during central respiratory depression in response to hypoxia. J Appl Physiol 81:1772-1777.1996a).
- LaManna JC, Kutina-Nelson KL, Hritz MA, Huang Z, Wong-Riley MT (Decreased rat brain cytochrome oxidase activity after prolonged hypoxia. Brain research 720:1-6.1996b).
- Lascola C, Kraig RP (Astroglial acid-base dynamics in hyperglycemic and normoglycemic global ischemia. Neuroscience and biobehavioral reviews 21:143-150.1997).
- Lei H, Peeling J (Effect of temperature on the kinetics of lactate production and clearance in a rat model of forebrain ischemia. Biochemistry and cell biology = Biochimie et biologie cellulaire 76:503-509.1998).
- Lemasters JJ, Nieminen AL, Qian T, Trost LC, Elmore SP, Nishimura Y, Crowe RA, Cascio WE, Bradham CA, Brenner DA, Herman B (The mitochondrial permeability transition in cell death: a common mechanism in necrosis, apoptosis and autophagy. Biochimica et biophysica acta 1366:177-196.1998).
- Leung LK, Wang TT (Differential effects of chemotherapeutic agents on the Bcl-2/Bax apoptosis pathway in human breast cancer cell line MCF-7. Breast cancer research and treatment 55:73-83.1999).
- Levine A, Bashan-Ahrend A, Budai-Hadrian O, Gartenberg D, Menasherow S, Wides R (Odd Oz: a novel Drosophila pair rule gene. Cell 77:587-598.1994).
- Levine SR, Helpern JA, Welch KM, Vande Linde AM, Sawaya KL, Brown EE, Ramadan NM, Deveshwar RK, Ordidge RJ (Human focal cerebral ischemia: evaluation of brain pH and energy metabolism with P-31 NMR spectroscopy. Radiology 185:537-544.1992).
- Linnik MD, Zobrist RH, Hatfield MD (Evidence supporting a role for programmed cell death in focal cerebral ischemia in rats. Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation 24:2002-2008; discussion 2008-2009.1993).
- Liu CL, Siesjo BK, Hu BR (Pathogenesis of hippocampal neuronal death after hypoxiaischemia changes during brain development. Neuroscience 127:113-123.2004).

- Lo EH, Dalkara T, Moskowitz MA (Mechanisms, challenges and opportunities in stroke. Nat Rev Neurosci 4:399-415.2003).
- Loeper J, Goy J, Klein JM, Dufour M, Bedu O, Loeper S, Emerit J (The evolution of oxidative stress indicators in the course of myocardial ischemia. Free radical research communications 12-13 Pt 2:675-680.1991).
- Lovejoy DA, Al Chawaf A, Cadinouche MZ (Teneurin C-terminal associated peptides: an enigmatic family of neuropeptides with structural similarity to the corticotropin-releasing factor and calcitonin families of peptides. Gen Comp Endocrinol 148:299-305.2006).
- Mabe H, Blomqvist P, Siesjo BK (Intracellular pH in the brain following transient ischemia. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 3:109-114.1983).
- Majima HJ, Oberley TD, Furukawa K, Mattson MP, Yen HC, Szweda LI, St Clair DK (Prevention of mitochondrial injury by manganese superoxide dismutase reveals a primary mechanism for alkaline-induced cell death. J Biol Chem 273:8217-8224.1998).
- Margulis L (Archaeal-eubacterial mergers in the origin of Eukarya: phylogenetic classification of life. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 93:1071-1076.1996).
- Martin-Villalba A, Hahne M, Kleber S, Vogel J, Falk W, Schenkel J, Krammer PH (Therapeutic neutralization of CD95-ligand and TNF attenuates brain damage in stroke. Cell death and differentiation 8:679-686.2001).
- Martin-Villalba A, Herr I, Jeremias I, Hahne M, Brandt R, Vogel J, Schenkel J, Herdegen T, Debatin KM (CD95 ligand (Fas-L/APO-1L) and tumor necrosis factor-related apoptosis-inducing ligand mediate ischemia-induced apoptosis in neurons. J Neurosci 19:3809-3817.1999).
- Martin JB (Molecular basis of the neurodegenerative disorders. The New England journal of medicine 340:1970-1980.1999).
- Martin LJ (Neuronal cell death in nervous system development, disease, and injury (Review). International journal of molecular medicine 7:455-478.2001).
- Matsumura H, Shimizu Y, Ohsawa Y, Kawahara A, Uchiyama Y, Nagata S (Necrotic death pathway in Fas receptor signaling. The Journal of cell biology 151:1247-1256.2000).
- Mattson MP, Duan W, Pedersen WA, Culmsee C (Neurodegenerative disorders and ischemic brain diseases. Apoptosis 6:69-81.2001).
- Michalkiewicz M, Knestaut KM, Bytchkova EY, Michalkiewicz T (Hypotension and reduced catecholamines in neuropeptide Y transgenic rats. Hypertension 41:1056-1062.2003).
- Michalkiewicz M, Michalkiewicz T, Kreulen DL, McDougall SJ (Increased blood pressure responses in neuropeptide Y transgenic rats. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 281:R417-426.2001).
- Mieda M, Kikuchi Y, Hirate Y, Aoki M, Okamoto H (Compartmentalized expression of zebrafish ten-m3 and ten-m4, homologues of the Drosophila ten(m)/odd Oz gene, in the central nervous system. Mechanisms of development 87:223-227.1999).
- Minet AD, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (Phylogenetic analysis of teneurin genes and comparison to the rearrangement hot spot elements of E. coli. Gene 257:87-97.2000).

- Minet AD, Rubin BP, Tucker RP, Baumgartner S, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (Teneurin-1, a vertebrate homologue of the Drosophila pair-rule gene ten-m, is a neuronal protein with a novel type of heparin-binding domain. Journal of cell science 112 (Pt 12):2019-2032.1999a).
- Minet AD, Rubin BP, Tucker RP, Baumgartner S, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (Teneurin-1, a vertebrate homologue of the Drosophila pair-rule gene Ten-m, is a neuronal protein with a novel type of heparin-binding domain. Journal of Cell Science 112:2019-2032.1999b).

Moon RB, Richards JH (Determination of intracellular pH by 31P magnetic resonance. The Journal of biological chemistry 248:7276-7278.1973).

Motoyama N, Wang F, Roth KA, Sawa H, Nakayama K, Nakayama K, Negishi I, Senju S, Zhang Q, Fujii S, et al. (Massive cell death of immature hematopoietic cells and neurons in Bcl-x-deficient mice. Science (New York, NY 267:1506-1510.1995).

Nagata S (Apoptosis regulated by a death factor and its receptor: Fas ligand and Fas. Philosophical transactions of the Royal Society of London 345:281-287.1994).

Nagata S (Apoptosis by death factor. Cell 88:355-365.1997).

Naveilhan P, Hassani H, Canals JM, Ekstrand AJ, Larefalk A, Chhajlani V, Arenas E, Gedda K, Svensson L, Thoren P, Ernfors P (Normal feeding behavior, body weight and leptin response require the neuropeptide Y Y2 receptor. Nature medicine 5:1188-1193.1999).

- Nicotera P, Leist M, Manzo L (Neuronal cell death: a demise with different shapes. Trends in pharmacological sciences 20:46-51.1999).
- Nicotera P, Lipton SA (Excitotoxins in neuronal apoptosis and necrosis. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 19:583-591.1999).
- Nunes SM, Ferralli J, Choi K, Brown-Luedi M, Minet AD, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (The intracellular domain of teneurin-1 interacts with MBD1 and CAP/ponsin resulting in subcellular codistribution and translocation to the nuclear matrix. Experimental cell research 305:122-132.2005).
- Oohashi T, Zhou XH, Feng K, Richter B, Morgelin M, Perez MT, Su WD, Chiquet-Ehrismann R, Rauch U, Fassler R (Mouse ten-m/Odz is a new family of dimeric type II transmembrane proteins expressed in many tissues. The Journal of cell biology 145:563-577.1999).

Ostermann ME, Girgis-Hanna Y, Nelson SR, Eastwood JB (Metabolic alkalosis in patients with renal failure. Nephrol Dial Transplant 18:2442-2448.2003).

- Otaki JM, Firestein S (Segregated expression of neurestin in the developing olfactory bulb. Neuroreport 10:2677-2680.1999).
- Pardridge WM (Blood-brain barrier drug targeting enables neuroprotection in brain ischemia following delayed intravenous administration of neurotrophins. Advances in experimental medicine and biology 513:397-430.2002a).
- Pardridge WM (Neurotrophins, neuroprotection and the blood-brain barrier. Curr Opin Investig Drugs 3:1753-1757.2002b).
- Pawlowski J, Kraft AS (Bax-induced apoptotic cell death. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 97:529-531.2000).
- Penrice J, Cady EB, Lorek A, Wylezinska M, Amess PN, Aldridge RF, Stewart A, Wyatt JS, Reynolds EO (Proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy of the brain in normal

preterm and term infants, and early changes after perinatal hypoxia-ischemia. Pediatric research 40:6-14.1996).

- Penrice J, Lorek A, Cady EB, Amess PN, Wylezinska M, Cooper CE, D'Souza P, Brown GC, Kirkbride V, Edwards AD, Wyatt JS, Reynolds EO (Proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy of the brain during acute hypoxia-ischemia and delayed cerebral energy failure in the newborn piglet. Pediatric research 41:795-802.1997).
- Petit PX, Lecoeur H, Zorn E, Dauguet C, Mignotte B, Gougeon ML (Alterations in mitochondrial structure and function are early events of dexamethasone-induced thymocyte apoptosis. The Journal of cell biology 130:157-167.1995).
- Potapenko E, Kostyuk E, Voitenko N, Kostyuk P (Alkalinization-induced changes in intracellular calcium in rat spinal cord neurons. Neurochemical research 29:1659-1665.2004).
- Putcha GV, Moulder KL, Golden JP, Bouillet P, Adams JA, Strasser A, Johnson EM (Induction of BIM, a proapoptotic BH3-only BCL-2 family member, is critical for neuronal apoptosis. Neuron 29:615-628.2001).
- Qian X, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Wang L, Chewpoy B, Gautam N, Al Chawaf A, Lovejoy DA (Cloning and characterization of teneurin C-terminus associated peptide (TCAP)-3 from the hypothalamus of an adult rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss). General and comparative endocrinology 137:205-216.2004).
- Rathore R, Zheng YM, Li XQ, Wang QS, Liu QH, Ginnan R, Singer HA, Ho YS, Wang YX (Mitochondrial ROS-PKCepsilon signaling axis is uniquely involved in hypoxic increase in [Ca2+]i in pulmonary artery smooth muscle cells. Biochemical and biophysical research communications 351:784-790.2006).
- Ravikumar B, Stewart A, Kita H, Kato K, Duden R, Rubinsztein DC (Raised intracellular glucose concentrations reduce aggregation and cell death caused by mutant huntingtin exon 1 by decreasing mTOR phosphorylation and inducing autophagy. Human molecular genetics 12:985-994.2003).
- Ravikumar B, Vacher C, Berger Z, Davies JE, Luo S, Oroz LG, Scaravilli F, Easton DF, Duden R, O'Kane CJ, Rubinsztein DC (Inhibition of mTOR induces autophagy and reduces toxicity of polyglutamine expansions in fly and mouse models of Huntington disease. Nature genetics 36:585-595.2004).
- Rello S, Stockert JC, Moreno V, Gamez A, Pacheco M, Juarranz A, Canete M, Villanueva A (Morphological criteria to distinguish cell death induced by apoptotic and necrotic treatments. Apoptosis 10:201-208.2005).
- Rink A, Fung KM, Trojanowski JQ, Lee VM, Neugebauer E, McIntosh TK (Evidence of apoptotic cell death after experimental traumatic brain injury in the rat. The American journal of pathology 147:1575-1583.1995).
- Robertson NJ, Cowan FM, Cox IJ, Edwards AD (Brain alkaline intracellular pH after neonatal encephalopathy. Annals of neurology 52:732-742.2002).
- Rose PM, Fernandes P, Lynch JS, Frazier ST, Fisher SM, Kodukula K, Kienzle B, Seethala R (Cloning and functional expression of a cDNA encoding a human type 2 neuropeptide Y receptor. The Journal of biological chemistry 270:29038.1995).
- Rosenbaum DM, Gupta G, D'Amore J, Singh M, Weidenheim K, Zhang H, Kessler JA (Fas (CD95/APO-1) plays a role in the pathophysiology of focal cerebral ischemia. Journal of neuroscience research 61:686-692.2000).
- Rothman DL, Howseman AM, Graham GD, Petroff OA, Lantos G, Fayad PB, Brass LM, Shulman GI, Shulman RG, Prichard JW (Localized proton NMR observation of [3-13C]lactate in stroke after [1-13C]glucose infusion. Magn Reson Med 21:302-307.1991).
- Rubin BP, Tucker RP, Martin D, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (Teneurins: a novel family of neuronal cell surface proteins in vertebrates, homologous to the Drosophila pairrule gene product Ten-m. Developmental biology 216:195-209.1999a).
- Rubin BP, Tucker RP, Martin D, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (Teneurins: A novel family of neuronal cell surface proteins in vertebrates, homologous to the Drosophila pairrule gene product Ten-m. Developmental Biology 216:195-209.1999b).
- Samii A, Bickel U, Stroth U, Pardridge WM (Blood-brain barrier transport of neuropeptides: analysis with a metabolically stable dermorphin analogue. The American journal of physiology 267:E124-131.1994).
- Sarkar S, Davies JE, Huang Z, Tunnacliffe A, Rubinsztein DC (Trehalose, a novel mTOR-independent autophagy enhancer, accelerates the clearance of mutant huntingtin and alpha-synuclein. The Journal of biological chemistry 282:5641-5652.2007).
- Schulze-Osthoff K, Krammer PH, Droge W (Divergent signalling via APO-1/Fas and the TNF receptor, two homologous molecules involved in physiological cell death. The EMBO journal 13:4587-4596.1994).
- Schurr A, Rigor BM (Brain anaerobic lactate production: a suicide note or a survival kit? Developmental neuroscience 20:348-357.1998).
- Schweichel JU, Merker HJ (The morphology of various types of cell death in prenatal tissues. Teratology 7:253-266.1973).
- Scorrano L, Oakes SA, Opferman JT, Cheng EH, Sorcinelli MD, Pozzan T, Korsmeyer SJ (BAX and BAK regulation of endoplasmic reticulum Ca2+: a control point for apoptosis. Science (New York, NY 300:135-139.2003).
- Scully KM, Rosenfeld MG (Pituitary development: regulatory codes in mammalian organogenesis. Science (New York, NY 295:2231-2235.2002).
- Shimizu S, Eguchi Y, Kamiike W, Funahashi Y, Mignon A, Lacronique V, Matsuda H, Tsujimoto Y (Bcl-2 prevents apoptotic mitochondrial dysfunction by regulating proton flux. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 95:1455-1459.1998).
- Shishkin V, Potapenko E, Kostyuk E, Girnyk O, Voitenko N, Kostyuk P (Role of mitochondria in intracellular calcium signaling in primary and secondary sensory neurones of rats. Cell calcium 32:121-130.2002).
- Siao CJ, Tsirka SE (Extracellular proteases and neuronal cell death. Cellular and molecular biology (Noisy-le-Grand, France) 48:151-161.2002).
- Skaper SD, Floreani M, Negro A, Facci L, Giusti P (Neurotrophins rescue cerebellar granule neurons from oxidative stress-mediated apoptotic death: selective involvement of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase and the mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway. Journal of neurochemistry 70:1859-1868.1998).
- Smale G, Nichols NR, Brady DR, Finch CE, Horton WE, Jr. (Evidence for apoptotic cell death in Alzheimer's disease. Experimental neurology 133:225-230.1995).
- Stadelmann C, Deckwerth TL, Srinivasan A, Bancher C, Bruck W, Jellinger K, Lassmann H (Activation of caspase-3 in single neurons and autophagic granules

of granulovacuolar degeneration in Alzheimer's disease. Evidence for apoptotic cell death. The American journal of pathology 155:1459-1466.1999).

- Stanger BZ, Leder P, Lee TH, Kim E, Seed B (RIP: a novel protein containing a death domain that interacts with Fas/APO-1 (CD95) in yeast and causes cell death. Cell 81:513-523.1995).
- Stefanis L, Larsen KE, Rideout HJ, Sulzer D, Greene LA (Expression of A53T mutant but not wild-type alpha-synuclein in PC12 cells induces alterations of the ubiquitin-dependent degradation system, loss of dopamine release, and autophagic cell death. J Neurosci 21:9549-9560.2001).
- Susa S, Wakabayashi I (Extracellular alkalosis activates ERK mitogen-activated protein kinase of vascular smooth muscle cells through NADPH-mediated formation of reactive oxygen species. FEBS Lett 554:399-402.2003).
- Tabakman R, Lecht S, Sephanova S, Arien-Zakay H, Lazarovici P (Interactions between the cells of the immune and nervous system: neurotrophins as neuroprotection mediators in CNS injury. Progress in brain research 146:387-401.2004).
- Tan LA, Xu K, Vaccarino FJ, Lovejoy DA, Rotzinger S (Repeated intracerebral teneurin C-terminal associated peptide (TCAP)-1 injections produce enduring changes in behavioral responses to corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) in rat models of anxiety. Behavioural brain research 188:195-200.2008).
- Thomas LB, Gates DJ, Richfield EK, O'Brien TF, Schweitzer JB, Steindler DA (DNA end labeling (TUNEL) in Huntington's disease and other neuropathological conditions. Experimental neurology 133:265-272.1995).
- Thornton JS, Ordidge RJ, Penrice J, Cady EB, Amess PN, Punwani S, Clemence M, Wyatt JS (Temporal and anatomical variations of brain water apparent diffusion coefficient in perinatal cerebral hypoxic-ischemic injury: relationships to cerebral energy metabolism. Magn Reson Med 39:920-927.1998).
- Ting AT, Pimentel-Muinos FX, Seed B (RIP mediates tumor necrosis factor receptor 1 activation of NF-kappaB but not Fas/APO-1-initiated apoptosis. The EMBO journal 15:6189-6196.1996).
- Traynelis SF, Cull-Candy SG (Proton inhibition of N-methyl-D-aspartate receptors in cerebellar neurons. Nature 345:347-350.1990).
- Tucker RP, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (Teneurins: a conserved family of transmembrane proteins involved in intercellular signaling during development. Dev Biol 290:237-245.2006).
- Tucker RP, Chiquet-Ehrismann R, Chevron MP, Martin D, Hall RJ, Rubin BP (Teneurin-2 is expressed in tissues that regulate limb and somite pattern formation and is induced in vitro and in situ by FGF8. Dev Dyn 220:27-39.2001).
- Tucker RP, Drabikowski K, Hess JF, Ferralli J, Chiquet-Ehrismann R, Adams JC (Phylogenetic analysis of the tenascin gene family: evidence of origin early in the chordate lineage. BMC evolutionary biology 6:60.2006).
- Tucker RP, Kenzelmann D, Trzebiatowska A, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (Teneurins: transmembrane proteins with fundamental roles in development. The international journal of biochemistry & cell biology 39:292-297.2007).
- Vercammen D, Beyaert R, Denecker G, Goossens V, Van Loo G, Declercq W, Grooten J, Fiers W, Vandenabeele P (Inhibition of caspases increases the sensitivity of L929

cells to necrosis mediated by tumor necrosis factor. The Journal of experimental medicine 187:1477-1485.1998a).

- Vercammen D, Brouckaert G, Denecker G, Van de Craen M, Declercq W, Fiers W, Vandenabeele P (Dual signaling of the Fas receptor: initiation of both apoptotic and necrotic cell death pathways. The Journal of experimental medicine 188:919-930.1998b).
- Vercammen D, Vandenabeele P, Beyaert R, Declercq W, Fiers W (Tumour necrosis factor-induced necrosis versus anti-Fas-induced apoptosis in L929 cells. Cytokine 9:801-808.1997).
- Voitenko NV, Potapenko Ie S, Shyshkin VO ([Changes of intracellular calciumregulating mechanisms of primary and secondary sensory neurones in periferal inflammation]. Fiziol Zh 50:33-41.2004).
- Vornov JJ, Thomas AG, Jo D (Protective effects of extracellular acidosis and blockade of sodium/hydrogen ion exchange during recovery from metabolic inhibition in neuronal tissue culture. Journal of neurochemistry 67:2379-2389.1996).
- Wakabayashi S, Fafournoux P, Sardet C, Pouyssegur J (The Na+/H+ antiporter cytoplasmic domain mediates growth factor signals and controls "H(+)-sensing".
 Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 89:2424-2428.1992).
- Wang L, Rotzinger S, Al Chawaf A, Elias CF, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Qian X, Wang NC, De Cristofaro A, Belsham D, Bittencourt JC, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy DA (Teneurin proteins possess a carboxy terminal sequence with neuromodulatory activity. Brain Res Mol Brain Res 133:253-265.2005).
- Wang QS, Zheng YM, Dong L, Ho YS, Guo Z, Wang YX (Role of mitochondrial reactive oxygen species in hypoxia-dependent increase in intracellular calcium in pulmonary artery myocytes. Free radical biology & medicine 42:642-653.2007).
- Wu D (Neuroprotection in experimental stroke with targeted neurotrophins. NeuroRx 2:120-128.2005).
- Wu D, Pardridge WM (Neuroprotection with noninvasive neurotrophin delivery to the brain. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 96:254-259.1999).
- Wyllie AH, Kerr JF, Currie AR (Cell death: the significance of apoptosis. International review of cytology 68:251-306.1980).
- Xu L, Glassford AJ, Giaccia AJ, Giffard RG (Acidosis reduces neuronal apoptosis. Neuroreport 9:875-879.1998).
- Xue L, Fletcher GC, Tolkovsky AM (Autophagy is activated by apoptotic signalling in sympathetic neurons: an alternative mechanism of death execution. Molecular and cellular neurosciences 14:180-198.1999).
- Yamashima T (Implication of cysteine proteases calpain, cathepsin and caspase in ischemic neuronal death of primates. Progress in neurobiology 62:273-295.2000).
- Yang J, Liu X, Bhalla K, Kim CN, Ibrado AM, Cai J, Peng TI, Jones DP, Wang X (Prevention of apoptosis by Bcl-2: release of cytochrome c from mitochondria blocked. Science (New York, NY 275:1129-1132.1997).
- Yokoyama T, Kondo Y, Kondo S (Roles of mTOR and STAT3 in autophagy induced by telomere 3' overhang-specific DNA oligonucleotides. Autophagy 3:496-498.2007).

- Yuan J, Shaham S, Ledoux S, Ellis HM, Horvitz HR (The C. elegans cell death gene ced-3 encodes a protein similar to mammalian interleukin-1 beta-converting enzyme. Cell 75:641-652.1993).
- Yuan J, Yankner BA (Apoptosis in the nervous system. Nature 407:802-809.2000).
- Zauner A, Daugherty WP, Bullock MR, Warner DS (Brain oxygenation and energy metabolism: part I-biological function and pathophysiology. Neurosurgery 51:289-301; discussion 302.2002).
- Zeng M, Zhou JN (Roles of autophagy and mTOR signaling in neuronal differentiation of mouse neuroblastoma cells. Cellular signalling 20:659-665.2008).
- Zhang H, Cowan-Jacob SW, Simonen M, Greenhalf W, Heim J, Meyhack B (Structural basis of BFL-1 for its interaction with BAX and its anti-apoptotic action in mammalian and yeast cells. The Journal of biological chemistry 275:11092-11099.2000).
- Zhang L, Fletcher-Turner A, Marchionni MA, Apparsundaram S, Lundgren KH, Yurek DM, Seroogy KB (Neurotrophic and neuroprotective effects of the neuregulin glial growth factor-2 on dopaminergic neurons in rat primary midbrain cultures. Journal of neurochemistry 91:1358-1368.2004).
- Zhang Y, Pardridge WM (Neuroprotection in transient focal brain ischemia after delayed intravenous administration of brain-derived neurotrophic factor conjugated to a blood-brain barrier drug targeting system. Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation 32:1378-1384.2001).
- Zhou XH, Brandau O, Feng K, Oohashi T, Ninomiya Y, Rauch U, Fassler R (The murine Ten-m/Odz genes show distinct by overlapping expression patterns during development and in adult brain. Gene Expression Patterns 3:397-405.2003).

Chapter 2: Characterizing the role of TCAP-1 in preventing alkalotic induced necrotic cell death by stimulating superoxide dismutase and catalase activity in immortalized mouse hypothalamic cells

This chapter has been published in a modified form in:

Trubiani G, Al Chawaf A, Belsham DD, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Lovejoy DA (2007) Teneurin carboxy (C)-terminal associated peptide-1 inhibits alkalosis-associated necrotic neuronal death by stimulating superoxide dismutase and catalase activity in immortalized mouse hypothalamic cells. Brain Research 1176:27-36. (Authorization for reproduction obtained).

TCAP is implicated in the regulation of neuron growth and differentiation. However, evidence suggest that TCAP-1 may also have a neuroprotective action during times of pH-induced cellular stress in the brain such as during hypoxia-ischemia and brain alkalosis. To test this hypothesis, a TCAP-1-responsive mouse hypothalamic cell line was cultured (N38), using media buffered at pHs 6.8, 7.4, 8.0 and 8.4 subsequently treated with 100nM TCAP-1. TCAP-1 significantly inhibited the decline in cell proliferation at pHs 8.0 and 8.4 as determined by direct cell viability assays and decreased the incidence of cells showing necrotic morphology. In addition, TCAP-1 decreased the number of cells undergoing necrosis by 4- to 5-fold as measured by uptake of ethidium homodimer III. Moreover, TCAP-1 significantly decreased the incidence of superoxide radicals and increased SOD1 expression. These results were accompanied by an increase in SOD copper chaperone expression and increased catalase activity and expression. The results indicate that TCAP may play a neuroprotective role during periods of pH stress by up-regulating oxygen radical scavenging systems. Thus, the TCAP/teneurin system may be part of a mechanism to protect neurons during trauma, such as hypoxia and ischemia.

2.1. Introduction

We have reported that TCAP, is active *in vivo* and *in vitro*. Furthermore, we have observed that TCAP-1-treated cells exhibit higher survivability under stressful conditions such as high confluency compared to vehicle-treated cells (Wang and Lovejoy, unpublished observations). This observation is consistent with the findings of Wang and associates (1998) who reported that a number of stress-inducing situations such as alkylating agents and UV light can trigger the activation of mouse teneurin-4. Taken together, these studies suggest that TCAP may induce long-term changes in neuron function and may confer enhanced survivability during stressful conditions.

Although the molecular and cellular mechanisms associated with this loss of neural function includes a number of apoptotic, necrotic and excitotoxic processes, metabolic perturbation of the CNS will necessarily involve disruptions in pH. For example, ischemia or myocardial infarct can result in neuronal acidosis (pH<7.4) due to the low pO₂ relative to the high metabolic activity of tissues (high pCO₂). On the other hand, hypoglycemia (low lactate concentrations), hyperventilation (high pO₂) or renal alkalosis (high plasma HCO₃⁻) can all induce neural alkalosis (pH>7.4) (Mabe et al., 1983, Giffard et al., 1992, Ostermann et al., 2003, Auer, 2004, Emerit et al., 2004). External pH (pH_e) will eventually affect intracellular pH (pH_i) concentrations 20 to 70% of pH_o depending on the sensitivity of the neuron (Bouyer et al., 2004). Neural excitability in most regions of the brain is suppressed by acidosis and enhanced by alkalosis (Vornov et al., 1996, Xu et al., 1998, Huang and Dillon, 1999, Emerit et al., 2004). Alkalosis generally evokes increased activity leading to aberrant afferent and

efferent firing. Previous studies have shown a relationship of changes in reactive oxygen species metabolism and signal transduction pathways using pH ranges of 6.8 to 8.8 (Giffard et al., 1992, Majima et al., 1998, Susa and Wakabayashi, 2003, Potapenko et al., 2004).

The aim of the current study is to determine the pathway through which TCAP-1 induces cell survival in the brain during periods of pH-induced cellular stress. These data indicate that mouse TCAP-1 enhances the survival of immortalized mouse hypothalamic cells at pH of 8.0 and 8.4, in part, by inhibiting oxidative necrosis. TCAP-1-treated cells show a decrease in the intracellular superoxide radical concentrations along with a concomitant increase in superoxide dismutase 1 protein expression. Moreover, the superoxide dismutase copper chaperone mRNA and catalase mRNA and activity is enhanced with TCAP-1 treatments.

2.2 Materials & Methods

Peptide synthesis

Mouse TCAP-1 was prepared by solid-phase synthesis as previously described (Qian et al., 2004). The peptide was solubilized in phosphate buffered saline (PBS) at a stock concentration of $2x10^{-5}$ M before being diluted in the appropriate medium. Non-functional scrambled TCAP with the same amino acid composition as TCAP-1 (pEESQRMFHINNVSLVFYGDYGQVRGTGLLQASDSLELYQEI-NH₂) was

synthesized as described previously (Qian et al., 2004, Al Chawaf et al., 2007) and used as a negative control in the vehicle.

Cell morphology analysis

The effect of TCAP-1 on cell morphology was conducted in quadruplicate using the N38 immortalized mouse hypothalamic cell line (Belsham et al., 2004). The cells were grown in culture plates with 2 mL of Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) containing high glucose, L-glutamate, 25mM HEPES buffer, pyridoxine hydrochloride in the absence of sodium pyruvate and 5ml penicillin with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) at pH 7.4 (Gibco-Invitrogen, Burlington, Canada). At 24 and 48 hrs, the medium was replaced with medium buffered at pH 6.8, 7.4, 8.0 or 8.4. Half of the cell groups received 10⁻⁷M TCAP-1, whereas the other half received 0.01 M PBS (pH 7.4) containing 8g NaCl, 0.2gKCl, 1.4g Na₂HPO₄ and 0.2g KH₂PO₄ in 800mL ddH₂O. Digital images were recorded at 24, 48 and 72 hrs using an Olympus IX&1 inverted microscope at 100x magnification using ImageMaster Ver 5.0 software.

Cell proliferation and viability analysis

The effect of TCAP-1 on cell proliferation at each pH was examined at 24 and 48 hr directly by cell counts using a hemocytometer, and indirectly using a colorimetric MTT (3-[4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl]-2,5-diphenyl tetrazolium bromide) assay. For hemocytometer counts, the cells were suspended using 1mL of 0.25% trypsin with EDTA (Gibco-Invitrogen, Burlington, Canada), centrifuged at 1600 RPM for 4 min, and resuspended with PBS and counted as 50µL aliquots. The MTT assay was conducted using the In Vitro Toxicology Assay Kit: MTT based (Sigma, St. Louis). The background absorbance of the samples determined at 690nm and subtracted from the 570nm measurement.

Colorimetric Caspase Assays

Caspase 8 and 3 colorimetric assays were performed on the N38 cells at all pH conditions. The assay was based on the detection of the chromophore pNA after cleavage from the labeled substrates, IETD-pNA, and DEVD-pNA, for caspase 8 and 3, respectively. Comparison of the pNA absorbance from the experimental sample was compared to the un-induced neutral pH sample. Caspases 8 and 3 were analysed using the Caspase- 3 Colorimetric Activity Assay (Chemicon, Temecula USA) and Caspase- 8 Colorimetric Activity Assay (Chemicon, Temecula USA). The cells were removed using a cell scraper and centrifuged at 1500 rpm for 10 min. The cells were resuspended in 350µL of chilled cell lysis buffer containing 500µL PBS, 5µL 1% Triton X-100 (Sigma, St. Louis), 25µL proteinase inhibitor cocktail set III (VWR, Mississauga), 0.5µL 1M dithiothreitol (DTT) (Sigma, St. Louis) and 2.5µl phenylmethylsulphonylfluoride (PMSF), diluted in 1mL of methanol (EM Science, Gibbstown), incubated on ice for 10 min and centrifuged for 5 min at 10,000 rpm. A bicinchoninic acid (BCA) protein assay (Pierce, Rockford) was conducted to determine total protein concentration in the supernatants. The absorbance of each sample was measured on a SPECTRAmax

microplate spectrophotometer at 405nm after an incubation period of 2 hr at 37° C. Changes in caspase 3 activity were determined by comparing the absorbance reading from the induced sample with the level of the un-induced control. Background absorbance from the buffer was subtracted from the absorbance of both the induced (pH 6.8, 8.0, 8.4) and un-induced (pH 7.4) samples before calculating changes in caspase 3 activity. The same was done for the detection of caspase 8. As a control, apoptosis was induced using 10µM/mL etoposide and lysed according to the above protocol. All assays were performed with 4 replications

Caspase 3 and poly (ADP-ribose) polymerase (PARP) cleavage by immunoblot

The detection of caspase cleavage was determined at 48 hrs. The samples at each pH and control (see above) were lysed using the total protein isolation lysis buffer (described above). An aliquot of 25µL of each sample was combined with 25µL of 2x 20% sodium dodecyl sulphate (SDS) sample buffer and loaded onto a 4-10% HCL-Tris pre-cast polyacrylamide gel (BioRad, Mississauga). The gel ran at 200 v for 35 min and proteins were electro-transferred to a Hybond-C nitrocellulose membrane (Amersham, Baie d'Urfé) for 75min at 100 v. After transfer, the membrane was washed with 10 mL of PBS with 0.05% Tween 20 (PBST) for 5 min at room temperature (RT) and the membrane was incubated in 10 mL of PBST-milk for one hour at RT followed by three 5-min washes with 10 mL of PBST. The membrane was then incubated with the cleaved caspase 3 primary antibody (Cell Signaling Technology, Beverly CA) at a titre of 1:500 in 6mL of PBST-milk, with gentle agitation overnight at 4°C. Using the same protocol,

changes in PARP expression were determined at 48 hrs. The membrane was incubated with PARP primary antibody (Cell Signaling Technology, Beverly, CA) at a titre of 1:100. The membranes were washed 3 times for 5 min with 10mL of PBST followed by incubation with the anti-rabbit horseradish peroxidase (HRP)-conjugated secondary antibody (Amersham, Baie d'Urfé) at 1:3000 in 6mL of PBST-milk with gentle agitation for 1 hr at RT. The membranes were then washed 3 times for 5 min with 10mL of PBST then exposed to Kodak X-OMAT Blue scientific imaging film (Perkin Elmer Canada Inc, Vaudreuil-Dorion) for 30 min. The total optical density of the blots was quantified using LabWorks 4.0 Image Acquisition and Analysis Software (Ultra-Violet Products Ltd.).

Protein kinase B/Akt cell survival pathway

The western blots, using Akt and phosphorylated Akt (P-Akt) primary antisera, were conducted on all pH conditions of the cultured N38 cells to determine whether TCAP prevented cell death by activating the survival pathway by phosphorylation of Akt. The same western blot procedure outlined above was repeated with an Akt primary antiserum (Cell Signaling Technology, Beverly, CA) at a titer of 1:500. P-Akt expression at 48hrs was determined using the method described above with a P-Akt primary antibody (Cell Signaling, Beverly,CA) at 1:1000 followed by membrane incubation with anti-rabbit HRP-conjugated secondary antibody (Amersham, Baie d'Urfé) at 1:2000 followed by exposure on film overnight. The cultured N38 cells were serum-starved for 48 hours in order to induce phosphorylation, and following the same protocol above, were loaded as a control. The total optical density of the blots, were quantified as described previously.

Bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) Incorporation Assay

Bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) (Calbiochem, Canada) incorporation into newly synthesized DNA of actively proliferating cells was conducted to determine whether TCAP affected the DNA synthesis (S) phase of the cell cycle. The N38 cells were grown in a 96-well culture plate using 100-µL aliquots at an initial density of 2x10⁵ cells/ml. The controls consisted of a blank; DMEM with no cells and background; and DMEM with cells but with no BrdU label added. A working stock of BrdU was prepared by diluting the BrdU label 1:2000 into fresh DMEM and subsequently, 20µL of the working stock solution was added to each well to be labelled. The BrdU was allowed to incubate with the cells for 2 hrs at 37°C. The media was removed and 200μ L of the enclosed fixative/denaturing solution was added to each well and incubated for 30 min at RT. This solution was removed, the BrdU antiserum (1:100) was added to each well and the contents incubated for 1hr at RT. Then, the wells were washed 3 times with buffer. The conjugate was prepared by diluting the reconstituted peroxidase goat anti-mouse IgG horseradish (HRP) conjugate in 1xPBS and filtering through a 0.2 µm filter unit. An aliquot of 100µL of this solution was transferred to each well and incubated for 30 min at RT. The wells were washed with the buffer, and the entire plate flooded with double deionized water and the excess solution removed. An aliquot of 100µl of BrdU substrate solution was added to each well and the plate was incubated in the dark at RT for 15 min. An aliquot 100µl of stop solution containing 2.5N sulphuric acid was added to each well in the same order as the previously added substrate solution. Absorbance was measured at at 450 and 540nm.

Determination of necrosis and apoptosis activity

The presence of normal, apoptotic and necrotic cells were investigated using together using Hoechst 3342 (4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole, DAPI), An annexin V antibody labelled with fluorescein (FITC) and ethidium homodimer III (EtD-III), respectively. The N38 cells were cultured on poly-D-lysine-treated cover-slips (VWR, Mississauga) in each of the four pH conditions. The cells were washed twice with PBS before 5 μ L of each fluorochrome were added. The samples were then incubated in the dark for 15min, washed, and mounted. The cells were viewed and recorded using a Leica DM4500 inverted fluorescent microscope using OpenLab software.

The proportion of viable cells in the samples was also determined by measuring Trypan Blue uptake. At 48 hrs, the cells from the four pH treatments were suspended using 1mL of trypsin-EDTA, centrifuged and resuspended in 1mL of Hank's Balanced Salt Solution (HBSS) (Sigma, St. Louis). An aliquot of 0.5mL of 0.04% Trypan Blue was combined with 0.2mL of the cell suspension, mixed, allowed to stand for 10 min, then counted on a hemocytometer.

Superoxide dismutase detection and measurement

A Cu-Zn superoxide dismutase 1 assay (SOD1) assay (Cell Technology, Mountain View, CA) was performed in quadruplicate on the N38 cells at 48hrs. The cells were cultured in a 75cm³ culture flask, treated with trypsin, centrifuged at 1600rpm and. resuspended in chilled cell lysis buffer containing 500µL PBS, 5µL 1% Triton X-100 (Sigma, St. Louis), 25µL proteinase inhibitor cocktail set III (VWR, Mississauga), 0.5µL 1M dithiothreitol (DTT) (Sigma, St. Louis) and 2.5µl phenylmethylsulphonylfluoride (PMSF). Mn-Fe superoxide dismutase (SOD2) activity was inactivated using ice-cold chloroform/ethanol (37.5/62.5 (v/v)). The experimental and SOD1 standard curve samples were incubated at 37°C for 20min and the absorbance measured at 450nm.

A direct detection of SOD1 in cell samples was determined at 48 hrs. The cells were removed, centrifuged and resuspended in chilled cell lysis buffer (see above) diluted in 1mL of methanol (EM Science, Gibbstown). The mixture was then incubated on ice, and recentrifuged. Total protein concentration in the supernatants was determined using a bicinchoninic acid (BCA) protein assay (Pierce, Rockford). Samples (20µl) were loaded onto 4-10% HCl-Tris pre-cast polyacrylamide gels (BioRad, Mississauga). In addition, 20ng of a control sample, SOD1 (1-154), expressed as a 44kDa tagged fusion protein, corresponding to amino acids 1-154 of the full length SOD1 (Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc, Santa Cruz, CA) was loaded onto the gel with a 1:1 ratio of SDS buffer. After running for 40 min, the proteins were transferred to a Hybond-C nitrocellulose membrane (Amersham, Baie d'Urfé). The membrane was then incubated with SOD1 (FL-154) rabbit polyclonal antibody raised against the full-length SOD1 (Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc,

Santa Cruz, CA) at a titre of 1:500 followed by incubation with the anti-rabbit horseradish peroxidase (HRP)-conjugated secondary antibody (Amersham, Baie d'Urfé) at 1:3000. The optical density of the blots was measured using LabWorks 4.0 Image Acquisition and Analysis Software (Ultra-Violet Products Ltd.).

H₂O₂ toxicity and catalase activity

The cells were incubated with 50μ M of H₂O₂ containing medium for 0, 6, 12, 24 and 48 hours at pH 7.4. Cell activity was assessed using the MTT assay described previously. A catalase colorimetric assay (Cayman Chemical, Ann Arbor, MI) was performed on the N38 cells at all pH conditions. The cells were harvested and collected by centrifugation. The pellet was homogenized on ice in 1ml of cold 50mM potassium phosphate, pH 7.0, containing 1mM EDTA. The absorbance of the supernatant determined at 540nm.

Real-time PCR gene expression analysis

Total RNA was isolated with Trizol (Invitrogen) and 5 µg of total cellular RNA reverse-transcribed using Superscript II Reverse Transcriptase and OligoDTs (Invitrogen). Quantitative real-time PCR was performed using SYBR Green (Sigma) on the ABI PRISM 7900-HT (Applied Biosystems). A total of 1/1000th of the cDNA reaction was used for each PCR triplicate. The reactions were activated at 95°C for 3 minutes followed by 40 cycles of 95°C (15 s) and 60°C (60 s). The transcript number/ng

cDNA was obtained using standard curves generated with mouse genomic DNA. The data was normalized to control TBP transcript levels. Two to 4 independent treatment sets were used and data presented as means and SEMs. The SOD1 primers consisted of: forward, 5'-AGCGGTGAACCAGTTGTGTGTGTG-3' and reverse, 5'-

TACTGATGGACGTGGAACCCA-3'; the catalase primers consisted of forward, 5'-GCGGGAACCCAATAGGAGATA-3' and reverse, 5'-

CAGGAATCCGCTCTCTGTCAA-3'; and the copper chaperone (CCSD) primers consisted of forward, 5'-AGCTGAAGGTGTGGGATGTGA-3' and reverse 5'-GGCCAACCTCTTCCCAGAAT-3'. The TBP primers consisted of forward, 5'-CAGACCCCACAACTCTTCCATT-3' and reverse 5'-TCTCAGAAGCTGGTGTGGCA-3'.

2.3 Results

Cell morphology and proliferation

TCAP-1 did not induce any observable morphological changes in the cells cultured at pH 7.4 up to 72 hours (Figure 2.1A,B,C). However, there was a significant increase in the number of small, round cell types in the vehicle-treated cultures at pH 6.8 (p<0.05), 8.0 (p<0.001) and 8.4 (p<0.001) as compared to the TCAP-treated samples at 48 hrs. At 72hrs, TCAP significantly decreased the number of rounded cells in pH 8.0 (p<0.001) and pH 8.4 (p<0.001) relative to the vehicle-treated cells as determined by a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) with a Bonferroni's post hoc test.



Figure 2.1. Changes in cell morphology as a function of pH treatment. A. photomicrographs of N38 cells at 48 hours. B. photomicrographs of N38 cells at 72 hours. C. Quantification of small, crenated cells (see inset in 'A'). The levels of significance were determined by two-way ANOVA using Bonferroni's post hoc test. n=4 for all analyses. The white and black bars indicate vehicle-treated and TCAP-1-treated cells, respectively.(* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

There were no significant differences in the total number of cells, as determined by direct hemocytometer counts, between the vehicle- and TCAP-1-treated cells at 24 hrs under 6.8, 7.4 and 8.4 pH conditions, although a significant (p<0.05) increase in TCAP-1 treated cells was noted at pH 8.0 (Figure. 2.2). There was a marked reduction in the number of total cells at pH 8.0 and 8.4 in the vehicle-treated cells relative to the TCAP-1-treated cells at 48 hrs. TCAP inhibited the decrease in total cell numbers relative to the vehicle-treated cells at 8.0 (p<0.05) and 8.4 (p<0.01) after 48 hrs of incubation as determined by a two-way ANOVA. In addition, the TCAP-1-treated cells showed an overall increase in the number of cells at pH 6.8 (p<0.01), relative to the vehicle-treated cells at this pH.



Figure 2.2. Changes in cell number as a function of pH at 24 and 48 hrs. TCAP-1(10^{-7} M) increased the number of cells at 48hrs after treatment at pHs 6.8, 8.0, 8.4. The level of significance was determined using a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Bonferonni's post hoc test. n=4 for all analyses. The white and black bars indicate vehicle-treated and TCAP-1-treated cells, respectively. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

TCAP-1 did not induce a significant effect on MTT activity at any of the pH conditions at 24 hours. There was, however, a significant increase in optical density at 48hrs in TCAP-1-treated samples cultured in pH 8.0 (p<0.01) and pH 8.4 (p<0.001) (Figure 2.3). The MTT values were elevated in both the vehicle and experimental groups at the higher pHs due to interference with the assay although the relationship between the vehicle and experimental groups remained consistent.



Figure 2.3. Proliferation of N38 cells over the pH range at 24 and 48 hrs as assessed using an MTT assay. TCAP-1 (10^{-7} M) increased the number of viable cells at 48 hrs after treatment at pHs 8.0 and 8.4, however there were no significant differences at 24 hrs. The level of significance was determined using a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Bonferonni's post hoc test. n=4 for all analyses. The white and black bars indicate vehicle-treated and TCAP-1-treated cells, respectively. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

Apoptosis (caspase and PARP) markers

Etoposide was used to determine the amount of caspase 8 (Fig 2.4A) and caspase 3 (Fig 2.4B) activation under apoptotic conditions. Etoposide induced a greater than 3-fold increase in caspase 8 and 3.5-fold increase in caspase-3 relative to the vehicle-treated cells at pH 7.4. Although TCAP-1 increased caspase 8 activity in pH 7.4 samples (P<0.001) and increased caspase 3 activity in pH 6.8 samples (P<0.05), the relative level of caspase activity was about 70% and 40% of the etoposide-induced increase for caspase 8 and 3, respectively as determined by the two-way ANOVA described previously. There were no significant differences in caspase 8 and 3 activity between the TCAP-1- and vehicle-treated cells at pH 8.0 and 8.4. As a further determination of caspase 3 activity, western blots were conducted on pH-treated N38 cells at 48hrs in order to detect the cleaved and activated caspase 3 (17/19 kDa) (Fig 4C). The 19 kDa caspase 3 cleavage product was visible in the protein extracts of the etoposide-treated cells but could not be observed in any of the TCAP-1 or vehicle-treated cells at any of the pH conditions.

Protein levels, as assessed by western blots, were also conducted on pH-treated N38 cells at 48 hrs in order to detect endogenous levels of full-length PARP (115 kDa), as well as the smaller fragment (89 kDa) of PARP resulting from caspase cleavage (Fig 4 D,E). The western blot revealed the presence of endogenous PARP in cell extracts from all pH treatments as well as vehicle-treated samples. Based on a two-way ANOVA, using Bonferroni's post hoc test, there were no significant differences between vehicle and TCAP-1 treated samples (Fig 4 D,F). The cleaved 89 kDa fragment was only consistently, and strongly, detected in the cells cultured at pH 8.4, however there were no

significant differences between the expression of this band in the vehicle or TCAP-1treated cells (Figure 2.4 E,F).



Figure 2.4. Apoptosis biomarker activity. A. Caspase 8 activity as determined by a colorimetric assay. B. Caspase 3 activity as determined by a colorimetric assay. C. Detection of caspase 3 cleavage by western blot. D. Changes in 115 kDa PARP protein expression quantification. E. Changes in 89 kDa PARP fragment at pH 8.4. F. A representative of one of the western blots showing both immunoreactive PARP forms. The level of significance was determined using a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Bonferonni's post hoc test. The level of significance for the 89 kDa fragment was determined using Student's t-test. n=4 for all analyses. The white and black bars indicate vehicle-treated and TCAP-1-treated cells, respectively.

Survival pathway and Protein Kinase B/Akt

There were no significant differences between the levels of total Akt in the vehicle and the TCAP-treated samples as established by a two-way ANOVA (Fig. 2.5) although there was a non-significant tendency for TCAP-1 to induce an attenuation of the Akt response at pHs 6.8 and 7.4 (Fig 2.5A). There was a significant decrease (p<0.05; p<0.01) at pHs 8.0 and 8.4) in Akt protein expression in the vehicle-treated group (Figure 2.5A,B). The data, describing the same effect was not significant in the TCAP-1-treated

samples due to the higher variance of the means although the same trend was indicated. Western blots were also conducted using a phospho-Akt antiserum, which detects Akt only when phosphorylated at serine 473. The blot revealed no bands in any samples, suggesting that that phospho-Akt was undetectable under the conditions established by the cultures (Fig 5C). Phospho-Akt was significantly increased (p<0.05) in positive control cells where serum was added, as determined by a Student's t-test.



Figure 2.5. Detection of Akt and phospho-Akt. A. Changes in total (phosphorylated and non phosphorylated Akt over the pH range. B. Representative western blot with antiserum recognizing both Akt forms. C. Representative western blot with antiserum that recognizes only the phosphorylated form of Akt. There was no indication of Akt phosphorylation in any sample except for the control. The level of significance was determined using a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Bonferonni's post hoc test. n=4 for all analyses. The white and black bars indicate vehicle-treated and TCAP-1-treated cells, respectively.

Cell cycle and BrdU Uptake

After 24 hrs, BrdU incorporation did not differ between the vehicle and TCAP-1 treated cells at pH 6.8, 7.4, 8.0 or 8.4, as determined by a two-way ANOVA (Figure 2.6). At 48 hrs, there was a significant (p<0.05) reduction in BrdU incorporation in both vehicle and TCAP-1-treated groups relative to the analog uptake after 24 hrs in the pH 8.4 group. The minor increase observed at 48 hrs in the pH 6.8 vehicle group was not significant. There were no significant differences between the vehicle or TCAP-1 treated cells at any time or pH condition.



Figure 2.6. BrdU uptake by cells at all pHs at 24 and 48 hours. There were no significant changes between vehicle and TCAP-1-treated cells. n=4 for all analyses. n=4 for all analyses. The white and black bars indicate vehicle-treated and TCAP-1-treated cells, respectively

Fluorescent microscopy of necrosis and apoptosis markers

TCAP-1 decreased the number of necrotic rhodamine-fluorescing cells at pH 6.8 (p<0.01), 8.0 (p<0.001) and 8.4 (p<0.001) but not in the pH 7.4 samples (Figure 2.7A,B). There few FITC-labelled apoptotic cells located intermittently throughout samples, where only 3 green cells were counted (see inset, Figure 2.7).

A Trypan Blue uptake assay was conducted in order to estimate the proportion of viable cells in a population (Figure 2.7C). TCAP-1 treatment caused a significant increase in the number of cells that took up the Trypan Blue stain at 48hrs in cells cultured at pH 6.8 (p<0.05), pH 8.0 (p<0.001) and at pH 8.4 (p< 0.01) but not pH 7.4. relative to the vehicle-treated cells. The statistical analysis was performed using a two-way ANOVA with a Bonferroni's post hoc test.



Figure 2.7. Determination of apoptotic, necrotic and healthy cells. A. Cell types are characterized by color: apoptosis (green) necrosis (red/pink) healthy (blue). The inset shows an example of apoptotic cell. Only 3 apoptotic cells were observed in all sets of replicates. B. Incidence of necrotic and healthy cells. TCAP-1 significantly decreased the amount of necrotic cells at 48hrs at pHs 6.8, 8.0 and 8.4. C. Trypan Blue uptake in cells cultured in the various pHs at 48 hrs. TCAP-1 increased the number of viable cells at pH 6.8, 8.0 and 8.4. The level of significance was determined using a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Bonferonni's post hoc test. n=4 for all analyses. The white and black bars indicate vehicle-treated and TCAP-1-treated cells, respectively. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

Superoxide dismutase detection and measurement

Elements of the Cu-Zn superoxide dismutase (SOD1)-associated system were investigated as a possible mechanism via which TCAP-1 confers neuroprotection against pH induced necrotic cell death. The presence of the superoxide radical was measured indirectly by the conversion of a soluble tetrazolium salt in cells after 48 hours (Figure 2.8A). The TCAP-1 treated cells showed a 40% (p<0.05) and 60% (p<0.01) decrease in the absorbance of the substrate, which is proportional to superoxide radical activity, at pHs 8.0 and 8.4, respectively. However, because this method shows only the indirect presence of the superoxide radical, we wished to corroborate that SOD1 is inversely related to superoxide radical. Therefore, we also examined the presence of SOD1 enzyme protein directly by western blot (Figure 2.8B,C). Relative to the vehicle-treated cells at pH 7.4, SOD1 levels in the vehicle-treated cells showed a significant (p<0.05) decrease as a function of pH, as determined by a one-way ANOVA. In contrast, at pH 8.0 and 8.4, TCAP-1 significantly (p<0.05 and p<0.01, respectively) reduced the pH-induced decline in SOD1 levels. The SOD1 protein expression levels at pH 8.0 and 8.4 were not significantly different than that of the vehicle-treated cells at pH 7.4.

SOD1 gene expression, as measured by real-time PCR, indicated a significant (p<0.01) increase over the vehicle-treated cells at pH 7.4 and 8.4 (Figure 2.8D). A greater effect on gene expression was noted in the copper chaperone for SOD1 (CCSD) expression where CCSD expression levels in the TCAP-1 treated cells at pH 8.4 was increased almost 4.5 fold (p<0.001) over the vehicle-treated cells (Figure 2.8E).





H₂O₂ toxicity and catalase activity

In cells treated with 50 μ M H₂O₂, TCAP-1 significantly increased mitochondrial activity at 6, 12 and 48 hours (p<0.001) as compared with the vehicle-treated cells

(Figure 2.9A). There was also a less significant effect at 24 hours (p<0.05) and no effect at 0 hours.

A catalase assay was performed on the pH-treated cells in order to determine whether TCAP-1 was conferring survivability to the cells via upregulation of catalase and thus increasing H_2O_2 breakdown into H_2O and O_2 (Figure 2.9B). The results indicate that TCAP-1 significantly increased catalase levels at pHs 8.0 (p<0.01) and 8.4 (p<0.001) as compared to the vehicle-treated cells according to a two-way ANOVA with a Bonferroni's post hoc test. Bovine liver was assayed as a positive control. Catalase gene expression, as determined by real-time PCR, indicated that TCAP induced mRNA levels by 3 fold (p<0.001) and 5 fold (p<0.001) at pHs 8.0 and 8.4, respectively (Figure 2.9C). A small increase in mRNA expression in the TCAP-1-treated group observed at pH 7.4 was not significant.



Figure 2.9. Hydrogen peroxide toxicity and catalase activity. A. Protection against hydrogen peroxide induced cell death by TCAP as measured by MTT assay. B. Changes in catalase activity as a function of pH in vehicle and TCAP-treated groups. Bovine liver catalase was used as a positive control to determine the full range of the assay. C. Catalase mRNA expression as determined by real-time PCR. The level of significance was determined using a two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Bonferonni's post hoc test. n=4 for all analyses. The white and black bars indicate vehicle-treated and TCAP-1-treated cells, respectively. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

2.4 Discussion

The data described in this study suggest a significant neuroprotective role for TCAP during times of pH-induced cellular stress. Several lines of evidence point to this. Based on hemocytometer cell counts, Trypan Blue uptake and MTT assays, TCAP-1 reduces the decrease in viable cells and mitochondrial activity induced by high and low pH extremes. Morphologically, TCAP-1-treated cells displayed a significant decrease in the number of small, crenated cells characteristic of some types of cell death. Moreover, TCAP-1 reduced the membrane permeability of the nucleic acid probe, ethidium homodimer III (EtD III) suggesting a decrease in the number of necrotic cells. TCAP-1 increases cytosolic Cu-Zn superoxide dismutase 1 (SOD1) protein and mRNA expression, SOD copper chaperone mRNA expression and reduces the incidence of superoxide activity. In addition, TCAP-1 protects cells from H₂O₂ activity and increases catalase activity. Thus, TCAP and the teneurins may represent a novel molecular mechanism to protect cells from necrosis by upregulation of the SOD1-catalase pathway.

Relevance of Brain injuries related to alkalosis

I show that TCAP-1 is most efficacious at high pH stress. Insults to the brain can quite often lead to shifts in pH and based on the data presented it appears that TCAP is rescuing neurons from necrosis consistently at high pH extremes, specifically pH 8.0 and 8.4. Alkalosis can take on more than one form including: respiratory alkalosis (RA) and metabolic alkalosis (MA) (Gennari et al., 1972, Ostermann et al., 2003). However, in this

chapter we will focus on the occurrence of brain alkalosis and the implications of the trauma associated with it specifically the death of neurons. Dying neurons are a clear indication of many neurodegenerative diseases including Alzheimer's, Parkinson's, Huntington's, brain ischemia and multiple sclerosis (Siao and Tsirka, 2002). These neurodegenerative conditions are characterized by their deleterious effects on brain function resulting from deterioration of neurons. The destruction of neurons in these conditions may be regulated by various forms of cell death and can be caused by damaged mitochondrion, increased levels of excitotoxins such as glutamate, which increases calcium influx into the neurons and activates calcium-dependent enzymes such as calpain and caspases (Brorson et al., 1995a, Brorson et al., 1995b, Brorson et al., 1995c) and pH. Brain pH during times of neurodegenerative stress is not well understood, however, calcium and pH are not mutually exclusive, during both respiratory and metabolic alkalosis, increases in calcium occur in rat neurons due to intracellular calcium accumulating structures such as the mitochondrion (Shishkin et al., 2002, Kostyuk et al., 2003, Potapenko et al., 2004, Voitenko et al., 2004), this is also substantiated by the fact that glutamate induced neuron death requires mitochondrial calcium uptake (Stout et al., 1998).

TCAP is not preventing alkalosis induced cell death via the apoptotic death pathway

I have previously discussed the apoptotic pathway and that it is mediated by a family of death proteins, caspases, these signaling proteins are proteolytic enzymes that when inactive, lay dormant as zymogens, procaspase molecules which must be activated by various triggers (Hengartner, 2000). Briefly, upon activation of caspase 3 certain nuclear proteins are cleaved such as PARP. PARP, a 116kDa nuclear polymerase, is involved in DNA repair usually in response to environmental stress (Kerr et al., 1972, Wyllie et al., 1980).

Based on the fluorescent and caspase colorimetric data it is clear that TCAP is not rescuing through the apoptotic pathway. Further immunoblot studies utilizing caspase 3 and PARP antibodies corroborate that TCAP is mediating protease cleavage in order to prevent cell death.

Cell Survival: AKT pathway

AKT, also referred to as PKB or Rac, plays a critical role in controlling the balance between cell survival and cell death in neurons (Dudek et al., 1997). This protein kinase is activated by insulin and various growth and survival factors (Akbar et al., 2005). AKT is activated by phospholipids binding and activation loop phosphorylation at Thr308 by PDK1 and also by phosphorylation within the C-terminus at Ser473(Downward, 2004). AKT functions to promote cell survival by inhibiting cell death by means of its ability to phosphorylate and inactivate several targets, including Bad, Forkhead transcription factors and caspase-9 (Crowder and Freeman, 1998).

Akt functions to promote cell survival through two distinct pathways. Akt inhibits apoptosis by phosphorylating, the Bcl-2 family member Bad, which then interacts with 14-3-3 and dissociates from Bcl-xL allowing for cell survival(Endo et al., 2006). Alternatively, Akt activates IKKα that ultimately leads to NFκB activation and

cell survival. Interestingly, AKT has also been shown to mediate neuronal survival against several brain injuries via SOD1(Endo et al., 2006, 2007). Proapoptotic Bcl-2 family members, such as Bax and Bak can promote mitochondrial permeability, while Bcl-2 can inhibit their effects (Datta et al., 1999). Based on results from the western blots conducted, it is clear that TCAP is not acting through this particular survival pathway as AKT is not being phosphorylated. However, TCAP does seem to be affecting endogenous levels of AKT at pH extremes, this could signify that TCAP plays a minor role in cell survival acting through another AKT pathway, which does not require phosphoylation.

Cell Cycling

The evaluation of cell cycle progression is important when assessing the viability of a cell population. The cell cycle is a sequence of stages that a cell passes through between one division and the next. The cell cycle oscillates between mitosis and the interphase, which is divided into G, S, and G 2 (Cameron and McKay, 2001). In the G phase there is a high rate of biosynthesis and growth; in the S phase there is the doubling of the DNA content as a consequence of chromosome replication; in the G 2 phase the final preparations for cell division (cytokinesis) are made (Raza and Preisler, 1985). In order to determine whether TCAP was increasing cell cycle efficiency, a BrdU nonisotopic enzyme immunoassay was conducted to quantify cell cycle progression. Previously, measurements of [³H] thymidine incorporation as cells enter the synthesis (S) phase were used as a means of detecting cell proliferation. In this method

bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU), a thymidine analog replaces [³H] thymidine (Raza et al., 1985a). BrdU is incorporated, into newly synthesized strands of DNA and is detected immunocytochemically and the population of cells of cells entering the S phase is quantified (Gratzner, 1982, Raza et al., 1985b). Based on the results TCAP has no statistically significant effect.

TCAP is mediating cell survival in alkalosis conditions by preventing necrosis

As discussed prior, necrosis occurs when cells are exposed to a number of injurious extracellular events such as hypothermia, hypoxia or inflammation that damages the plasma membrane (Majno and Joris, 1995). Briefly, necrosis begins with an impairment of the cell's ability to maintain homeostasis, leading to an influx of water and extracellular ions. Intracellular organelles, most notably the mitochondria, and the entire cell swell and rupture (cell lysis) (Linnik et al., 1993). Due to the ultimate degeneration of the plasma membrane, the cytoplasmic contents including lysosomal enzymes are released into the extracellular fluid. Therefore, in vivo, necrotic cell death is often associated with extensive tissue damage resulting in an intense inflammatory response (Emery et al., 1998). Necrosis can include a number of morphological alterations affecting the plasma membrane, such as including massive production of small surface evaginations caused by the cells inability to control water influx through the plasma membrane (Rello et al., 2005). At pHs 6.8, 8.0 and 8.4, there was a 3- to 8-fold increase in the number of rhodamine-fluorescing cells relative to the vehicle-treated cells at pH 7.4. At pHs 6.8 and 8.0, the number of of rhodamine-fluorescing cells in the TCAP-1-

treated groups were statistically indistinguishable from the vehicle-treated cells at pH 7.4. In addition, at pH 8.4, TCAP-1 reduced the incidence of rhodamine-fluorescing cells by about 60%. Thus, taken together, TCAP-1 may act to maintain cell populations subjected to a pH-induced stress, in part, by inhibiting the incidence of necrosis.

Superoxide dismutase-1, catalase and alkalkosis

Cytosolic Cu-Zn superoxide dismutase (SOD1) is responsible for catalyzing the highly reactive oxygen radical, superoxide (O_2), into hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2). The superoxide radical is generated from a variety of sources, however the majority of it is produced as a function of the respiratory activity of mitochondria (Cadenas and Davies, 2000). SOD1 is bound to copper atoms for full activity. The protein superoxide dismutase copper chaperone (CCSD) is the primary route by which copper ions are transferred to SOD1 (Furukawa et al., 2004). CCSD also possesses additional sulfhydryl oxidase and protein disulfide isomerase activity that has been associated with increased physiological adaption to oxidative stress (Culotta et al., 2006). Hydrogen peroxide is, in turn, catalyzed to water by the enzyme, catalase. Although SOD is a significant source of H₂O₂, the enzymatic breakdown of dopamine by monoamine oxidase B, for example, also constitutes a major source of this metabolite in dopaminergic systems and may play a role in the neurodegenerative effects associated with Parkinson's Disease (Jenner and Olanow, 1996). Together, SOD1, CCSD and catalase act to protect the cells from the toxic effects of ROS. High concentrations of ROS are implicated in the destruction of cellular membranes and proteins and play a significant role in the onset of

neurodegenerative disorders, cancers, diabetes and schizophrenia (Jenner and Olanow, 1996, Mahadik and Mukherjee, 1996, McCord and Edeas, 2005). The brain is particularly susceptible to ROS due to the sensitivity of polysaturated fatty acids in the plasma membrane. ROS and other molecular radicals can disrupt the structure of these fatty acids leading to a destruction of the plasma membrane and subsequent cell death.

Alkalosis and ROS

Previous studies have supported a link between alkalosis and radical oxygen species (ROS) (Majima et al., 1998, Susa and Wakabayashi, 2003). In one study, cells cultured under alkaline conditions can increase ROS levels, mitochondrial damage and cell death. Over-expression of SOD2 (Mn SOD) could prevent cell death (Majima et al., 1998). Little is know about pH concentrations in the microenvironments surrounding cells and in tissue interstices, although pH concentrations appear to vary widely in local microenvironments. These changes become exaggerated under pathological conditions such as spreading depression or ischemia. The magnitude of the pH shifts ultimately depends on the buffering properties of the extracellular compartment. We have developed the present model to address some of these concerns. We have utilized the N38 mouse immortalized hypothalamic cell line (Belsham et al., 2004) as a model system to understand the basic molecular mechanisms of TCAP-1. In previous studies, we have utilized these cells to investigate changes in cAMP-levels mediated by TCAP-1 (Wang et al., 2005).
Our data indicate that under physiological pH conditions (7.4,) TCAP-1 significantly upregulates the SOD gene but not protein levels. At high pH, TCAP-1 upregulates expression of the SOD1 and CCSD gene and this is associated with a significant drop in the presence of superoxide radicals. One interpretation of this observation may be that TCAP primes the cell for the anticipated pH or metabolic threat in response to the TCAP signal. However, only when the metabolic perturbation occurs, is the SOD mRNA translated into the protein levels that we have observed at pH 8.0 and 8.4 where both high TCAP and a metabolic challenge occurs. This effect is reflected by the increase in the copper chaperone that also occurs at pH 8.0 and 8.4. Although this pathway remains a viable physiological mechanism to reduce the incidence of necrosis additional mechanisms may be involved. For example, TCAP-1 may increase the efficiency of pH regulation by inducing changes in Na⁺/H⁺ exchange, Na⁺ independent Cl⁻/HCO₃⁻ exchange or Na^+/HCO_3^- co transport mechanism. On the other hand, it may act to regulate carbonic anhydrase transcription or incorporation of Zn²⁺ required to activate carbonic anhydrase. Alternatively, the TCAP-1 molecular mechanism may be associated with a general decrease in metabolic activity, and a concomitant reduction of the conductance of a number of these transporter and channel systems thereby rendering the cells more refractile to the actions of extracellular pH changes.

Necrotic cell death in the CNS follows acute ischemia or traumatic injury to the brain or spinal cord (Linnik et al., 1993, Emery et al., 1998). It occurs in areas severely affected by abrupt biochemical collapse, which leads to the generation of free radicals and excitotoxins (e.g., glutamate, cytotoxic cytokines, and calcium). The histologic features of necrotic cell death are mitochondrial and nuclear swelling, dissolution of organelles,

and condensation of chromatin around the nucleus. These events are followed by the rupture of nuclear and cytoplasmic membranes and the degradation of DNA by random enzymatic cuts in the molecule (Basu et al., 2000). Given these mechanisms and the rapidity with which the process occurs, necrotic cell death is extremely difficult to treat or prevent.

ROS, hypoxia and brain injury

The relationship among ROS, hypoxia and brain injury are not well understood, particularly with respect to alkalosis. A number of studies have reported that intracellular alkalosis occurs after ischemia (Chopp et al., 1990, Chen et al., 1992, Mitsufuji et al., 1995, Back et al., 2000). In addition, more recent evidence implicates a relationship between ROS, hypoxia and ischemia (Stvolinsky et al., 1999, Zauner et al., 2002, Honda et al., 2005). As TCAP-1 confers a neuroprotective effect during alkalotic stress via upregulating oxygen radical scavenging systems, TCAP-1 may potentially play a role during ischemic stress as this is associated with alkalosis and an increased generation of ROS. Calcium also plays an important role during pH fluxes in the brain. During both respiratory and metabolic alkalosis, increases in calcium occur in rat neurons due to intracellular calcium accumulating structures such as the mitochondrion (Potapenko et al., 2004). This is also substantiated by the fact that glutamate-induced neuron death requires mitochondrial calcium uptake (Stout et al., 1998). Thus, a means of identifying neuropeptides with pH protective properties would be a pivotal finding as it would provide novel therapeutic treatments.

This research shows that TCAP-1 may prevent cellular damage via upregulating ROS scavenging systems such as SOD and catalase. This is significant as TCAP may play a role in preventing the detrimental effects of aging. Oxidants play a pivotal role in physiological regulation; however it is imperative that a balance is maintained. Any shift may cause a detrimental increase in oxidant generation causing an accumulation of oxidative damage in the mitochondria and eventual irreparable effects in the brain (Liu et al., 2003). Oxidative stress has been associated with aging effects, in particular, deterioration of cognitive performance in learning and memory processes (Gallagher and Nicolle, 1993, Ingram et al., 1994, Grady and Craik, 2000, Liu et al., 2003). Studies show that ROS production in the mitochondria is directly related to long-lived species and in particular it has been shown that antioxidants may reverse the effects of aging in the brain (Barja, 2004).

The data described in this study suggest a significant neuroprotective role for TCAP during times of pH-induced cellular stress. Several lines of evidence point to this. Based on hemocytometer cell counts, Trypan Blue uptake and MTT assays, TCAP-1 reduces the decrease in viable cells and mitochondrial activity induced by high and low pH extremes. Morphologically, TCAP-1-treated cells displayed a significant decrease in the number of small, crenated cells characteristic of some types of cell death. Moreover, TCAP-1 reduced the membrane permeability of the nucleic acid probe, ethidium homodimer III (EtD III) suggesting a decrease in the number of necrotic cells. TCAP, however, did not affect the apoptotic pathway as indicated by the minor effect on caspase 8 and 3 activity, PARP cleavage or membrane phosphotidylserine turnover. Further, the protective effect of TCAP-1 does not corroborate with Akt-mediated survival pathway

activation. In contrast, TCAP-1 increases cytosolic Cu-Zn superoxide dismutase 1 (SOD1) protein and mRNA expression, SOD copper chaperone mRNA expression and reduces the incidence of superoxide activity. In addition, TCAP-1 protects cells from H_2O_2 activity and increases catalase activity. TCAP and the teneurins may represent a novel molecular mechanism to protect cells from necrosis by upregulation of the SOD1- catalase pathway.

2.5 References

- Akbar M, Calderon F, Wen Z, Kim HY (Docosahexaenoic acid: a positive modulator of Akt signaling in neuronal survival. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 102:10858-10863.2005).
- Al Chawaf A, St. Amant K, Belsham DD, Lovejoy DA (Regulation of neurite outgrowth in immortalized hypothalamic cells and hippocampal primary cultures by teneurin C-terminal associated peptide-1 (TCAP-1). Neuroscience 144:1241-1254.2007).
- Auer RN (Hypoglycemic brain damage. Metab Brain Dis 19:169-175.2004).
- Back T, Hoehn M, Mies G, Busch E, Schmitz B, Kohno K, Hossmann KA (Penumbral tissue alkalosis in focal cerebral ischemia: relationship to energy metabolism, blood flow, and steady potential. Annals of neurology 47:485-492.2000).
- Barja G (Free radicals and aging. Trends Neurosci 27:595-600.2004).
- Basu S, Binder RJ, Suto R, Anderson KM, Srivastava PK (Necrotic but not apoptotic cell death releases heat shock proteins, which deliver a partial maturation signal to dendritic cells and activate the NF-kappa B pathway. International immunology 12:1539-1546.2000).
- Belsham DD, Cai F, Cui H, Smukler SR, Salapatek AMF, Shkreta L (Generation of a phenotypic array of hypothalamic neuronal cell models to study complex neuroendocrine disorders. Endocrinology 145:393-400.2004).
- Bouyer P, Bradley SR, Zhao J, Wang W, Richerson GB, Boron WF (Effect of extracellular acid-base disturbances on the intracellular pH of neurones cultured from rat medullary raphe or hippocampus. J Physiol 559:85-101.2004).
- Brorson JR, Bindokas VP, Iwama T, Marcuccilli CJ, Chisholm JC, Miller RJ (The Ca2+ influx induced by beta-amyloid peptide 25-35 in cultured hippocampal neurons results from network excitation. Journal of neurobiology 26:325-338.1995a).
- Brorson JR, Manzolillo PA, Gibbons SJ, Miller RJ (AMPA receptor desensitization predicts the selective vulnerability of cerebellar Purkinje cells to excitotoxicity. J Neurosci 15:4515-4524.1995b).

- Brorson JR, Marcuccilli CJ, Miller RJ (Delayed antagonism of calpain reduces excitotoxicity in cultured neurons. Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation 26:1259-1266; discussion 1267.1995c).
- Cadenas E, Davies KJ (Mitochondrial free radical generation, oxidative stress, and aging. Free Radic Biol Med 29:222-230.2000).
- Cameron HA, McKay RD (Adult neurogenesis produces a large pool of new granule cells in the dentate gyrus. The Journal of comparative neurology 435:406-417.2001).
- Chen H, Chopp M, Jiang Q, Garcia JH (Neuronal damage, glial response and cerebral metabolism after hypothermic forebrain ischemia in the rat. Acta neuropathologica 84:184-189.1992).
- Chopp M, Vande Linde AM, Chen H, Knight R, Helpern JA, Welch KM (Chronic cerebral intracellular alkalosis following forebrain ischemic insult in rats. Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation 21:463-466.1990).
- Crowder RJ, Freeman RS (Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase and Akt protein kinase are necessary and sufficient for the survival of nerve growth factor-dependent sympathetic neurons. J Neurosci 18:2933-2943.1998).
- Culotta VC, Yang M, O'Halloran TV (Activation of superoxide dismutases: putting the metal to the pedal. Biochim Biophys Acta 1763:747-758.2006).
- Datta SR, Brunet A, Greenberg ME (Cellular survival: a play in three Akts. Genes & development 13:2905-2927.1999).
- Downward J (PI 3-kinase, Akt and cell survival. Seminars in cell & developmental biology 15:177-182.2004).
- Dudek H, Datta SR, Franke TF, Birnbaum MJ, Yao R, Cooper GM, Segal RA, Kaplan DR, Greenberg ME (Regulation of neuronal survival by the serine-threonine protein kinase Akt. Science (New York, NY 275:661-665.1997).
- Emerit J, Edeas M, Bricaire F (Neurodegenerative diseases and oxidative stress. Biomed Pharmacother 58:39-46.2004).
- Emery E, Aldana P, Bunge MB, Puckett W, Srinivasan A, Keane RW, Bethea J, Levi AD (Apoptosis after traumatic human spinal cord injury. J Neurosurg 89:911-920.1998).
- Endo H, Nito C, Kamada H, Yu F, Chan PH (Akt/GSK3beta survival signaling is involved in acute brain injury after subarachnoid hemorrhage in rats. Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation 37:2140-2146.2006).
- Endo H, Nito C, Kamada H, Yu F, Chan PH (Reduction in oxidative stress by superoxide dismutase overexpression attenuates acute brain injury after subarachnoid hemorrhage via activation of Akt/glycogen synthase kinase-3beta survival signaling. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 27:975-982.2007).
- Furukawa Y, Torres AS, O'Halloran TV (Oxygen-induced maturation of SOD1: a key role for disulfide formation by the copper chaperone CCS. Embo J 23:2872-2881.2004).
- Gallagher M, Nicolle MM (Animal models of normal aging: relationship between cognitive decline and markers in hippocampal circuitry. Behav Brain Res 57:155-162.1993).
- Gennari FJ, Goldstein MB, Schwartz WB (The nature of the renal adaptation to chronic hypocapnia. The Journal of clinical investigation 51:1722-1730.1972).

Giffard RG, Weiss JH, Choi DW (Extracellular alkalinity exacerbates injury of cultured cortical neurons. Stroke 23:1817-1821.1992).

Grady CL, Craik FI (Changes in memory processing with age. Curr Opin Neurobiol 10:224-231.2000).

Gratzner HG (Monoclonal antibody to 5-bromo- and 5-iododeoxyuridine: A new reagent for detection of DNA replication. Science (New York, NY 218:474-475.1982).

Hengartner MO (The biochemistry of apoptosis. Nature 407:770-776.2000).

Honda HM, Korge P, Weiss JN (Mitochondria and ischemia/reperfusion injury. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 1047:248-258.2005).

Huang RQ, Dillon GH (Effect of extracellular pH on GABA-activated current in rat recombinant receptors and thin hypothalamic slices. J Neurophysiol 82:1233-1243.1999).

Ingram DK, Spangler EL, Iijima S, Ikari H, Kuo H, Greig NH, London ED (Rodent models of memory dysfunction in Alzheimer's disease and normal aging: moving beyond the cholinergic hypothesis. Life Sci 55:2037-2049.1994).

Jenner P, Olanow CW (Oxidative stress and the pathogenesis of Parkinson's disease. Neurology 47:S161-170.1996).

Kerr JF, Wyllie AH, Currie AR (Apoptosis: a basic biological phenomenon with wideranging implications in tissue kinetics. British journal of cancer 26:239-257.1972).

Kostyuk P, Potapenko E, Siryk I, Voitenko N, Kostyuk E (Intracellular calcium homeostasis changes induced in rat spinal cord neurons by extracellular acidification. Neurochemical research 28:1543-1547.2003).

Linnik MD, Zobrist RH, Hatfield MD (Evidence supporting a role for programmed cell death in focal cerebral ischemia in rats. Stroke 24:2002-2008; discussion 2008-2009.1993).

Liu R, Liu IY, Bi X, Thompson RF, Doctrow SR, Malfroy B, Baudry M (Reversal of age-related learning deficits and brain oxidative stress in mice with superoxide dismutase/catalase mimetics. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 100:8526-8531.2003).

Mabe H, Blomqvist P, Siesjo BK (Intracellular pH in the brain following transient ischemia. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 3:109-114.1983).

Mahadik SP, Mukherjee S (Free radical pathology and antioxidant defense in schizophrenia: a review. Schizophr Res 19:1-17.1996).

Majima HJ, Oberley TD, Furukawa K, Mattson MP, Yen HC, Szweda LI, St Clair DK (Prevention of mitochondrial injury by manganese superoxide dismutase reveals a primary mechanism for alkaline-induced cell death. J Biol Chem 273:8217-8224.1998).

Majno G, Joris I (Apoptosis, oncosis, and necrosis. An overview of cell death. Am J Pathol 146:3-15.1995).

McCord JM, Edeas MA (SOD, oxidative stress and human pathologies: a brief history and a future vision. Biomed Pharmacother 59:139-142.2005).

Mitsufuji N, Yoshioka H, Tominaga M, Okano S, Nishiki T, Sawada T (Intracellular alkalosis during hypoxia in newborn mouse brain in the presence of systemic acidosis: a phosphorus magnetic resonance spectroscopic study. Brain & development 17:256-260.1995).

Ostermann ME, Girgis-Hanna Y, Nelson SR, Eastwood JB (Metabolic alkalosis in patients with renal failure. Nephrol Dial Transplant 18:2442-2448.2003).

- Potapenko E, Kostyuk E, Voitenko N, Kostyuk P (Alkalinization-induced changes in intracellular calcium in rat spinal cord neurons. Neurochem Res 29:1659-1665.2004).
- Qian X, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Wang L, Chewpoy B, Gautam N, Al Chawaf A, Lovejoy DA (Cloning and characterization of teneurin C-terminus associated peptide (TCAP)-3 from the hypothalamus of an adult rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss). Gen Comp Endocrinol 137:205-216.2004).
- Raza A, Preisler HD (Double labeling of human leukemic cells using 3H-cytarabine and monoclonal antibody against bromodeoxyuridine. Cancer treatment reports 69:195-198.1985).
- Raza A, Spiridonidis C, Ucar K, Mayers G, Bankert R, Preisler HD (Double labeling of S-phase murine cells with bromodeoxyuridine and a second DNA-specific probe. Cancer research 45:2283-2287.1985a).
- Raza A, Ucar K, Preisler HD (Double labeling and in vitro versus in vivo incorporation of bromodeoxyuridine in patients with acute nonlymphocytic leukemia. Cytometry 6:633-640.1985b).
- Rello S, Stockert JC, Moreno V, Gamez A, Pacheco M, Juarranz A, Canete M, Villanueva A (Morphological criteria to distinguish cell death induced by apoptotic and necrotic treatments. Apoptosis 10:201-208.2005).
- Shishkin V, Potapenko E, Kostyuk E, Girnyk O, Voitenko N, Kostyuk P (Role of mitochondria in intracellular calcium signaling in primary and secondary sensory neurones of rats. Cell calcium 32:121-130.2002).
- Siao CJ, Tsirka SE (Extracellular proteases and neuronal cell death. Cellular and molecular biology (Noisy-le-Grand, France) 48:151-161.2002).
- Stout AK, Raphael HM, Kanterewicz BI, Klann E, Reynolds IJ (Glutamate-induced neuron death requires mitochondrial calcium uptake. Nat Neurosci 1:366-373.1998).
- Stvolinsky SL, Kukley ML, Dobrota D, Matejovicova M, Tkac I, Boldyrev AA (Carnosine: an endogenous neuroprotector in the ischemic brain. Cellular and molecular neurobiology 19:45-56.1999).
- Susa S, Wakabayashi I (Extracellular alkalosis activates ERK mitogen-activated protein kinase of vascular smooth muscle cells through NADPH-mediated formation of reactive oxygen species. FEBS Lett 554:399-402.2003).
- Voitenko NV, Potapenko Ie S, Shyshkin VO ([Changes of intracellular calciumregulating mechanisms of primary and secondary sensory neurones in periferal inflammation]. Fiziol Zh 50:33-41.2004).
- Vornov JJ, Thomas AG, Jo D (Protective effects of extracellular acidosis and blockade of sodium/hydrogen ion exchange during recovery from metabolic inhibition in neuronal tissue culture. J Neurochem 67:2379-2389.1996).
- Wang L, Rotzinger S, Al Chawaf A, Elias CF, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Qian X, Wang NC, De Cristofaro A, Belsham D, Bittencourt JC, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy DA (Teneurin proteins possess a carboxy terminal sequence with neuromodulatory activity. Brain Res Mol Brain Res 133:253-265.2005).

- Wyllie AH, Kerr JF, Currie AR (Cell death: the significance of apoptosis. International review of cytology 68:251-306.1980).
- Xu L, Glassford AJ, Giaccia AJ, Giffard RG (Acidosis reduces neuronal apoptosis. Neuroreport 9:875-879.1998).
- Zauner A, Daugherty WP, Bullock MR, Warner DS (Brain oxygenation and energy metabolism: part I-biological function and pathophysiology. Neurosurgery 51:289-301; discussion 302.2002).

Chapter 3: Characterizing the neuroprotective role of TCAP-1 in apoptosis by preventing Etoposide and 5-FU induced inhibition of neurogenesis and decreasing caspase 3 cleavage

This chapter is in preparation for submission to *Molecular Pharmacology*

Gina **Trubiani**, Denise D. Belsham, and David A. Lovejoy. Etoposide and 5-FU induced apoptosis in immortalized mouse hypothalamic and hippocampal cells is attenuated by Teneurin carboxy (C)-terminal associated peptide-1

The investigation of neuronal cell death associated with neurodegenerative diseases and in particular the role of apoptotic cell death and its associated biochemical pathways has become increasingly important as our population ages. The teneurin Cterminal associated peptides (TCAP) have been implicated in the regulation, as well as the growth and differentiation of neurons and current observations suggest that TCAP-1 may also have neuroprotective actions during times of apoptosis induced cellular stress in the brain. To test this hypothesis, we cultured a TCAP-1-responsive mouse hypothalamic, N38, and E14 mouse hippocampal cell lines using media buffered with either $10\mu M$ etoposide or $50\mu g/ml$ 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) and subsequently treated with $10^{(-7)}$ - $^{(-15)}MTCAP$ -1. TCAP-1 significantly inhibited the decline in cell proliferation as determined by direct cell viability MTT assay in a dose response manner. In addition, TCAP-1 significantly decreased the number of cells undergoing apoptosis as measured by uptake of annexin-V. Moreover, TCAP-1 significantly decreased the incidence of caspase-3 cleavage and increased BrdU uptake. The results indicate that TCAP may play a neuroprotective role during periods of apoptosis induced stress by up-regulating cell synthesis, inhibiting caspase 3 cleavage and subsequent cell death. Thus, TCAP may be a valid candidate for therapeutic applications in the protection of neurons against neurodegenerative trauma by inhibiting the apoptotic death pathway.

3.1 Introduction

As previously discussed, the term apoptosis was coined in the early 1970s, although the phenomenon of apoptosis was described already in the late 1700s and originally derived from Greek roots meaning, "dropping off" e.g. falling of leaves (Kerr et al., 1972). The apoptotic pathway was originally identified in *C. elegans* and is evolutionarily conserved throughout the metazoans and represents a default mechanism in mammalian development (Danial and Korsmeyer, 2004). Apoptosis is a normal component of the development and health of multicellular organisms where cells die in response to a variety of stimuli in a controlled, regulated fashion. This differentiates apoptosis from necrosis in which uncontrolled cell death leads to lysis of cells, inflammatory responses and potentially irreversible damage to neurons (Wyllie et al., 1980).

In chapter two TCAP-1 was shown to confer neuroprotection to necrotic induced cells via scavenging radical oxygen species (ROS) (Trubiani et al., 2007). Unlike necrosis however, apoptosis may occur in localized regions without damaging adjacent cells and has been implicated during the course of various neurodegenerative disorders, such as Alzheimer's, Huntington's, Parkinson's and Lou-Gehrig's disease (Portera-Cailliau et al., 1995, Troost et al., 1995, Mattson, 2000, Sathasivam and Shaw, 2005) . ROS are also implicated in apoptotic cell death as the activation of caspases may be triggered by ROS formation (Machiavelli et al., 2007). In particular, radical scavengers can attenuate apoptosis and caspase activation during periods of hypoxic stress, ischemia and stroke (Mattson, 2000, Mattson et al., 2001, Ho et al., 2006).

Current *in vitro* experiments performed on immortalized hypothalamic and hippocampal cells indicate that etoposide and (5-fluorouracil) are useful models to investigate aspects of apoptosis. Etoposide binds to and inhibits topoisomerase II and functions in ligating cleaved DNA molecules, resulting in the accumulation of single- or double-strand DNA breaks thereby inhibiting of DNA replication and transcription leading to apoptotic cell death. Etoposide acts primarily in the G2 and S phases of the cell cycle (Mizumoto et al., 1994, Nakajima et al., 1994, Pritchard et al., 1998, Takeda et al., 1999). Application of 5-FU leads to an accumulation of cells in the S-Phase and is also implicated in induction of p53-dependent apoptosis in both mouse and humans (Inada et al., 1997, Takeda et al., 1999).

The aim of this chapter is to determine the pathway through which TCAP-1 induces cell survival in the brain during periods of apoptotic induced death. We show that mouse TCAP-1 enhances the survival of immortalized mouse hypothalamic and hippocampal cells at physiological concentrations of TCAP $10^{(-7)}$ - $^{(-15)}$ M. TCAP-1 may be preventing apoptosis by inhibiting caspase 3 cleavage and cell synthesis arrest.

3.2 Materials & Methods

Peptide Synthesis

Full length mouse TCAP-1 and a non-functional truncated TCAP variant (TCAP- $1_{(9-41)}$), denoted as TCAP_i, was prepared by solid-phase synthesis as previously described (Qian et al., 2004). The peptide and fragment were solubilized in phosphate buffered saline (PBS) at a stock concentration of $2x10^{-5}$ M before being diluted in the appropriate medium. Non-functional scrambled TCAP

(pEESQRMFHINNVSLVFYGDYGQVRGTGLLQASDSLELYQEI-NH₂) (Qian et al., 2004, Al Chawaf et al., 2007) was used as a negative control in the vehicle.

Cell Culture

The effect of TCAP-1 on cell viability during etoposide induced stress was conducted using the N38 immortalized mouse hypothalamic cell line and E14 immortalized mouse hippocampal cell line. The cells were grown in six-well culture plates with 2 mL of Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) containing high glucose, L-glutamate, 25mM HEPES buffer, pyridoxine hydrochloride in the absence of sodium pyruvate and 5ml penicillin with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) at pH 7.4 (Gibco-Invitrogen, Burlington, Canada).

At 24 hrs, the medium was replaced with medium buffered at 10µM etoposide (Sigma, St. Louis) or 50µg/ml 5-fluorouracil (Sigma, St. Louis). Replicates of four wells

received either TCAP-1 10⁻⁷,10⁻⁹,10⁻¹¹,10⁻¹³M, 10⁻⁷M TCAP-1 9-41 fragment, whereas a separate group received no treatment.

Viability Analysis: MTT assay

The effect of TCAP-1 on cell viability was examined at 24 hrs post-apoptosis induction indirectly by assessing mitochondrial activity using a colourimetric MTT (3-[4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl]-2,5-diphenyl tetrazolium bromide) assay. The MTT assay was conducted using the In Vitro Toxicology Assay Kit: MTT based (Sigma, St. Louis). The cells were incubated at 37° C in 5% CO₂ for 3hrs in the presence of MTT 200 μ L/2mL medium. The samples were mixed by shaking the plate horizontally for 30 min. The background absorbance of the samples was determined at 690nm and subtracted from the 570nm measurement. A one-way ANOVA with Tukey post test was used to determine significance.

Determination of apoptosis activity: fluorescence study

The presence of normal, apoptotic and necrotic cells were initially investigated together using a mixture of specific reagents. An annexin V antibody labelled with fluorescein (FITC) was used to identify apoptotic cells in green. Ethidium homodimer III (EtD-III) is a positively charged nucleic acid probe, which is impermeable to live or apoptotic cells but stains necrotic cells with red fluorescence when tagged with rhodamine. Cells undergoing partial stages of apoptosis show as a mixture of blue and green. Hoechst 3342 (4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole, DAPI) emits blue fluorescence upon binding to DNA in living cells.

The cells were cultured on poly-D-lysine-treated cover-slips (VWR, Mississauga) in each of the conditions. The cells were washed twice with PBS before 5 µL of each fluorochrome were added: fluorescein (FITC)-Annexin V in Tris EDTA buffer containing 0.1% bovine serum albumin (BSA) and 0.1% NaN₃, pH 7.5, rhodamine EtD-III 200µM in PBS; and 5µL 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole (DAPI) Hoechst 33342 5µg/mL in PBS (Biotium, Inc. Hayward). The samples were incubated in the dark for 15min, washed, and then mounted on slides. The cells were viewed under a Carl Zeiss Axiovert 200M inverted fluorescent microscope using AxioVision Image Viewer software version 4.2. The images were recorded using each filter, for FITC, DAPI and rhodamine and then superimposed.

The data was analyzed by observers blind to treatments to quantify FITC, DAPI and rhodamine cells. A one way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparison post hoc analysis was used to determine significance. Statistical analysis of all data was carried out with GraphPad Prism[®] version 4.03.

Detection of cleaved caspase 3 by immunoblot

The detection of caspase cleavage was determined at 24 hrs. The samples at each condition and control were removed using a cell scraper and centrifuged at 1500 rpm for 10 min. The cells were resuspended in 350µL of chilled cell lysis buffer containing 500µL PBS, 5µL 1% Triton X-100 (Sigma, St. Louis), 25µL proteinase inhibitor cocktail

set III (VWR, Mississauga), 0.5µL 1M dithiothreitol (DTT) (Sigma, St. Louis) and 2.5µl phenylmethylsulphonylfluoride (PMSF), diluted in 1mL of methanol (EM Science, Gibbstown), incubated on ice for 10 min and centrifuged for 5 min at 10,000 rpm. An aliquot of 25μ L of each sample was combined with 25μ L of 2x 20% sodium dodecyl sulphate (SDS) sample buffer and loaded onto a 4-10% HCL-Tris pre-cast polyacrylamide gel (BioRad, Mississauga). The gel ran at 200 v for 35 min and proteins were electro-transferred to a Hybond-C nitrocellulose membrane (Amersham, Baie d'Urfé) for 75min at 100 v. After transfer, the membrane was washed with 10 mL of PBS with 0.05% Tween 20 (PBST) for 5 min at room temperature (RT) and the membrane was incubated in 10 mL of PBST-milk for one hour at RT followed by three 5-min washes with 10 mL of PBST. The membrane was then incubated with the cleaved caspase 3 primary antibody (Cell Signaling Technology, Beverly CA) at a titre of 1:500 in 6mL of PBST-milk, with gentle agitation overnight at 4°C. The membrane was washed 3 times for 5 min with 10mL of PBST followed by incubation with the anti-rabbit horseradish peroxidase (HRP)-conjugated secondary antibody (Amersham, Baie d'Urfé) at 1:3000 in 6mL of PBST-milk with gentle agitation for 1 hr at RT. The membrane was then washed 3 times for 5 min with 10mL of PBST then exposed to Kodak X-OMAT Blue scientific imaging film (Perkin Elmer Canada Inc, Vaudreuil-Dorion) for 30 min. The total optical density of the blots was quantified using LabWorks 4.0 Image Acquisition and Analysis Software (Ultra-Violet Products Ltd.). TIFF files of blots were imported into CorelDRAW 12.0[®] and then arranged in sequence accordingly, please see Appendix 1A for a generalized representation of a sample blot, all subsequent western blots were treated in the same manner.

Bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) Incorporation Assay

Bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) (Calbiochem, Canada) incorporation into newly synthesized DNA of actively proliferating cells was conducted to determine whether TCAP was affecting the DNA synthesis (S) phase of the cell cycle. N38 and E14 cells were grown in a 96-well culture plate using $100-\mu$ L aliquots at an initial density of $2x10^{5}$ cells/ml. The controls consisted of a blank; DMEM with no cells and background; and DMEM with cells but with no BrdU label added. A working stock of BrdU was prepared by diluting the BrdU label 1:2000 into fresh DMEM and subsequently, 20µL of the working stock solution was added to each well to be labelled. The BrdU was allowed to incubate with the cells for 24 hrs at 37°C. The contents of the wells were then removed and 200µL of the enclosed fixative/denaturing solution was added to each well and incubated for 30 min at RT. The contents of the wells were removed and the BrdU antiserum (1:100) was added to each well and incubated for 1hr at RT. Wells were washed 3 times with wash buffer and the plate blotted on paper towel. The conjugate was prepared by diluting the reconstituted peroxidase goat anti-mouse IgG horseradish (HRP) conjugate in 1xPBS and filtering through a 0.2 µm filter unit. An aliquot of 100µL of this solution was transferred to each well and incubated for 30 min at RT. The wells were washed with the buffer, and the entire plate flooded with double deionized water and the excess solution removed. An aliquot of 100µl of BrdU substrate solution was added to each well and the plate was incubated in the dark at RT for 15 min. An aliquot 100µl of stop solution containing 2.5N sulphuric acid was added to each well in the same order as

the previously added substrate solution. Absorbance was measured on a SPECTRAmax Microplate spectrophotometer at dual wavelengths of 450 and 540nm.

Real-time PCR gene expression analysis: caspase 3

Total RNA was isolated with Trizol (Invitrogen) and reverse-transcribed using OneStep RT-PCR (Qiagen). Quantitative real-time PCR was performed using SYBR Green (Sigma) on Rotor-Gene 6 software (Corbett Research). In order to activate the reverse transcriptase the samples were treated at 50°C for 30 minutes and the initial PCR activation step consisted of 15 minutes at 95°C followed by 40 cycles at 94°C for 1 minute, 50° for 1 minute and 72° for 1 minute. The transcript number/ng cDNA was obtained using standard curves generated with mouse brain RNA. The data was normalized to control TBP transcript levels. All reactions were run in triplicate and the data is presented as means and SEMs. The caspase 3 primers consisted of: forward, 5'-TGGAGAAATTCAAAGGACGGGTCG-3' and reverse, 5'-

GTACAGTTCTTTCGTGAGCATGGA-3'; The TBP primers consisted of forward, 5'-CAGACCCCACAACTCTTCCATT-3' and reverse 5'-TCTCAGAAGCTGGTGTGGCA-3'.

3.3 Results

MTT Assay: TCAP viability analyses

The MTT assay was used to examine cell viability in response to etoposide, 5-FU or TCAP in both N38 hypthalamic cells or the E14 mixed hippocampal cutures (Figure 3.1). Overall, TCAP-1 co-treatment with the cell toxins significantly reduced the loss in cell viability compared to the toxin treatment alone. Treatment of the E14 cells with 5-FU resulted in almost a complete loss in cell viability after 24 hours (Figure 3.1A). Coincubation of 5-FU with TCAP9-41 (TCAPi) did not induce any significant improvement in viability. However, when 5-FU was co incubated with full-length TCAP-1, there was a dramatic improvement in cell viability. At the lowest concentration of 10⁻¹³ M, MTT hydrolysis activity was about 60% relative to the negative control (p<0.001) and the 10^{-13} M TCAP-1-treated cell group. At 10⁻¹¹ M TCAP and 5-FU combined resulted in a MTT hydrolysis activity of 50% greater than the negative control (p<0.001) and about 40% greater that the 10⁻¹¹ M TCAP-treated cells. The 10⁻⁹ M and 10⁻⁷ M TCAP-1 concentrations showed an MTT activity of 80% (p<0.001) and 50% (p<0.001) compared to the negative control. Treatment of the cells with TCAP-1 but without 5-FU did not show a major increase in MTT hydrolysis activity although the 10^{-11} M and 10^{-9} M TCAP-1 concentration showed non-significant MTT activity that was 15% and 10% greater than the control cells containing vehicle and scrambled peptides. A similar pattern emerged with the cells treated with etoposide (Figure 3.1B). The toxin induced a complete loss of MTT activity which was not significantly reversed by the co-treating the

cultures with TCAPi. Co-treatment of the cells with both etoposide and TCAP-1 yielded a similar pattern as seen for 5-FU and TCAP-1 (Figure 3.1A) co-treated cultures. Concentrations of 10^{-13} M, 10^{-9} M and 10^{-7} M TCAP showed MTT hydrolysis activity of about 50% (p<0.001), 75% (p<0.001) and 35% (p<0.001) relative to the vehicle-treated cells respectively. There was no significant difference of 10^{-11} TCAP-1-treated cells with that of the vehicle-treated cells.

Similar MTT activity profiles were observed when N38 cells were treated with both apoptotic agents and TCAP-1. The co-treatment of TCAP 1 with either 5-FU (Figure 3.1C) or etoposide (Figure 3.1D) did not significantly affect MTT activity relative to cells treated with either toxin. Co-treatment of TCAP-1 with 5-FU induced a significant increase over the 5-FU treated cells at all concentrations (Figure 3.1C). Concentrations of 10⁻¹³, 10⁻⁹ and 10⁻⁷ induced increased MTT activity that were less than the vehicle-treated controls by 50% (p<0.001) 15% (p<0.01) and 55% (p<0.001) respectively. Co-incubation of 10⁻¹¹ M TCAP-1 with 5-FU resulted in a 60% increase in MTT over the vehicle-treated controls. Treatment of the cultures with any of the four concentrations of TCAP-1 did not affect MTT activity significantly different from the vehicle-treated cells. For etoposide treated cells, MTT activity was reduced about 95%, similar to previous experiments. The TCAP-1 fragment co treated with etoposide did not cause a significant difference in MTT activity. Co-treatment of TCAP-1 of 10⁻¹³, 10⁻⁹ and 10⁻⁷ M induced MTT assay activity of 50% 25% and 60% less than the vehicle-treated controls but all significantly greater than the etoposide-treated cells. The 10⁻¹¹ M TCAP co-treatment concentration was not significantly different from the vehicle-treated controls. MTT assay activity in cells treated only with TCAP was similar to the vehicle-treated cells.



Figure 3.1. Viability of E14 and N38 cells treated with 5-FU, etoposide and TCAP-1 as determined by MTT activity. A. 5-FU-treated E14 cells; B. Etoposide-treated E14 cells; C. 5-FU-treated N38 cells; D. Etoposide-treated N38 cells. All TCAP-1 treated cells increased the number of viable cells at 24hrs after treatment, however there were no significant differences between the positive and TCAPi fragment control. The level of significance was determined using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Tukey's post hoc test. n=4 for all analyses. (* p < 0.05; **p < 0.01; ***p < 0.001)

Determination of programmed cell death induction: fluorescence study

The incidence of apoptosis was examined by the presence of annexin V to determine if the TCAP-1 increase in cell viability was associated with a decrease in the number of apoptotic cells (Figure 3.2). A concentration of 10^{-7} M TCAP was chosen in order to produce a target of about 50% apoptotic cells with the co-incubation of TCAP-1 and the toxin based on the experiments described in Fig 1. TCAP-1, at 10^{-7} M, significantly decreased the number of apoptotic annexin V cells. Treatment of E14 cells

with etoposide induced about 85% cells showing signs of fluorescence. In contrast, vehicle-treated or TCAP-1- treated cells showed about 5-10% cells with evidence of aopotosis (p<0.001 relative to the 5-FU treated cells). The TCAPi fragment, when cotreated with 5-FU showed no significant difference from the cells treated with 5-FU alone. However, when the cells were treated with both TCAP-1 and 5-FU, only about 45% of the cells could be classified as appototic indicated by a significant (p < 0.001) decrease in the number of apoptotic cells relative to the cells treated with 5-FU only. A similar pattern was evident when TCAP-1 and etoposide were used to treat the E14 cells (Figure 3.2B). The combination of both components produced an incidence of about 48% apoptotic cells (p<0.001) whereas etoposide alone induced 92% apoptotic cells. The vehicle or TCAP-1 treated cells showed an apoptotic population of about 4 and 6 % respectively. The TCAP-1 fragment, when co-treated with etoposide did not show a response that was significantly different from cells treated with etoposide only. The same pattern of response held for the interaction of TCAP-1 with either 5-FU or etoposide, although the efficacy of TCAP-1 to inhibit apoptosis was somewhat stronger (Figure 3.2 CD). For both 5-FU and etoposide the apoptotic populations were 85% to 90% where a similar value was obtained for the co-incubation of the toxin and the TCAP-1 fragment. Cells co-treated with TCAP-1 and either 5-FU or etoposide showed that the number of fluorescing cells were 34 and 22 %, respectively.



Figure 3.2. Determination of apoptotic and healthy cells in E14 and N38 cultured cells with 5-FU, etoposide and TCAP-1 treatments for 24 hrs. A. 5-FU-treated E14 cells; B. Etoposide-treated E14 cells; C. 5-FU-treated N38 cells; D. Etoposide-treated N38 cells. Cell types are characterized by color: apoptosis (green) necrosis (red) healthy (blue). TCAP-1 significantly decreased the amount of apoptotic cells at 24hrs at all TCAP dosages in a dose-response manner. There were no significant differences between the positive and TCAPi fragment control. The level of significance was determined using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Tukey's post hoc test. n=4 for all analyses. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

Bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) Incorporation Assay: TCAP effects on cell synthesis

TCAP-1 induced a significant increase in BrdU incorporation for both 5-FU- and etoposide- treated E14 hippocampal and N38 hypothlamic cell lines for all concentrations of TCAP used (Figure 3.3). The effect of TCAP-1 was similar in both cases with all four concentrations of the peptide inducing a significant increase (p<0.001; Tukey's post hoc test) in BrdU uptake relative to the 5-FU treated cells. A similar efficacy of TCAP-1 occurred with the treatment of the toxins on E14 hippocampal cells where all concentrations showed a significant (p<0.001) increase in BrdU uptake with the exception of 10⁻⁷M TCAP-1 which was less effective (p<0.05) in etoposide treated cells. The TCAPi analog was generally not effective at inducing BrdU uptake in any of the toxin treated cells, however there was some stimulatory action of the peptide at 10⁻⁷ M in 5-FU treated N38 and E14 cells, and for etoposide-treated N38 cells.



Figure 3.3. BrdU uptake by E14 and N38 cultured cells with 5-FU, etoposide and TCAP-1 treatments after 24 hrs. A. 5-FU-treated E14 cells; B. Etoposide-treated E14 cells; C. 5-FU-treated N38 cells; D. Etoposide-treated N38 cells. There were no significant differences between the positive and the TCAPi fragment control. The level of significance was determined using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Tukey's post hoc test. n=4 for all analyses. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

Regulation of Caspase protein and mRNA expression by TCAP-1

TCAP-1 was effective at inhibiting the expression of cleaved caspase 3 (Figure 3.

4). Significance was determined by one-way ANOVA using Tukey's multiple

comparison post hoc test. A concentration of 10^{-11} M was the most effective (p<0.001) at

reducing the caspase 3 product for both cell lines treated with 5-FU and etoposide. All

other concentrations significantly reduced the expression of cleaved caspase 3. The effect

of TCAP-1 was generally greater for the E14 cells where all concentrations induced a highly significant (p<0.001) decrease. There was no significant effect of TCAPi on the reduction of cleaved caspase 3 expression. In cells treated with TCAP-1 but without either apoptotic agent, there was no significant change relative to the vehicle-treated cells.



Figure 3.4. Caspase 3 cleavage in E14 and N38 cultured cells with 5-FU, etoposide and TCAP-1 treatments after 24 hrs. Detection of the cleaved caspase protein was detected by the formation of the 19 kDa caspase product on western blot and quantified relative to the detection of the 40 kDa GAPDH protein product. A. 5-FU-treated E14 cells; B. Etoposide-treated E14 cells; C. 5-FU-treated N38 cells; D. Etoposide-treated N38 cells. Detection of caspase 3 cleavage by western blot. B. A representative of one of the western blots showing immunoreactive caspase 3 cleavage forms. There were no significant differences between the positive and the TCAPi fragment control. The level of significance was determined using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Tukey's post hoc test. n=3 for all analyses. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

TCAP-1 at concentrations of 10⁻¹³, 10⁻¹¹ and 10⁻⁹ M was also effective at reducing the expression of caspase mRNA in the E14 and 5-FU-treated cells (Figure 3.5). The highest concentration of TCAP-1 used, 10⁻⁷M, significantly reduced caspase 3 mRNA expression in etoposide treated N38 cells but was subsignificant for the other cells and treatments. TCAP-1 had no effect on caspase mRNA expression on cells that were not treated with the toxins. TCAPi did not have a significant effect on the reduction of caspase 3 mRNA in cells treated with either of the apoptotic agents.



Figure 3.5. Caspase 3 mRNA expression in E14 and N38 cultured cells with 5-FU, etoposide and TCAP-1 after 24 hrs. Caspase 3 mRNA expression was determined by real-time PCR. A. 5-FU-treated E14 cells; B. Etoposide-treated E14 cells; C. 5-FU-treated N38 cells; D. Etoposide-treated N38 cells. The level of significance was determined using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Tukey's post hoc test. n=4 for all analyses. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

3.4 Discussion

The data presented in this study indicate that teneurin C-terminal associated peptide (TCAP)-1 has an ability to interfere with the apoptotic agents, 5-FU and etoposide to reduce the incidence of apoptosis. This study builds on previous investigations that show TCAP-1 can reduce the incidence of cell death and increase the viability of neurons (Al Chawaf et al., 2007; Trubiani et al., 2007). We have used two different apoptotic agents to determine if TCAP-1 acts trhough a common caspase-3 mediated pathway to inhibit apoptotic cell death.

Due to the fact that the teneurins are type II transmembrane proteins, the carboxy terminus is directed extracellularly. The TCAP region is flanked by an amidation motif on its carboxy terminus and a prohormone convertase like cleavage motif at its amino terminus (Lovejoy et al., 2006). Thus, TCAP is structurally poised to be cleaved into the extracellular space or act as a tethered ligand to a receptor in the extracellular matrix or on the plasma membrane on a juxtaposed cell. Specific antisera raised to the TCAP sequence can detect immunoreactivity in brain, immortalized neuron extracts and blood serum (Al Chawaf et al., 2008a). Moreover, fluorescence resulting from FITC-labelled TCAP-1 can be detected in capillaries and fibers in the rat brain after intravenous injection (Al Chawaf et al., 2007). Taken together, these studies support the hypothesis that TCAP-1 can be released from the cell in a soluble form. However, the processing mechanism of the TCAPs may differ among the four paralogs. Recent northern blot studies indicate that antisense probes that hybridize to the TCAP mRNA sequence can detect short mRNAs corresponding to the size of the exon encoding TCAPs 1 and 3 but

not 2 and 4 (Al Chawaf et al., 2008). These studies indicate that TCAPs -1 and -3 may be transcribed independently from their teneurin proproteins.

Synthetic TCAP-1 confers a variety of neuroprotective effects *in vitro*. In primary cultures of embryonic rat hippocampal neurons TCAP-1 increases neurite outgrowth and axon fasciculation without changing the rate of proliferation (Al Chawaf et al. 2007). In immortalized mouse hypothalamic neurons (Belsham et al., 2004) TCAP-1 inhibits high pH induced cell death in part by upregulation of superoxide dismutase (SOD), SOD copper chaperone, and catalase while significantly reducing the incidence of superoxide radicals (Trubiani et al., 2007). *In vivo*, synthetic TCAP can modulate dendritic outgrowth and branching in the rat hippocampus (Al Chawaf et al., 2008b) and modulate stress-induced behavior (Wang et al., 2005; Al Chawaf et al 2007; Tan et al., 2008). The current chapter sought to determine if the neuroprotective effects of TCAP-1 extend to the mechanisms associated with apoptosis-inducing agents.

Etoposide, an epipodophyllotoxin, has been a clinically useful anti-neoplastic agent that inhibits the nuclear enzyme topoisomerase II of replicating cells, which binds to DNA forming a cleavable complex of the enzyme and the 5' cleaved ends of the DNA molecule (Drlica and Franco, 1988). This enzyme subsequently modifies DNA by breaking both strands and passing double-helical DNA though this break prior to rejoining. Thus, topoisomerase II prevents "knots" from forming in DNA by allowing the passage of an intact segment of the helical DNA through a transient double stranded break. Topoisomerase II inhibitors, such as etoposide, interfere with DNA religation by stabilizing the covalently bound complexes formed between the enzyme and the DNA, thus forming nonrepairable protein-linked DNA double strand breaks (Roy et al., 1992)

leading to inhibition of cell proliferation followed by DNA fragmentation and apoptosis(Drlica and Franco, 1988). This has been reported in mouse fibroblast and various types of hematopoietic cells such as lymphocytes and leukemic cells (Lennon et al., 1990). Etoposide-induced apoptosis has been associated with changes in the levels of c-Fos and c-Jun transcription factors, both of which have been shown to mediate neuronal apoptosis (Estus et al., 1994, Saura et al., 1997, Solovyan et al., 1998). Increased expression of these genes has been observed after withdrawal of growth factors as well as etoposide treatment (Hollander and Fornace, 1989, Colotta et al., 1992). Other studies indicate that etoposide toxicity is achieved via an AP-1 independent process where changes in c-fos and c-jun and subsequent AP-1 activity is a consequence of the cell death process rather than the cause of it (Jarvis et al. 1999). However, depending on the cell type, condition and type of apoptosis induced, both an increase and reduction in AP-1 activity has been linked with increased and decreased apoptosis (Herdegen and Waetzig, 2001). There are some indications that TCAP-1 treatment may affect AP-1 activity. Corticotropin-releasing factor (CRF) induction of c-fos in the raphe nucleus and hippocampus is reduced to basal levels with concomitant treatment administration with synthetic TCAP-1 (Tan et al., 2008b). Moreover, AP-1 reporter activity is reduced in immortalized hypothalamic cells (Nock and Barsyte-Lovejoy, unpublished observations). Repeated low concentrations of lithium has been shown to reduce AP-1 activity while conferring neuroprotective actions on cells, although the mechanism by which this occurs is not known (Xu et al., 2002)

5-fluorouracil (5-FU) is a fluorine-substituted analog of pyrimidine uracil and its main function is to block DNA synthesis by reducing thymidine monophospate formation

via inhibition of the enzyme thymidylate synthetase (Cho et al., 2004). 5-FU has been shown to trigger apoptosis is several types of cells by mediating the caspase cascade, induction of Bax or suppression of NF-kB (Aota et al., 2000, Mirjolet et al., 2000, Ohtani et al., 2000, Wu et al., 2001). Oxidative toxicity has also been linked by 5-FU induced apoptosis which is mediated by the decrease in superoxide dismutase (SOD) and glutathione peroxidase activity and thereby rendered the system incapable of coping with free radical attack (Szczepanska et al., 1988, Hara et al., 1990). Further studies have suggested that apoptosis and free radical injury may be involved in 5-FU induced brain trauma including cerebral white matter injury (Cho et al., 2004). In cases of p53 induced apoptosis, mitochondria derived reactive oxygen species (ROS) have been implicated as mediators of 5-FU toxicity. Thus, antioxidant therapy may prove advantageous under 5-FU neuronal stress. We have shown that TCAP may be preventing etoposide induced cell death via S-phase mediation. The data show that TCAP significantly increases cell proliferation during times of both etoposide and 5-FU induced cell stress. TCAP may be acting via an AP-1 dependent signaling cascade in order to confer neuroprotection to neurons. We have shown that TCAP-1 is successful in upregulating radical oxygen scavenging systems, such as SOD(Trubiani et al., 2007). It may be the case that TCAP-1 is acting in an antioxidant enhancing capacity to prevent 5-FU apoptotic induced death as well.

Apoptosis may be divided into two stages. The first stage is characterized by the activation of biochemical mediators in order to attempt to repair cell damage. Should this attempt not be successful, the cell then enters the second or "execution phase" in which structural damage leads to eventual cell death including, caspase 3 cleavage (Cohen,

1997). There is extensive evidence to show that inhibition of the caspases reduces cellular apoptosis initiated by a number of stimuli (Cohen, 1997, Denis et al., 1998).

There is ample evidence which suggests that apoptosis contributes to cell death in several neurodegenerative diseases and that activation of the cysteines protease caspase 3 appears to be a key mediator in the execution of apoptosis in the CNS (Arends and Wyllie, 1991, Robertson et al., 2000). Caspase 3 activation has been observed in stroke, spinal cord trauma, Alzheimer's, Parkinson's disease and several other forms of head trauma (Cohen, 1997, Crowe et al., 1997, Cryns and Yuan, 1998, Carracedo et al., 2002a, Carracedo et al., 2002b). The current literature reveals that this neuronal cell death may be linked to oxidative stress, mitochondrial defects and neurotoxic agents that increase the cells susceptibility to pro apoptotic factors (Mattson, 2000, Arnoult et al., 2003, Ho et al., 2006, Machiavelli et al., 2007). Current pharmacological approaches aim at reducing apoptosis associated with neurodegeneration via glutamate or calcium channel blockers; however caspase inhibitors have also begun to be assessed for potential therapeutic applications (Thompson, 1995). Consequently, interest has emerged in employing various therapeutic approaches to specifically target apoptosis signaling pathways.

The present chapter indicates that synthetic mouse TCAP-1 can protect mouse immortalized neurons from apoptotic induced death. This study supports previous observations that the teneurins have a neuroprotective effect against necrotic cell death and may do so, via upregulation of radical oxygen scavenging systems. Our study suggests that this neuroprotective effect occurs by the inhibition of mechanisms associated with caspase-3 cleavage and cell synthesis. Western blot analyses on active

caspase 3 reveal that TCAP is inhibiting cleavage and preventing subsequent apoptotic induced death.

Initial cell proliferation MTT studies indicated that TCAP is likely acting to inhibit cell death, these observations were further substantiated by increase in cell proliferation between the vehicle and TCAP treated samples suggesting that cell cycle may be a major factor in how TCAP confers a neuroprotective effect.

A bromodeoxyuridine (BrdU) uptake assay was performed to determine if TCAP-1 was having a direct effect on the DNA synthesis (S) phase of the cell cycle. The evaluation of cell cycle progression is important when assessing the viability of a cell population. The cell cycle is a sequence of stages that a cell passes through between one division and the next. The cell cycle oscillates between mitosis and the interphase, which is divided into G, S, and G2 (Gratzner, 1982). In the G phase there is a high rate of biosynthesis and growth; in the S phase there is the doubling of the DNA content as a consequence of chromosome replication; in the G2 phase the final preparations for cell division (cytokinesis) are made (Raza and Preisler, 1985). In the BrdU assay, BrdU is a thymidine analog that is incorporated into newly synthesized strands of DNA. BrdU is detected immunocytochemically and the population of cells of cells entering the S phase is quantified (Raza et al., 1985a, Raza et al., 1985b). In the present study, there was a reduction in BrdU as a function of increased cell stress resulting from apoptotic-induced cell death. There were significant differences between BrdU uptake in 5-FU/etoposide and TCAP-1 treated cells post 24hrs of treatment. Thus, TCAP appeared to be inhibiting the attenuation of proliferation via increased efficiency of cell cycle progression at the same time conferring a neuroprotective effect.

There is extensive evidence that points to a link between apoptosis and cell proliferation suggesting that there may be a sizeable advantage for cells undergoing the death cascade during neurodegenerative trauma to have high proliferative tendencies to either increase or decrease specific cell types which modulate death or survival. In particular, caspase-3 cleaves p21, p27 and PARP via induction of cell-cycle arrest in cells activated for 48 hours by tumour growth factor (TGF)-[beta]1 treatment (Kim et al., 2001). It is also suggested that caspase-3 activation by TGF-[beta]1 may initiate the conversion of cell-cycle arrest to apoptosis (Kim et al., 2001, Katsuda et al., 2002). Several studies have also shown that that anti-Fas may also cause increased cell growth by causing death of certain cell types which then allows for the proliferation of remaining cells (Stoffers et al., 2000, Ling et al., 2001, Zulewski et al., 2001, Rolin et al., 2002). In other studies it has been proposed that caspase activity is required for cancer cell proliferation, although in some instances caspase blockers have been shown to partially inhibit T cell proliferation while potentially increasing proliferation of other cell types. (Susini et al., 1998, Buteau et al., 1999).

Current clinical findings have recently shown that hippocampal volume in patients with depression is significantly reduced when compared to healthy persons (Morishita and Watanabe, 1997). Also that increased levels of neurogenesis are observed in the hippocampus with administration of antidepressant drugs such as desipramine (Huang et al., 2007). In particular, certain studies have shown that anti depressant agents increase viability of cells as well and proliferation in stressed conditions (Santarelli et al., 2003). Specifically, it has recently been shown that desipramine treated neural stem cells can significantly prevent apoptotic events such as caspase 8 and 3 cleavage via upregulation of the anti apoptotic protein, Bcl-2. Bcl-2 has been identified as both a neuronal cell death repressor and modulator of cell death caused by mitochondrial damage and hypoxic stress (Mizuguchi et al., 1994, Myers et al., 1995). Major depression has also been linked with the activation of the inflammatory response system, thus the diminished production of proinflammatory cytokines due to Bcl-2 activation highlights the importance of identifying effective anti apoptotic agents, which may be essential not only for neuroprotection but for the prevention of cell cycle arrest during periods of neurodegenerative stress and mood disorders (Kubera et al., 2001a, Kubera et al., 2001b).

Corroborations between cell death and proliferation have been made in hypoxic damage as well and in these instances certain growth factors have been implicated in mediating cell death through proliferation. Vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) has been shown to have therapeutic capacities in ischemia, particularly strokes (Hayashi et al., 1997, Plate et al., 1999). During cerebral ischemia, this angiogenic protein has been shown to inhibit death in cultured hippocampal neurons from glutamate and N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA) toxicity. VEGF has also been implicated in increasing neurogenesis in the adult brain, possibly via the release of brain derived neurotrophic factor from endothelial cells, which may subsequently upregulate antioxidant factors (Svensson et al., 2002). Therefore, the expression of this protein in the ischemic brain may exert a neuroprotective role stroke stress.

TCAP has been implicated in the regulation of stress and anxiety. However, this chapter seeks to establish that TCAP may also have a neuroprotective effect from programmed cell death such as during neurodegenerative trauma. The evidence presented here indicates that TCAP may play an important role in preventing apoptotic

induced cell death via mediating cell synthesis. In addition TCAP's effects on neurogenesis may be accountable for the production of pro- survival factors such as Bcl-2 or may upregulate growth factors which in turn activate radical oxygen scavenging systems to prevent cell degradation during apoptotic stress.

3.5 References

- Al Chawaf A, St Amant K, Belsham D, Lovejoy DA (Regulation of neurite growth in immortalized mouse hypothalamic neurons and rat hippocampal primary cultures by teneurin C-terminal-associated peptide-1. Neuroscience 144:1241-1254.2007).
- Aota K, Azuma M, Yamashita T, Tamatani T, Motegi K, Ishimaru N, Hayashi Y, Sato M (5-Fluorouracil induces apoptosis through the suppression of NF-kappaB activity in human salivary gland cancer cells. Biochemical and biophysical research communications 273:1168-1174.2000).
- Arends MJ, Wyllie AH (Apoptosis: mechanisms and roles in pathology. International review of experimental pathology 32:223-254.1991).
- Arnoult D, Karbowski M, Youle RJ (Caspase inhibition prevents the mitochondrial release of apoptosis-inducing factor. Cell death and differentiation 10:845-849.2003).
- Buteau J, Roduit R, Susini S, Prentki M (Glucagon-like peptide-1 promotes DNA synthesis, activates phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase and increases transcription factor pancreatic and duodenal homeobox gene 1 (PDX-1) DNA binding activity in beta (INS-1)-cells. Diabetologia 42:856-864.1999).
- Carracedo J, Ramirez R, Madueno JA, Soriano S, Rodriguez-Benot A, Rodriguez M, Martin-Malo A, Aljama P (Cell apoptosis and hemodialysis-induced inflammation. Kidney international 89-93.2002a).
- Carracedo J, Ramirez R, Soriano S, Martin-Malo A, Rodriguez M, Aljama P (Caspase-3dependent pathway mediates apoptosis of human mononuclear cells induced by cellulosic haemodialysis membranes. Nephrol Dial Transplant 17:1971-1977.2002b).
- Cho KH, Choi SM, Kim BC, Lee SH, Park MS, Kim MK, Kim JK (5-fluorouracilinduced oligodendrocyte death and inhibitory effect of cycloheximide, Trolox, and Z-VAD-FMK in murine cortical culture. Cancer 100:1484-1490.2004).
- Cohen GM (Caspases: the executioners of apoptosis. The Biochemical journal 326 (Pt 1):1-16.1997).
- Colotta F, Polentarutti N, Sironi M, Mantovani A (Expression and involvement of c-fos and c-jun protooncogenes in programmed cell death induced by growth factor deprivation in lymphoid cell lines. The Journal of biological chemistry 267:18278-18283.1992).
Crowe MJ, Bresnahan JC, Shuman SL, Masters JN, Beattie MS (Apoptosis and delayed degeneration after spinal cord injury in rats and monkeys. Nature medicine 3:73-76.1997).

Cryns V, Yuan J (Proteases to die for. Genes & development 12:1551-1570.1998).

Danial NN, Korsmeyer SJ (Cell death: critical control points. Cell 116:205-219.2004).

- Denis F, Rheaume E, Aouad SM, Alam A, Sekaly RP, Cohen LY (The role of caspases in T cell development and the control of immune responses. Cell Mol Life Sci 54:1005-1019.1998).
- Drlica K, Franco RJ (Inhibitors of DNA topoisomerases. Biochemistry 27:2253-2259.1988).
- Estus S, Zaks WJ, Freeman RS, Gruda M, Bravo R, Johnson EM, Jr. (Altered gene expression in neurons during programmed cell death: identification of c-jun as necessary for neuronal apoptosis. The Journal of cell biology 127:1717-1727.1994).
- Gratzner HG (Monoclonal antibody to 5-bromo- and 5-iododeoxyuridine: A new reagent for detection of DNA replication. Science (New York, NY 218:474-475.1982).
- Hara N, Ichinose Y, Motohiro A, Kuda T, Aso H, Ohta M (Influence of chemotherapeutic agents on superoxide anion production by human polymorphonuclear leukocytes. Cancer 66:684-688.1990).
- Hayashi T, Abe K, Suzuki H, Itoyama Y (Rapid induction of vascular endothelial growth factor gene expression after transient middle cerebral artery occlusion in rats. Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation 28:2039-2044.1997).
- Ho FY, Tsang WP, Kong SK, Kwok TT (The critical role of caspases activation in hypoxia/reoxygenation induced apoptosis. Biochemical and biophysical research communications 345:1131-1137.2006).
- Hollander MC, Fornace AJ, Jr. (Induction of fos RNA by DNA-damaging agents. Cancer research 49:1687-1692.1989).
- Huang YY, Peng CH, Yang YP, Wu CC, Hsu WM, Wang HJ, Chan KH, Chou YP, Chen SJ, Chang YL (Desipramine activated Bcl-2 expression and inhibited lipopolysaccharide-induced apoptosis in hippocampus-derived adult neural stem cells. Journal of pharmacological sciences 104:61-72.2007).
- Inada T, Ichikawa A, Kubota T, Ogata Y, Moossa AR, Hoffman RM (5-FU-induced apoptosis correlates with efficacy against human gastric and colon cancer xenografts in nude mice. Anticancer research 17:1965-1971.1997).
- Katsuda K, Kataoka M, Uno F, Murakami T, Kondo T, Roth JA, Tanaka N, Fujiwara T (Activation of caspase-3 and cleavage of Rb are associated with p16-mediated apoptosis in human non-small cell lung cancer cells. Oncogene 21:2108-2113.2002).
- Kerr JF, Wyllie AH, Currie AR (Apoptosis: a basic biological phenomenon with wideranging implications in tissue kinetics. British journal of cancer 26:239-257.1972).
- Kim SG, Kim SN, Jong HS, Kim NK, Hong SH, Kim SJ, Bang YJ (Caspase-mediated Cdk2 activation is a critical step to execute transforming growth factor-beta1induced apoptosis in human gastric cancer cells. Oncogene 20:1254-1265.2001).
- Kubera M, Lin AH, Kenis G, Bosmans E, van Bockstaele D, Maes M (Anti-Inflammatory effects of antidepressants through suppression of the interferon-

gamma/interleukin-10 production ratio. Journal of clinical psychopharmacology 21:199-206.2001a).

- Kubera M, Maes M, Holan V, Basta-Kaim A, Roman A, Shani J (Prolonged desipramine treatment increases the production of interleukin-10, an anti-inflammatory cytokine, in C57BL/6 mice subjected to the chronic mild stress model of depression. Journal of affective disorders 63:171-178.2001b).
- Lennon SV, Martin SJ, Cotter TG (Induction of apoptosis (programmed cell death) in tumour cell lines by widely diverging stimuli. Biochemical Society transactions 18:343-345.1990).
- Ling Z, Wu D, Zambre Y, Flamez D, Drucker DJ, Pipeleers DG, Schuit FC (Glucagonlike peptide 1 receptor signaling influences topography of islet cells in mice. Virchows Arch 438:382-387.2001).
- Machiavelli LI, Poliandri AH, Quinteros FA, Cabilla JP, Duvilanski BH (Reactive oxygen species are key mediators of the nitric oxide apoptotic pathway in anterior pituitary cells. Nitric Oxide 16:237-246.2007).
- Mattson MP (Apoptosis in neurodegenerative disorders. Nature reviews 1:120-129.2000).
- Mattson MP, Duan W, Pedersen WA, Culmsee C (Neurodegenerative disorders and ischemic brain diseases. Apoptosis 6:69-81.2001).
- Mirjolet JF, Barberi-Heyob M, Didelot C, Peyrat JP, Abecassis J, Millon R, Merlin JL (Bcl-2/Bax protein ratio predicts 5-fluorouracil sensitivity independently of p53 status. British journal of cancer 83:1380-1386.2000).
- Mizuguchi M, Ikeda K, Asada M, Mizutani S, Kamoshita S (Expression of Bcl-2 protein in murine neural cells in culture. Brain research 649:197-202.1994).
- Mizumoto K, Rothman RJ, Farber JL (Programmed cell death (apoptosis) of mouse fibroblasts is induced by the topoisomerase II inhibitor etoposide. Molecular pharmacology 46:890-895.1994).
- Morishita S, Watanabe S (Effect of the tricyclic antidepressant desipramine on protein kinase C in rat brain and rabbit platelets in vitro. Psychiatry and clinical neurosciences 51:249-252.1997).
- Myers KM, Fiskum G, Liu Y, Simmens SJ, Bredesen DE, Murphy AN (Bcl-2 protects neural cells from cyanide/aglycemia-induced lipid oxidation, mitochondrial injury, and loss of viability. Journal of neurochemistry 65:2432-2440.1995).
- Nakajima M, Kashiwagi K, Ohta J, Furukawa S, Hayashi K, Kawashima T, Hayashi Y (Etoposide induces programmed death in neurons cultured from the fetal rat central nervous system. Brain research 641:350-352.1994).
- Ohtani T, Hatori M, Ito H, Takizawa K, Kamijo R, Nagumo M (Involvement of caspases in 5-FU induced apoptosis in an oral cancer cell line. Anticancer research 20:3117-3121.2000).
- Plate KH, Beck H, Danner S, Allegrini PR, Wiessner C (Cell type specific upregulation of vascular endothelial growth factor in an MCA-occlusion model of cerebral infarct. Journal of neuropathology and experimental neurology 58:654-666.1999).
- Portera-Cailliau C, Hedreen JC, Price DL, Koliatsos VE (Evidence for apoptotic cell death in Huntington disease and excitotoxic animal models. J Neurosci 15:3775-3787.1995).

- Pritchard DM, Jackman A, Potten CS, Hickman JA (Chemically-induced apoptosis: p21 and p53 as determinants of enterotoxin activity. Toxicology letters 102-103:19-27.1998).
- Qian X, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Wang L, Chewpoy B, Gautam N, Al Chawaf A, Lovejoy DA (Cloning and characterization of teneurin C-terminus associated peptide (TCAP)-3 from the hypothalamus of an adult rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss). General and comparative endocrinology 137:205-216.2004).
- Raza A, Preisler HD (Double labeling of human leukemic cells using 3H-cytarabine and monoclonal antibody against bromodeoxyuridine. Cancer treatment reports 69:195-198.1985).
- Raza A, Spiridonidis C, Ucar K, Mayers G, Bankert R, Preisler HD (Double labeling of S-phase murine cells with bromodeoxyuridine and a second DNA-specific probe. Cancer research 45:2283-2287.1985a).
- Raza A, Ucar K, Preisler HD (Double labeling and in vitro versus in vivo incorporation of bromodeoxyuridine in patients with acute nonlymphocytic leukemia. Cytometry 6:633-640.1985b).
- Robertson GS, Crocker SJ, Nicholson DW, Schulz JB (Neuroprotection by the inhibition of apoptosis. Brain pathology (Zurich, Switzerland) 10:283-292.2000).
- Rolin B, Larsen MO, Gotfredsen CF, Deacon CF, Carr RD, Wilken M, Knudsen LB (The long-acting GLP-1 derivative NN2211 ameliorates glycemia and increases betacell mass in diabetic mice. American journal of physiology 283:E745-752.2002).
- Roy C, Brown DL, Little JE, Valentine BK, Walker PR, Sikorska M, Leblanc J, Chaly N (The topoisomerase II inhibitor teniposide (VM-26) induces apoptosis in unstimulated mature murine lymphocytes. Experimental cell research 200:416-424.1992).
- Santarelli L, Saxe M, Gross C, Surget A, Battaglia F, Dulawa S, Weisstaub N, Lee J, Duman R, Arancio O, Belzung C, Hen R (Requirement of hippocampal neurogenesis for the behavioral effects of antidepressants. Science (New York, NY 301:805-809.2003).
- Sathasivam S, Shaw PJ (Apoptosis in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis--what is the evidence? Lancet neurology 4:500-509.2005).
- Saura J, MacGibbon G, Dragunow M (Etoposide-induced PC12 cell death: apoptotic morphology without oligonucleosomal DNA fragmentation or dependency upon de novo protein synthesis. Brain Res Mol Brain Res 48:382-388.1997).
- Solovyan V, Bezvenyuk Z, Huotari V, Tapiola T, Suuronen T, Salminen A (Distinct mode of apoptosis induced by genotoxic agent etoposide and serum withdrawal in neuroblastoma cells. Brain Res Mol Brain Res 62:43-55.1998).
- Stoffers DA, Kieffer TJ, Hussain MA, Drucker DJ, Bonner-Weir S, Habener JF, Egan JM (Insulinotropic glucagon-like peptide 1 agonists stimulate expression of homeodomain protein IDX-1 and increase islet size in mouse pancreas. Diabetes 49:741-748.2000).
- Susini S, Roche E, Prentki M, Schlegel W (Glucose and glucoincretin peptides synergize to induce c-fos, c-jun, junB, zif-268, and nur-77 gene expression in pancreatic beta(INS-1) cells. Faseb J 12:1173-1182.1998).
- Svensson B, Peters M, Konig HG, Poppe M, Levkau B, Rothermundt M, Arolt V, Kogel D, Prehn JH (Vascular endothelial growth factor protects cultured rat

hippocampal neurons against hypoxic injury via an antiexcitotoxic, caspaseindependent mechanism. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 22:1170-1175.2002).

- Szczepanska I, Kopec-Szlezak J, Malec J (Inhibition of leucocyte migration by cancer chemotherapeutic agents and its prevention by free radical scavengers and thiols. European journal of haematology 40:69-74.1988).
- Takeda H, Haisa M, Naomoto Y, Kawashima R, Satomoto K, Yamatuji T, Tanaka N (Effect of 5-fluorouracil on cell cycle regulatory proteins in human colon cancer cell line. Jpn J Cancer Res 90:677-684.1999).
- Thompson CB (Apoptosis in the pathogenesis and treatment of disease. Science (New York, NY 267:1456-1462.1995).
- Troost D, Aten J, Morsink F, de Jong JM (Apoptosis in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis is not restricted to motor neurons. Bcl-2 expression is increased in unaffected post-central gyrus. Neuropathology and applied neurobiology 21:498-504.1995).
- Trubiani G, Al Chawaf A, Belsham DD, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Lovejoy DA (Teneurin carboxy (C)-terminal associated peptide-1 inhibits alkalosis-associated necrotic neuronal death by stimulating superoxide dismutase and catalase activity in immortalized mouse hypothalamic cells. Brain research 1176:27-36.2007).
- Wu XX, Kakehi Y, Mizutani Y, Lu J, Terachi T, Ogawa O (Activation of caspase-3 in renal cell carcinoma cells by anthracyclines or 5-fluorouracil. International journal of oncology 19:19-24.2001).
- Wyllie AH, Kerr JF, Currie AR (Cell death: the significance of apoptosis. International review of cytology 68:251-306.1980).
- Zulewski H, Abraham EJ, Gerlach MJ, Daniel PB, Moritz W, Muller B, Vallejo M, Thomas MK, Habener JF (Multipotential nestin-positive stem cells isolated from adult pancreatic islets differentiate ex vivo into pancreatic endocrine, exocrine, and hepatic phenotypes. Diabetes 50:521-533.2001).

Chapter 4: TCAP-1 protects neurons from glutamate excitotoxicity via mediation of ERK activation and SOD1 regulation

This chapter is in preparation for submission to *Regulatory Peptides*

Gina **Trubiani**, Denise D. Belsham, and David A. Lovejoy. Chronic treatment of teneurin carboxy (C)-terminal associated peptide-1 (TCAP-1) protects neurons from glutamate excitotoxicity through ERK 1 activation and SOD1 upregulation and gene expression

Glutamate is the major excitatory neurotransmitter in the mammalian CNS and has also been associated as being excitotoxic in neurons during certain types of brain trauma. In the present study I examined the effects of glutamate on hippocampal and hypothalamic cell lines in order to deduce the potential neuroprotective effects of chronic TCAP-1 treatment. Neuronal cell cultures were exposed to TCAP-1 treatment paradigm of 72hrs and excitotoxicity was then induced by glutamate treatment at 10µM for 12hrs. *TCAP-1* significantly increased viability of cells under toxic glutamate treatment compared to the control group. Furthermore, investigation of endogenous and active forms of ERK revealed that TCAP-1 may be conferring neuroprotection via the MAPK pathway. TCAP-1 treatment did not change endogenous levels of ERK however, it did cause a significant increase in the levels of phosphorylated ERK (PERK). Recent studies have also revealed that ROS may impinge on the MAPK pathway and effect survival. Chronic TCAP-1 treatment significantly increased SOD1 protein expression as compared to the control groups. Taken together, these data reveal that TCAP-1 may act in a neuroprotective capacity via mediating the activation of ERK and attenuating the deleterious effects of ROS, which play a concomitant role in glutamate excitotoxicity.

4.1 Introduction

In general, excitotoxicity refers to the ability of excitatory amino acids, such as glutamate, to induce death of neurons (Choi, 1990). The implications of toxic levels of glutamate in the extracellular space are severe including: pathological changes in cell morphology, degradation of intracellular organelles eventually leading to either necrotic or apoptotic cells death (Choi, 1992). At basal levels, glutamate is present in mammalian central grey matter and exhibits a ubiquitously excitatory effect on neurons of the CNS, thus acting in a neurotransmitter capacity (Choi, 1987b, Choi et al., 1987). However, at higher levels glutamate becomes a neurotoxin as in the case of several neurodegenerative disorders including ischemia, Alzheimer's, Huntington's and Parkinson's disease (Choi and Rothman, 1990, Casper et al., 2000).

Glutamate acts through two types of receptors, ionotropic and metabotropic. The ionotropic glutamate receptor subtypes are NMDA and α-amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazole propionate (AMPA) (Brorson et al., 1995). Both receptors have been observed to play a role in trauma associated with glutamate excitotoxicity, such as hypoxia-ischemia (Bazan-Peregrino et al., 2007). Excessive stimulation of these glutamate receptors causes an increase in intracellular calcium concentrations, if sustained for a prolonged period of time this calcium deregulation leads to mitochondrial overload and subsequent production of ROS eventually leading to the demise of the cell (Dice and Terlecky, 1990). Mitochondrial stress plays a vital role in glutamate excitotoxicity and in order to prevent deleterious cell death a means of attenuating ROS production would be a key component to any therapeutic strategy.

Protecting neurons from glutamate toxicity has been an important scientific directive as decreasing the mortality of neurons in the CNS during ischemic and other insults may lead to preventing irreversible and permanent damage. Several studies have indicated that certain agents may be applicable therapeutic agents in preventing damage due to glutamate excitotoxicity (Choi, 1987a). Specific growth factors have also been implicated in preventing glutamate induced death such as vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) as well as BDNF (Jin et al., 2000, Jiang et al., 2005). In addition, radical oxide scavenging systems, such as CuZn-superoxide dismutase have also been shown to attenuate glutamate induced neuronal swelling and toxicity (Chan et al., 1990).

The mammalian family of MAPKs contains three distinctive members: ERK, stress activated protein kinase (SAPK) and p38 (Park et al., 2004b). ERK has been reported to affect mitogenic responses and SAPK and p38 have been shown to influence the stress response via downstream players: JNK, and mitogen- and stress-activated kinase (MSK) 1 respectively. The ERK pathway has been specifically observed to influence cell survival via regulation by neurotrophic factors as well as confer neuroprotection in response to oxidative stress. Studies have also shown that preincubation with BDNF attenuates glutamate excitotoxicity induced-apoptotic cell death via ERK and PI3-kinase pathways (Almeida et al., 2005). Also, inhibition of ERK activation has been shown to significantly decrease SOD1 expression (Scorziello et al., 2007). Thus, a neuroprotective pathway consisting of BDNF, SOD1 and PERK may be an effective mechanism through which TCAP mediates neuroprotection.

The work in this thesis has reported that TCAP-1 may impart survival to compromised cells potentially via radical oxygen scavenging and growth factor

regulation. This study seeks to deduce through which pathway chronic TCAP application may confer neuroprotection and whether ROS scavenging regulation may act as a general mechanism of neuroprotection for the novel peptide.

4.2 Materials and Methods

Viability Analysis (MTT assay): glutamate excitotoxicity induction

N38, N3, N46 hypothalamic and E14 immortalized hippocampal cells were cultured for 3 days prior glutamate treatment with either TCAP-1 10⁻⁷, 10⁻⁹M, TCAP-1 10⁻⁷M 9-41 fragment or 10⁻⁷M urocortin, there was also a no treatment group. The medium was then replaced with medium buffered at 10µM glutamate in each of the four replicate wells (Sigma, St. Louis).

The effect of TCAP-1 on cell viability was examined at 12 post glutamate induction indirectly by assessing mitochondrial activity using a colorimetric MTT (3-[4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl]-2,5-diphenyl tetrazolium bromide) assay. The MTT assay was conducted using the In Vitro Toxicology Assay Kit: MTT based (Sigma, St. Louis). The cells were incubated at 37° C in 5% CO₂ for 3hrs in the presence of MTT 200 μ L/2mL medium. The samples were mixed by shaking the plate horizontally for 30 min. The background absorbance of the samples was determined at 690nm and subtracted from the 570nm measurement. A one-way ANOVA with Tukey post test was used to determine significance.

Endogenous ERK, PERK and SOD1 detection by immunoblot

The detection of endogenous and active ERK and SOD1 was determined at 12 hrs post glutamate treatment as described above. The samples at each treatment were lysed using total protein isolation lysis buffer (described above). An aliquot of 20μ L of each sample was combined with 25µL of 2x 20% sodium dodecyl sulphate (SDS) sample buffer and loaded onto a 4-10% HCL-Tris pre-cast polyacrylamide gel (BioRad, Mississauga). The gel ran at 200 v for 35 min and proteins were electro-transferred to a Hybond-C nitrocellulose membrane (Amersham, Baie d'Urfé) for 75min at 100 v. After transfer, the membrane was washed with 10 mL of PBS with 0.05% Tween 20 (PBST) for 5 min at room temperature (RT) and the membrane was incubated in 10 mL of PBSTmilk for one hour at RT followed by three 5-min washes with 10 mL of PBST. The membrane was then incubated with the ERK, PERK and SOD1 primary antibody (Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc, Santa Cruz, CA) at a titre of 1:1000 in 6mL of PBST-milk, with gentle agitation overnight at 4°C. GAPDH was used as a control antibody at a titer of 1:1000 and treated in the same manner as mentioned above. The membranes were washed 3 times for 5 min with 10mL of PBST followed by incubation with the anti-rabbit horseradish peroxidase (HRP)-conjugated secondary antibody (Amersham, Baie d'Urfé) at 1:3000 in 6mL of PBST-milk with gentle agitation for 1 hr at RT. The membranes were then washed 3 times for 5 min with 10mL of PBST then exposed to Kodak X-OMAT Blue scientific imaging film (Perkin Elmer Canada Inc, Vaudreuil-Dorion) for 5 min. The total optical density of the blots was quantified using LabWorks 4.0 Image Acquisition and Analysis Software (Ultra-Violet Products Ltd.). TIFF files of blots were

imported into CorelDRAW 12.0[®] and then arranged in sequence accordingly, please see Appendix 1B for a generalized representation of a sample blot using the ERK primary antibody, all subsequent western blots were treated in the same manner.

Real-time PCR gene expression analysis: SOD1

Total RNA was isolated with Trizol (Invitrogen) and reverse-transcribed using OneStep RT-PCR (Qiagen). Quantitative real-time PCR was performed using SYBR Green (Sigma) on Rotor-Gene 6 software (Corbett Research). In order to activate the reverse transcriptase the samples were treated at 50°C for 30 minutes and the initial PCR activation step consisted of 15 minutes at 95°C followed by 40 cycles at 94°C for 1 minute, 50° for 1 minute and 72° for 1 minute. The transcript number/ng cDNA was obtained using standard curves generated with mouse brain RNA. The data was normalized to control TBP transcript levels. All reactions were run in triplicate and the data is presented as means and SEMs. The SOD1 primers consisted of: forward, The SOD1 primers consisted of: forward, 5'-AGCGGTGAACCAGTTGTGTTG-3' and reverse, 5'-TACTGATGGACGTGGAACCCA-3'; The TBP primers consisted of forward, 5'-CAGACCCCACAACTCTTCCATT-3'and reverse 5'-TCTCAGAAGCTGGTGTGGCA-3'.

4.3 Results

Viability Analysis (MTT assay): TCAP and glutamate toxicity

TCAP-1 induced a significant effect on MTT activity for glutamate treated E14 hippocampal and N38 hypothalamic cell lines (Figure 4.1). Concentrations of TCAP 10^{-7} , 10^{-9} M were significant when compared to the control sample using a one way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparison post hoc test. Replicates were completed at an n=4 for each sample.

Significance for the glutamate treated E14 hippocampal cells is as follows: there was overall significance of (F =116.0) according to the one way ANOVA. Tukey's post test reveals that positive control samples including those samples treated with the TCAP 9-41 fragment and urocortin 10^{-7} M were not significant with relation to each other. There was a significant increase in TCAP 10^{-7} , 10^{-9} M +glutamate treated samples in relation to glutamate positive controls (p<0.01) (p<0.001) respectively.

For glutamate treated N38 hypothalamic cells there was overall significance of (F=193.5) according to the one way ANOVA. Tukey's post test reveals that positive control samples including those samples treated with the TCAP 9-41 fragment and urocortin 10^{-7} M were not significant with relation to each other. There was a significant increase in TCAP 10^{-7} , 10^{-9} M +glutamate treated samples in relation to glutamate positive controls (p<0.001) (p<0.001) respectively.

For glutamate treated N3 hypothalamic cells there was overall significance of (F=140.6) according to the one way ANOVA. Tukey's post test reveals that positive control samples including those samples treated with the TCAP 9-41 fragment and urocortin 10^{-7} M were not significant with relation to each other. There was a significant increase in TCAP 10^{-7} , 10^{-9} M +glutamate treated samples in relation to glutamate

positive controls (p<0.001) (p<0.001) respectively.

For glutamate treated N46 hypothalamic cells there was overall significance of (F=80.85) according to the one way ANOVA. Tukey's post test reveals that positive control samples including those samples treated with the TCAP 9-41 fragment and urocortin 10^{-7} M were not significant with relation to each other. There was a significant increase in TCAP 10^{-7} , 10^{-9} M +glutamate treated samples in relation to glutamate positive controls (p<0.01) (p<0.001) respectively.



Figure 4.1. Viability of E14 hippocampal, N38, N3 and N46 hypothalamic cells with chronic TCAP-1 treatments of TCAP-1 10^{-7} , 10^{-9} M and glutamate as determined by MTT assay. All TCAP-1 treated cells increased the number of viable cells, however there were no significant differences between the negative controls. The level of significance was determined using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Tukey's post hoc test. n=4 for all analyses. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

ERK and PERK protein expression

The effects of glutamate were used a means to determine whether chronic TCAP-1 treatment could differentially affect levels of endogenous ERK and PERK. There was no significant change in the endogenous levels of ERK. In all 4 cell lines there was no differential effect of chronic TCAP-1 treatment (Figure 4.2). One way ANOVA using Tukey's post test showed F values as follows: N38 F=1.066, N3 F=0.7982, N46 F=2.870, E14 F=0.7809.



Figure 4.2. ERK biomarker activity. Detection of endogenous ERK (40kDa) by western blot in hippocampal, N38, N3, N46 and E14 hypothalamic cells with chronic TCAP-1 treatments of TCAP-1 10^{-7} , 10^{-9} M and glutamate as determined by western blot. The level of significance was determined using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Tukey's post hoc test. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

Further analysis revealed that there was a significant change in the active form of ERK (Figure 4.3). TCAP-1 significantly increased PERK expression. In N38 cells chronic TCAP-1 treatment significantly increased PERK in a dose response fashion. Although TCAP-1 10⁻⁷ did not significantly increase PERK, there was overall significance (p<0.001) across treatments and TCAP-1 10⁻⁹ increased PERK expression by 70% (p<0.001) and a 30% increase over negative control samples. There was no significance between glutamate cells treated with urocortin or the truncated version of TCAP-1. Analyses of N3 cells reveals that both TCAP-1 10⁻⁷ and 10⁻⁹ significantly increased PERK expression, (p<0.05) for both, as compared to glutamate and glutamate + urocortin and TCAP-1 9-41 treated cells. TCAP treated cells did not significantly increase PERK expression as compared to the negative control nor was there any significant change amongst the glutamate and glutamate + urocortin and TCAP-1 9-41 treated cells. The N46 and E14 cells show that TCAP-1 10⁻⁹ only was significant in increasing PERK expression as compared to the glutamate positive control. Again, there was no significance amongst the other glutamate-treated cultures.



Figure 4.3. PERK biomarker activity. Detection of active PERK (125kDa) by western blot in hippocampal, N38, N3, N46 and E14 hypothalamic cells with chronic TCAP-1 treatments of TCAP-1 10^{-7} , 10^{-9} M and glutamate as determined by western blot. The level of significance was determined using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Tukey's post hoc test. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

Superoxide dismutase detection and measurement

Protein levels, as assessed by western blots, were also conducted on glutamate treated cells in order to detect whether chronic TCAP-1 treatment differentially affected endogenous levels of SOD1. The western blot revealed that TCAP-1 significantly increased the presence of SOD 1 in cell extracts (Figure 4.4). N38 cells reveal that TCAP-1 10^{-9} only was significant in increasing SOD1 expression as compared to the glutamate positive control (p<0.05) whereas in N3 cells both . TCAP-1 10^{-7} and 10^{-9} significantly increased SOD1 expression, (p<0.05) for both, as compared to glutamate and glutamate + urocortin and TCAP-1 $_{9-41}$ treated cells. TCAP-1 10^{-7} and 10^{-9} also significantly increased SOD1 expression in N46 cells, (p<0.05) and (p<0.01) respectively as well as in E14 cells (p<0.01) and (P<0.001). In all cell lines, there was neither significant difference in TCAP-1 treated cells and the negative control nor any significant difference amongst the positive glutamate control samples.



Figure 4.4. SOD1biomarker activity. Detection of SOD1 (23kDa) by western blot in hippocampal, N38, N3, N46 and E14 hypothalamic cells with chronic TCAP-1 treatments of TCAP-1 10^{-7} , 10^{-9} M and glutamate as determined by western blot. The level of significance was determined using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Tukey's post hoc test. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

SOD1 gene expression, as measured by real-time PCR, indicated a significant TCAP-1 effect at both 10^{-7} and 10^{-9} in N3 (p<0.05 for both) and N46 cell lines (p<0.05) and (p<0.01) respectively. TCAP-1 10^{-9} chronic treatment in N38 and E14 cell lines showed significant increases in SOD 1 expression (p<0.01) and (p<0.001) respectively. In all cell lines there was no significance amongst the glutamate and glutamate + urocortin or TCAP-1 $_{9.41}$ treated cells (Figure 4.5).

SOD1 mRNA



Figure 4.5. SOD1mRNA. Detection of SOD1 by real-time PCR in hippocampal, N38, N3, N46 and E14 hypothalamic cells with chronic TCAP-1 treatments of TCAP-1 10^{-7} , 10^{-9} M and glutamate. The level of significance was determined using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Tukey's post hoc test. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

4.4 Discussion

The data in this chapter reveals that TCAP-1 treatment given prior to glutamate insult confers neuroprotection to neurons. TCAP-1 treated cells exhibit higher levels of

PERK than control treated cells indicating that TCAP-1 may be mediating the Ras-Raf-ERK signal transduction pathway in order to procure survivability. Furthermore, ROS generation has been shown to increase under glutamate stress and TCAP-1 treated cells were shown to upregulate SOD1 protein and gene transcription. Urocortin was also cotreated with glutamate. Urocortin shares sequence similarity with CRF and has also been shown to confer neuroprotection to compromised neurons via CRF receptor 1 (Pedersen et al., 2002). Thus, urocortin was utilized as an additional peptide control. Although the data reveal that urocortin did not confer protection this may be because the immortalized cell lines used do not exhibit either CRF receptor. Thus, TCAP-1 may be acting as a radical oxygen scavenger as a means of mediating survival through ERK phosphorylation.

Growth factors, through receptor tyrosine kinases, recruit a large network of signaling proteins to execute their cellular programs. The first of these networks to be discovered was the Ras-Raf-ERK signal transduction cascade, defined by extracellular signal-regulated kinase-1 (ERK1) and ERK2 (Seger and Krebs, 1995). One of four mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signaling pathways, the ERK phosphorylation cascade's importance in intracellular signaling has been compared to the role of the Krebs cycle in energy metabolism (Reszka et al., 1995). The ERK cascade functions in cellular proliferation, differentiation, and survival, and its inappropriate activation is a common occurrence in human cancers (Alberola-IIa et al., 1995, Eldar-Finkelman et al., 1995). During growth factor stimulation, the ERK phosphorylation cascade is linked to cell surface RTKs and other upstream signaling proteins with known oncogenic potential (Campbell et al., 1995). Activation of all MAPKs is regulated by a central three-tiered

core signaling module, comprised of an apical MAPK kinase kinase (MAP3K), a MAPK kinase (MEK or MKK), and a downstream MAPK (Schlessinger, 2000). Like Ras, the MAP3K Raf was first discovered in the form of a mutant retroviral transforming agent, v-raf. Raf is a Ser/Thr protein kinase, catalyzing the phosphorylation of hydroxyl groups on specific Ser and Thr residues (Rapp et al., 1983).

Phosphorylated Raf activates MAPK/ERK kinase 1 and 2. Disruption of mouse *mek1* is lethal *in utero*, with mutant embryos dying from defective placental vascularization, suggesting a role for MEK in angiogenesis (Giroux et al., 1999). MEK1 and MEK2, about 45 kDa each, share 80% sequence identity. It is unclear why two MEKs exist, although conservation of both forms throughout eukaryotic species suggests non-redundant functions, as does MEK1 gene disruption. Both MEKs are expressed ubiquitously in mammalian cells at micromolar levels, although some tissue-specific variation has been noted (Brott et al., 1993).

Raf family activation of MEK1 and MEK2 occurs through phosphorylation of two Ser residues at positions 217 and 221 found in the activation loop (Alessi et al., 1994). MEKs can be partially activated by phosphorylation at either site, and substitution of these sites with acidic amino acids enhances basal activity (Rosario et al., 1999). While Raf isoforms are enzymes of relatively low abundance, the high concentration of MEKs allows for amplification of signaling (Alessi et al., 1994). Different Raf isoforms activate MEK1 and MEK2 differentially: A-Raf is a weak activator; B-Raf activates MEK1 preferentially; and Raf-1 efficiently activates both MEKs (Seternes et al., 1998). Raf-1 contains two separate MEK binding sites, with substrate interaction greatly enhanced following phosphorylation of Raf-1 at Ser338. Two regulatory phosphorylation

sites on MEK outside the activation loop either positively or negatively regulate the MAPKK. The first, at Ser298 and phosphorylated by PAK1, may help prime MEK1 for activation by Raf-1. Conversely, *in vivo* phosphorylation by an unknown kinase at Ser212, a site conserved in all MAPKKs, sharply decreases MEK1 activity (Paasinen-Sohns and Holtta, 1997).

Also known as MAPK3 and MAPK1, the MAP kinases ERK1 and ERK2 are 44and 42-kDa Ser/Thr kinases, respectively, with 90% sequence identity in mammals (Jaiswal et al., 1996, Hughes et al., 1997). Initially isolated and cloned as kinases activated in response to insulin and NGF, ERK1 and ERK2 are both expressed in most, if not all, mammalian tissues, with ERK2 levels generally higher than ERK1 (Jaiswal et al., 1996, Weiglein et al., 1997). Knock-out studies in mice demonstrate that either ERK may at least partially compensate for the other's loss, although ERK1 has been found to specifically regulate thymocyte maturation (Pages et al., 1999).

Several studies have identified ERK isoforms have having neuroprotective capacities. The best studied of these isoforms is ERK 1/2 , which have been shown to protect cells from DNA damage, trophic factor deprivation and oxidative stress (Hetman et al., 1999). Studies have identified a role for MAPK/ERK or MEK, an upstream kinase for CREB, as effective in protecting neurons during cerebral ischemia. In particular, N-acetyl-O-methyldopamine (NAMDA), induced neuroprotection occurs via the activation of ERK and downstream CREB phosphorylation in hippocampal neurons exposed to oxygen-glucose deprivation (Park et al., 2004a) as well as upregulation of SOD1 transcription (Scorziello et al., 2007). The neuroprotective effects were reversed with a MEK kinase inhibitor and accordingly NAMDA treated cells following ischemia showed

a significant increase in ERK expression. Thus, the activation of this pathway would be a beneficial means by which to counter ischemic insult. This study reveals that TCAP-1 effectively increases activation of ERK in order to confer survivability to neurons compromised by glutamate excitotoxicity. This identifies TCAP-1 as a potential mediator of the MEK pathway and subsequent neuroprotective agent against potential brain damage during ischemia.

Due to the brain being highly aerobic, its oxygen dependency is significantly more pronounced than any other vital organ. One of the pitfalls of this dependency is the production of O_2^- , which are very detrimental to neurons. The literature reveals that protection against such O_2^- stress is imperative for neuronal survival (Perez-Asensio et al., 2005). In chapter 2, I elucidated the importance SOD1, which is predominantly associated with O_2^- scavenging. Several *in vitro* studies have shown that high oxygen stress induced significantly higher levels of neuronal death in embryonic as opposed to post-natal cell cultures. Future studies may lead to a better understanding of TCAP's role in the embryo under oxidative stress conditions.

Interestingly, data show that antioxidants are neuroprotective in experimental stroke by delaying ischemia induced decreases in and subsequent glutamate release (Cardenas et al., 2000). Therefore, antioxidants may be neuroprotection agents by increasing ATP levels and preventing decreases in ATP in ischemia. Administration of a SOD analogue was significantly effective in improving stroke outcome as demonstrated by reduction in infarct volume and general improvement of neurological scores (Hurtado et al., 2003).

This thesis has identified TCAP-1 as being able to protect cells from both apoptotic and necrotic cell death and that increasing ROS scavenging systems, such as SOD, may act as the main mechanism. The generation of ROS has been implicated on several occasions to play a role in glutamate excitotoxicity as well as mediate both apoptotic and necrotic cell death pathways. This study reveals that TCAP effectively inhibits cell death in glutamate treated cells via regulation of SOD1 and we have previously shown that TCAP-1 has successfully prevented both apoptotic and necrotic cell death in stressed neurons. Both forms of cell death have been implicated in stroke disease and in ischemic stress there is a large increase in glutamate release causing neuronal injury, however changes in development and injury determines whether apoptotic or necrotic stress are the main players in cell death (Nicotera et al., 1999, Nicotera and Lipton, 1999, Liu et al., 2004). As ROS is a common player in several forms of cells death the role of TCAP-1 may be to act in an anti oxidant capacity to procure survivability to compromised neurons during periods of brain trauma in particular when glutamate levels become neurotoxic.

4.5 References

- Alberola-Ila J, Forbush KA, Seger R, Krebs EG, Perlmutter RM (Selective requirement for MAP kinase activation in thymocyte differentiation. Nature 373:620-623.1995).
- Alessi DR, Saito Y, Campbell DG, Cohen P, Sithanandam G, Rapp U, Ashworth A, Marshall CJ, Cowley S (Identification of the sites in MAP kinase kinase-1 phosphorylated by p74raf-1. The EMBO journal 13:1610-1619.1994).
- Almeida RD, Manadas BJ, Melo CV, Gomes JR, Mendes CS, Graos MM, Carvalho RF, Carvalho AP, Duarte CB (Neuroprotection by BDNF against glutamate-induced apoptotic cell death is mediated by ERK and PI3-kinase pathways. Cell death and differentiation 12:1329-1343.2005).

- Bazan-Peregrino M, Gutierrez-Kobeh L, Moran J (Role of brain-derived neurotrophic factor in the protective action of N-methyl-D-aspartate in the apoptotic death of cerebellar granule neurons induced by low potassium. Journal of neuroscience research 85:332-341.2007).
- Brorson JR, Manzolillo PA, Gibbons SJ, Miller RJ (AMPA receptor desensitization predicts the selective vulnerability of cerebellar Purkinje cells to excitotoxicity. J Neurosci 15:4515-4524.1995).
- Brott BK, Alessandrini A, Largaespada DA, Copeland NG, Jenkins NA, Crews CM, Erikson RL (MEK2 is a kinase related to MEK1 and is differentially expressed in murine tissues. Cell Growth Differ 4:921-929.1993).
- Campbell JS, Seger R, Graves JD, Graves LM, Jensen AM, Krebs EG (The MAP kinase cascade. Recent progress in hormone research 50:131-159.1995).
- Cardenas A, Moro MA, Hurtado O, Leza JC, Lorenzo P, Castrillo A, Bodelon OG, Bosca L, Lizasoain I (Implication of glutamate in the expression of inducible nitric oxide synthase after oxygen and glucose deprivation in rat forebrain slices. Journal of neurochemistry 74:2041-2048.2000).
- Casper D, Yaparpalvi U, Rempel N, Werner P (Ibuprofen protects dopaminergic neurons against glutamate toxicity in vitro. Neuroscience letters 289:201-204.2000).
- Chan PH, Chu L, Chen SF, Carlson EJ, Epstein CJ (Attenuation of glutamate-induced neuronal swelling and toxicity in transgenic mice overexpressing human CuZn-superoxide dismutase. Acta neurochirurgica 51:245-247.1990).
- Choi DW (Dextrorphan and dextromethorphan attenuate glutamate neurotoxicity. Brain research 403:333-336.1987a).
- Choi DW (Ionic dependence of glutamate neurotoxicity. J Neurosci 7:369-379.1987b).
- Choi DW (Methods for antagonizing glutamate neurotoxicity. Cerebrovascular and brain metabolism reviews 2:105-147.1990).
- Choi DW (Excitotoxic cell death. Journal of neurobiology 23:1261-1276.1992).
- Choi DW, Maulucci-Gedde M, Kriegstein AR (Glutamate neurotoxicity in cortical cell culture. J Neurosci 7:357-368.1987).
- Choi DW, Rothman SM (The role of glutamate neurotoxicity in hypoxic-ischemic neuronal death. Annual review of neuroscience 13:171-182.1990).
- Dice JF, Terlecky SR (Targeting of cytosolic proteins to lysosomes for degradation. Critical reviews in therapeutic drug carrier systems 7:211-233.1990).
- Eldar-Finkelman H, Seger R, Vandenheede JR, Krebs EG (Inactivation of glycogen synthase kinase-3 by epidermal growth factor is mediated by mitogen-activated protein kinase/p90 ribosomal protein S6 kinase signaling pathway in NIH/3T3 cells. The Journal of biological chemistry 270:987-990.1995).
- Giroux S, Tremblay M, Bernard D, Cardin-Girard JF, Aubry S, Larouche L, Rousseau S, Huot J, Landry J, Jeannotte L, Charron J (Embryonic death of Mek1-deficient mice reveals a role for this kinase in angiogenesis in the labyrinthine region of the placenta. Curr Biol 9:369-372.1999).
- Hetman M, Kanning K, Cavanaugh JE, Xia Z (Neuroprotection by brain-derived neurotrophic factor is mediated by extracellular signal-regulated kinase and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase. The Journal of biological chemistry 274:22569-22580.1999).

- Hughes PE, Renshaw MW, Pfaff M, Forsyth J, Keivens VM, Schwartz MA, Ginsberg MH (Suppression of integrin activation: a novel function of a Ras/Raf-initiated MAP kinase pathway. Cell 88:521-530.1997).
- Hurtado O, De Cristobal J, Sanchez V, Lizasoain I, Cardenas A, Pereira MP, Colado MI, Leza JC, Lorenzo P, Moro MA (Inhibition of glutamate release by delaying ATP fall accounts for neuroprotective effects of antioxidants in experimental stroke. Faseb J 17:2082-2084.2003).
- Jaiswal RK, Weissinger E, Kolch W, Landreth GE (Nerve growth factor-mediated activation of the mitogen-activated protein (MAP) kinase cascade involves a signaling complex containing B-Raf and HSP90. The Journal of biological chemistry 271:23626-23629.1996).
- Jiang H, Jin DD, Qu DB, Wang CT, Ju G ([The effects of brain-derived neurotrophic factor gene-modified neural stem cells on primary cultured dorsal root ganglion cells in vitro]. Zhonghua wai ke za zhi [Chinese journal of surgery] 43:1609-1612.2005).
- Jin KL, Mao XO, Greenberg DA (Vascular endothelial growth factor: direct neuroprotective effect in in vitro ischemia. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 97:10242-10247.2000).
- Liu CL, Siesjo BK, Hu BR (Pathogenesis of hippocampal neuronal death after hypoxiaischemia changes during brain development. Neuroscience 127:113-123.2004).
- Nicotera P, Leist M, Manzo L (Neuronal cell death: a demise with different shapes. Trends in pharmacological sciences 20:46-51.1999).
- Nicotera P, Lipton SA (Excitotoxins in neuronal apoptosis and necrosis. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 19:583-591.1999).
- Paasinen-Sohns A, Holtta E (Cells transformed by ODC, c-Ha-ras and v-src exhibit MAP kinase/Erk-independent constitutive phosphorylation of Sos, Raf and c-Jun activation domain, and reduced PDGF receptor expression. Oncogene 15:1953-1966.1997).
- Pages G, Guerin S, Grall D, Bonino F, Smith A, Anjuere F, Auberger P, Pouyssegur J (Defective thymocyte maturation in p44 MAP kinase (Erk 1) knockout mice. Science (New York, NY 286:1374-1377.1999).
- Park EM, Joh TH, Volpe BT, Chu CK, Song G, Cho S (A neuroprotective role of extracellular signal-regulated kinase in N-acetyl-O-methyldopamine-treated hippocampal neurons after exposure to in vitro and in vivo ischemia. Neuroscience 123:147-154.2004a).
- Park JY, Kim EJ, Kwon KJ, Jung YS, Moon CH, Lee SH, Baik EJ (Neuroprotection by fructose-1,6-bisphosphate involves ROS alterations via p38 MAPK/ERK. Brain research 1026:295-301.2004b).
- Pedersen WA, Wan R, Zhang P, Mattson MP (Urocortin, but not urocortin II, protects cultured hippocampal neurons from oxidative and excitotoxic cell death via corticotropin-releasing hormone receptor type I. J Neurosci 22:404-412.2002).
- Perez-Asensio FJ, Hurtado O, Burguete MC, Moro MA, Salom JB, Lizasoain I, Torregrosa G, Leza JC, Alborch E, Castillo J, Knowles RG, Lorenzo P (Inhibition of iNOS activity by 1400W decreases glutamate release and ameliorates stroke outcome after experimental ischemia. Neurobiology of disease 18:375-384.2005).

- Rapp UR, Goldsborough MD, Mark GE, Bonner TI, Groffen J, Reynolds FH, Jr., Stephenson JR (Structure and biological activity of v-raf, a unique oncogene transduced by a retrovirus. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 80:4218-4222.1983).
- Reszka AA, Seger R, Diltz CD, Krebs EG, Fischer EH (Association of mitogen-activated protein kinase with the microtubule cytoskeleton. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 92:8881-8885.1995).
- Rosario M, Paterson HF, Marshall CJ (Activation of the Raf/MAP kinase cascade by the Ras-related protein TC21 is required for the TC21-mediated transformation of NIH 3T3 cells. The EMBO journal 18:1270-1279.1999).

Schlessinger J (Cell signaling by receptor tyrosine kinases. Cell 103:211-225.2000).

Scorziello A, Santillo M, Adornetto A, Dell'aversano C, Sirabella R, Damiano S, Canzoniero LM, Renzo GF, Annunziato L (NO-induced neuroprotection in ischemic preconditioning stimulates mitochondrial Mn-SOD activity and expression via Ras/ERK1/2 pathway. Journal of neurochemistry 103:1472-1480.2007).

Seger R, Krebs EG (The MAPK signaling cascade. Faseb J 9:726-735.1995).

- Seternes OM, Sorensen R, Johansen B, Loennechen T, Aarbakke J, Moens U (Synergistic increase in c-fos expression by simultaneous activation of the ras/raf/map kinaseand protein kinase A signaling pathways is mediated by the c-fos AP-1 and SRE sites. Biochimica et biophysica acta 1395:345-360.1998).
- Weiglein I, Goebel W, Troppmair J, Rapp UR, Demuth A, Kuhn M (Listeria monocytogenes infection of HeLa cells results in listeriolysin O-mediated transient activation of the Raf-MEK-MAP kinase pathway. FEMS microbiology letters 148:189-195.1997).

Chapter 5: TCAP-1 confers neuroprotection by mediating growth factor regulation

This chapter is in preparation for submission to *Journal of Neuroscience*

Gina **Trubiani**, Dalia Barsyte, Claudio Casatti, Denise D. Belsham, and David A. Lovejoy. Teneurin carboxy (C)-terminal associated peptide-1 regulates BDNF expression and neuronal morphology *in vitro*

Growth factors have been implicated in protecting neurons from various forms of cell injury including several neurodegenerative disorders in the brain. In particular, BDNF has been reported to influence neural growth during episodes of cell stress, effect cell proliferation and play an important role in the formation and maintenance of vertebrate neurons. Previous data has shown that TCAP-1 mediates several cellular signaling processes, which in turn confers a neuroprotective effect in vitro. However, the physiological importance of TCAP remains ambiguous. We explored the effects of reduced TCAP expression in a siRNA transfected immortalized hypothalamic cell line under normal and 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) stressed conditions. 5-FU induced apoptosis has been characterized by a detrimental attenuation in cell proliferation by inhibiting the cell cycle in s-phase eventually leading to apoptotic cell death in several cell lines. TCAP knockdown cells show a decrease in cell proliferation, number of connecting cells, number of neurites, neurite length, cell size and cell length; furthermore, TCAP knockdown also revealed an exacerbation of 5-FU toxicity and addition of TCAP rescues a neuroprotective effect although the knockdown reveals an attenuated neuroprotective effect in comparison to the control.

Chronic treatment of TCAP-1 at concentrations 10^{-7} and 10^{-9} caused a significant increase in BDNF expression. The treated cells were then scored based on different

morphological characteristics. TCAP-1 treated cells exhibited significant increases in neurite length, number of neuritis, cell size, cell length, number of cells and number of connecting cells compared to the control treatment. TCAP-1 treatment also attenuated 5-FU (5-fluorouracil) induced death as compared to the control treatments in TCAP siRNA cells. The ability of TCAP-1 to increase BDNF expression, decrease caspase 3 cleavage, mediate cell morphology and confer neuroprotection under induced cell injury indicates a potential therapeutic application against traumatic stress such as stroke and ischemia as well as chronic neurodegenerative diseases such as Alzheimer's and Parkinson's associated with uncontrolled and deleterious cell death by regulating growth factors such as BDNF.

5.1 Introduction

Growth factors have been implicated in mediating cell survival in neurons and several have been known to confer neuroprotection in a myriad of toxic environments. BDNF is predominantly, though not exclusively, localized in the CNS, is highly expressed in the hippocampus and exhibits prevalent protein expression in the granule cells of the dentate gyrus (Poo, 2001). It supports the survival of neuronal populations that are all located either in the central nervous system or directly connected to it; for instance, cerebellar and hippocampal regions (Wu and Pardridge, 1999). It is expressed within mature peripheral ganglia and depending on the injury may act in either an autocrine or paracrine manner immediately following neuronal insult sometimes characterized by a rapid influx of growth factors near the site of trauma (Bella et al., 2006). It also regulates synaptic

transmission and plasticity at adult synapses in many regions of the CNS (Haapasalo et al., 1999). The versatility of BDNF is characterized by its ability to modulate a range of adaptive neuronal responses including long-term potentiation, long-term depression, certain forms of short-term synaptic plasticity, as well as homeostatic regulation of intrinsic neuronal excitability (Poo, 2001, Hanada et al., 2004).

Neurotrophins act on signaling pathways via two cell surface receptors: low affinity p75 receptor, high affinity tyrosine kinase receptor, TrkB, the most abundant Trk receptor in the brain (Bibel and Barde, 2000, Kaplan and Miller, 2000, Huang and Reichardt, 2003). Unlike the p75 receptor, which is coupled to the janus kinase (JAK) pathway and is associated with the death cascade, the TrkB receptor is linked to the MAPK/ERK pathways associated with cell survival (Han and Holtzman, 2000). Once activated the TrkB receptors autophosphorylate tyrosine residues, which act as interactions sites for PTB/SH2 protein domains (Bibel and Barde, 2000). Consequently, Ras is also activated along with TrkB which is affected by Shc/Grb2/SOS subsequently activating ERK, MAPK and P13-K which binds to 1,4,5-trisphosphate forming 3'-phosphorylated phosphoinositides then activating Akt/PKB causing cell survival pathways to be active (Kaplan and Miller, 2000). Akt phosphorylates Bad causing it to be sequestered by 14-3-3 in the cytosol and prevents cytochrome c dispersion from the mitochondria as well as translocates to the nucleus where it acts with ERK to phosphorylate transcription factors thus regulating cell survival gene expression (Rabizadeh et al., 1993, Han and Holtzman, 2000). This is particularly pertinent in the protection of cultured hippocampal neurons from glutamate induced apoptotic cell death, specifically by reducing caspase 3 cleavage (Almeida et al., 2005).

BDNF exhibits neuroprotective effects on cell morphology including promoting neurite length, cell size, number of neuritis, axon sprouting and axon branching (Kerrison et al., 2005). In particular, BDNF has been shown to increase neurite growth in cultured hippocampal cells under prenatal hypoxia conditions, which have been identified as adversely affecting neural growth (Briscoe et al., 2006). Further studies have shown that antibody sequestration of BDNF attenuated neurite growth and increased Trk receptor expression following AMPA receptor potentiation administration indicating that AMPA induced increases in neurite length *in vitro* are mediated by a BDNF mechanisms (Voss et al., 2007).

In chronic neurodegeneration, such as Alzheimer's, decreased levels of BDNF have been reported in specific regions of the brain (Kahle and Haass, 2001, Lee et al., 2005). In Parkinson's disease, BDNF mRNA is significantly reduced in part due to loss of dopaminergic neurons in the substantia nigra pars compacta (SNpc) which express BDNF (Howells et al., 2000). Taken together, these studies suggest that neurons expressing particularly low levels of BDNF may result in degeneration by increasing the risk and effects of injury. Behavioral and neurochemical data have shown that BDNF may act on dopamine neurons *in vivo* highlighting a therapeutic function for BDNF in the treatment of Parkinson disease (Altar et al., 1992, Howells et al., 2000). Thus, agents that may upregulate BDNF expression, especially during times of brain injury, may play pivotal roles in preventing neuronal damage.

In vivo BDNF has been shown to rescue different types of neurons from ischemic, traumatic and toxic brain injury (Schabitz et al., 1997, Yamashita et al., 1997, Wu and Pardridge, 1999, Schabitz et al., 2000, Zhang and Pardridge, 2001, Kazanis et al., 2004).

Recent data show that BDNF is an effective agent upon activation of glutamate receptors (Almeida et al., 2005) as there is an increase in the presence of radical oxygen scavengers due to abundant ROS products produced in the mitochondria from the high intracellular calcium levels.

5-FU is part of a group of drugs known as the anti-metabolites and is currently being used as an oral prodrug to achieve optimal response and postoperative survival in oral adjuvant chemotherapy of cervical cancer patients (Inada et al., 1997). Conversely, it is also used a means to induce uncontrolled cell death (Pritchard et al., 1998, Borralho et al., 2007). 5-FU must be enzymatically activated to its cytotoxic form by the targeted tumor cells and is an analogue of pyrimidine nucleosides that blocks the synthesis of deoxythymidylic acid by thymidylate synthetase and disrupts normal RNA function (Werner et al., 2007, Wu et al., 2007). Dihydropyrimidine dehydrogenase is the enzyme for the rate-limiting step for 5-FU catabolism that accounts for more than 80% of its elimination. The effective cytotoxic level of available 5-FU is thus principally determined by its catabolism by dihydropyrimidine dehydrogenase and experimental data suggests the involvement of p53, the Bcl-2 family and BAG-1 in chemotherapy-induced apoptosis (Jaattela, 1999b, a, Mathiasen et al., 1999, Hengstermann et al., 2001).

This chapter seeks to show that chronic treatment of TCAP-1 up-regulates BDNF expression in hypothalamic and hippocampal immortalized cultured cells. Furthermore, we observed that TCAP-1 has significant effects on morphology in cultured cells. In addition we show that TCAP siRNA has detrimental effects on cell morphology and neuronal survivability under 5-FU apoptotic conditions and subsequent treatment with TCAP-1 attenuates cell degeneration thus, indicating that TCAP-1 may be modulating

cell activity in order to confer a neuroprotective effect during times of brain trauma via mediating BDNF. These findings suggest that TCAP-1 may act endogenously to activate cell signaling in times of brain insult. Taken together, the current study uncovers the essential function of TCAP expression as well as establishes it as an important physiological neuroprotective agent against induced cell death.

5.1 Materials & Methods

Peptide Synthesis

Mouse TCAP-1 was prepared by solid-phase synthesis as previously described (Qian et al., 2004). The peptide was solubilized in phosphate buffered saline (PBS) at a stock concentration of $2x10^{-5}$ M before being diluted in the appropriate medium. Non-functional TCAP fragment was synthesized as described previously (pEESQRMFHINNVSLVFYGDYGQVRGTGLLQASDSLELYQEI-NH₂) (TCAP 9-41)

(Qian et al., 2004, Al Chawaf et al., 2007) and used in conjunction with 10^{-7} M urocortin as negative controls in the vehicle.

Cell Culture: pre incubation treatment

The effect of TCAP-1 on cell morphology was investigated using E14 immortalized mouse hippocampal cell line. The cells were grown in 12-well culture plates with 1 mL of Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) containing high glucose, L-glutamate, 25mM HEPES buffer, pyridoxine hydrochloride in the absence of sodium pyruvate and 5ml penicillin with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) at pH 7.4 (Gibco-Invitrogen, Burlington, Canada). At 24 hrs replicates of four wells received either TCAP-1 10⁻⁷, 10⁻⁹M, TCAP-1 9-41 fragment, 10⁻⁷M urocortin, whereas a separate group received no treatment. The cells were incubated until they reached 80% confluency, approximately 4 days from their initial culture. The cells were viewed under a Carl Zeiss Axiovert 200M inverted microscope using AxioVision Image Viewer software version 4.2.

Morphology Analysis: pre incubation treatment

Using LabWorks 4: Image Acquisition and Analysis Software (Ultra-Violet Products Ltd.) the neurons were scored based on a series of morphological characteristics: number of soma, number of connecting cells, number of neurites, length of neurites, cell size, cell length. The data was analyzed by observers blind to treatments to quantify each morphological characteristic. One cell located in the upper right hand quadrant of the image from each replicate was quantified. A one-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparison post hoc analysis was used to determine significance. Statistical analysis of all data was carried out with GraphPad Prism[®] version 4.03.

BDNF immunoblot detection in hypothalamic & hippocampal cells

The detection of BDNF was determined at 24 hrs in N38, N3, N46 hypothalamic and E14 immortalized hippocampal cells were cultured as described earlier. The samples at each condition and control were removed using a cell scraper and centrifuged at 1500 rpm for 10 min. The cells were resuspended in 350µL of chilled cell lysis buffer containing 500µL PBS, 5µL 1% Triton X-100 (Sigma, St. Louis), 25µL proteinase inhibitor cocktail set III (VWR, Mississauga), 0.5µL 1M dithiothreitol (DTT) (Sigma, St. Louis) and 2.5µl phenylmethylsulphonylfluoride (PMSF), diluted in 1mL of methanol (EM Science, Gibbstown), incubated on ice for 10 min and centrifuged for 5 min at 10,000 rpm. An aliguot of 25μ L of each sample was combined with 25μ L of 2x 20%sodium dodecyl sulphate (SDS) sample buffer and loaded onto a 4-10% HCL-Tris precast polyacrylamide gel (BioRad, Mississauga). The gel ran at 200 v for 35 min and proteins were electro-transferred to a Hybond-C nitrocellulose membrane (Amersham, Baie d'Urfé) for 75min at 100 v. After transfer, the membrane was washed with 10 mL of PBS with 0.05% Tween 20 (PBST) for 5 min at room temperature (RT) and the membrane was incubated in 10 mL of PBST-milk for one hour at RT followed by three 5-min washes with 10 mL of PBST. The membrane was then incubated with the mature BDNF primary antibody (Santa Cruz) at a titre of 1:1000 in 6mL of PBST-milk, with gentle agitation overnight at 4°C. The membrane was washed 3 times for 5 min with

10mL of PBST followed by incubation with the anti-goat horseradish peroxidase (HRP)conjugated secondary antibody (Amersham, Baie d'Urfé) at 1:3000 in 6mL of PBST-milk with gentle agitation for 1 hr at RT. The membrane was then washed 3 times for 5 min with 10mL of PBST then exposed to Kodak X-OMAT Blue scientific imaging film (Perkin Elmer Canada Inc, Vaudreuil-Dorion) for 30 min. The total optical density of the blots was quantified using LabWorks 4.0 Image Acquisition and Analysis Software (Ultra-Violet Products Ltd.) and a ratio of the BDNF versus GAPDH OD was computed. A one way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparison post hoc analysis was used to determine significance. Statistical analysis of all data was carried out with GraphPad Prism[®] version 4.03.

Real-time PCR gene expression analysis: BDNF

Total RNA was isolated with Trizol (Invitrogen) and reverse-transcribed using OneStep RT-PCR (Qiagen). Quantitative real-time PCR was performed using SYBR Green (Sigma) on Rotor-Gene 6 software (Corbett Research). In order to activate the reverse transcriptase the samples were treated at 50°C for 30 minutes and the initial PCR activation step consisted of 15 minutes at 95°C followed by 40 cycles at 94°C for 1 minute, 50° for 1 minute and 72° for 1 minute. The transcript number/ng was obtained using standard curves generated with mouse brain RNA. The data was normalized to control TBP transcript levels. All reactions were run in triplicate and the data is presented as means and SEMs. The BDNF primers consisted of: forward, 5'-GGTATCCAAAGGCCAACTG-3' and reverse, 5'-CTTATGAATCGCCAGCCAA-3'; The TBP primers consisted of forward, 5'-CAGACCCCACAACTCTTCCATT-3'and reverse 5'-TCTCAGAAGCTGGTGTGGCA-3'. A ratio of the BDNF versus GAPDH OD was computed. A one way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparison post hoc analysis was used to determine significance. Statistical analysis of all data was carried out with GraphPad Prism[®] version 4.03.

siRNA mediated TCAP knockdown

siRNA sequences for TCAP and the control were synthesized by Genosys, annealed, phosphorylated and cloned into pLKO.1puro (Sigma). SiRNA 270 was designed to recognize TCAP 2,3,4 and siRNA 721 to TCAP 3. Both siRNAs were cotransfected with a puromycin resistant gene. The sequences used were:

721 sense: ccggccagttcttgcgacaaagtttcaagagaactttgtcgcaagaactggtttttg

721 antisense aattcaaaaaccagttcttgcgacaaagttctcttgaaactttgtcgcaagaactgg

Negative control sense

ccggggattccaattcagcgggagccacctgatgaagcttgatcgggtggctctcgctgagttggaatcctttttg

 ${\tt AATTCAAAAAAGGATTCCAACTCAGCGAGAGGCCACCCGATCAAGCTTCATCAGGTGGCTCCCGCTGAATTGGAATCC}$

The lentiviruses were packaged in the 293 cells using Mission Lentiviral packaging mix plasmids (Sigma). 48h later, filtered supernatants with viral particles were
transferred to N38 cells and incubated with $8\mu g/ml$ hexadimethrine bromide (Sigma) for 16h.

SiRNA mediated knockdown of TCAP and teneurin

The effect of TCAP-1 siRNA 270 and 721 on cell morphology was investigated compared to a non transfected N38 immortalized mouse hypothalamic cell line. All 3 cell lines were grown in 6-well culture plates with 2 mL of Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) containing high glucose, L-glutamate, 25mM HEPES buffer, pyridoxine hydrochloride in the absence of sodium pyruvate and 5ml penicillin with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) at pH 7.4 (Gibco-Invitrogen, Burlington, Canada).

The cells were washed and incubated in the media for 24h before puromycin selection at 2µg/ml (Sigma). The selection was monitored using the control uninfected cells. For higher stringency another subset of the cells were subsequently treated with puromyocin (4mg/ml) 28hrs post incubation at 80% confluence. In passage 3 the antibiotic concentration was increased to 10 mg/ml and after 72 hours the cells were harvested at 80-90% confluency. The cells remained in culture, from P0 to harvest in P3 was 13 days for control cells luciferase, 17 days for 721 and 28 days for 270.

The cells were harvested and total RNA was isolated using the RNeasy Mini Kit (74124, Qiagen) followed by mRNA purification with Oligotex kit (70022, Qiagen). The quality and quantity of samples were evaluated by spectrophotometer at 260 and 280 nm. The mRNA was submitted to DNase treatment (1907, Turbo DNA-free Kit, Ambion) in order to remove any persistent DNA contamination.

Sets of degenerate primers were designed for TCAPs, teneurins and histone H3 (Table 1). About 60-80 ng of mRNA from cell cultures were submitted to one-step RT-PCR (OneStep RT-PCR kit, Qiagen) 50 μ l final volume reaction, containing 400 μ M of each dNTP, 10 μ l of 5× QIAGEN OneStep RT-PCR buffer, 10 μ l of 5x Q-solution, 2 μ l of QIAGEN OneStep RT-PCR enzyme mix and 0.2 μ M each primer to TCAPs and teneurins or 0.1 μ M to histone. The thermal cycler conditions were 30 min at 94°C to reverse transcription, 15 min at 95 C to initial PCR activation, 20 to 33 cycles to denaturation (1 min at 94°C), annealing (1 min at 59°C) and extension (1 min at 72°C) following with final extension of 10 min at 72°C. The RT-PCR products were examined by 1.5% agarose gel electrophoresis using a UVP System 8000 digital imaging system with the Laboratory Imaging and Analysis System software (Ver. 4) (UVP, Upland, CA, USA).

The cells were cultured as described above and grown in 6 well plates. Their morphology was analyzed at the 24hr and 48hr mark. Using LabWorks 4: Image Acquisition and Analysis Software (Ultra-Violet Products Ltd.) the neurons were scored based on a series of morphological characteristics: number of soma, number of connecting cells, number of neurites and length of neurites. The data was analyzed by observers blind to treatments to quantify each morphological characteristic. One cell located in the upper right hand quadrant of the image from each replicate was quantified. A one-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparison post hoc analysis was used to determine significance. Statistical analysis of all data was carried out with GraphPad Prism[®] version 4.03.

Rescue experiment: 270 TCAP siRNA

The cells were cultured as described above for 48hrs at which point replicates of four wells received 50μ g/ml 5-fluorouracil (Sigma, St. Louis) and either TCAP-1 10^{-11} M, or TCAP₉₋₄₁ 10^{-11} M whereas a separate group received no treatment. The cells were incubated for 24hrs post-treatment.

The cells morphology was subsequently analyzed as described above. A one-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparison post hoc analysis was used to determine significance. Statistical analysis of all data was carried out with GraphPad Prism[®] version 4.03.

Viability Analysis (MTT assay5-FU cell death induction): 270 TCAP siRNA

The effect of TCAP-1 10^{-11} M on non-transfected, Luc transfected and 270 siRNA transfected cell viability was examined at 24 post 5-FU induced stress indirectly by assessing mitochondrial activity using a colorimetric MTT (3-[4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl]-2,5-diphenyl tetrazolium bromide) assay. The MTT assay was conducted using the In Vitro Toxicology Assay Kit: MTT based (Sigma, St. Louis). The cells were incubated at 37° C in 5% CO₂ for 3hrs in the presence of MTT 200µL/2mL medium. The samples were mixed by shaking the plate horizontally for 30 min. The background absorbance of

the samples was determined at 690nm and subtracted from the 570nm measurement. A

one-way ANOVA with Tukey post test was used to determine significance.

Gene product	forward	reverse	
TCAP-1	ttcatttccttggatcagcttcctatg	aagetgetgetttteteeetetgteea	
Teneurin 1	gtgtcacctgatggcaccctctat	teetgggtatgteateaaggeeaa	
TCAP-2	gacaagatgcactacagcatcgag	ccatctcattctgtcttaagaactgg	
Teneurin 2	atcctgaactcgccgtcctcctta	ctccaggttctgagtggacacggc	
TCAP-3	caacaacgccttctacctggagaac	cgatctcactttgtcgcaagaact	
Teneurin 3	agtggaatacccggtggggaagcad	cgtgagtaccgttgatgtcaaagatg	
TCAP-4	tttgcctccagtggttccatctt	tggatattgttggcgctgtctgac	
Teneurin 4	atcgaccaattcctgctgagcaag	catgttctgagtgttcaggaaagg	
Histone H3	gcaagagtgcgccctctactg	ggcctcacttgcctcgtgcaa	<u>_</u>

 Table 1. primers used for RT-PCR to detect TCAPs and Teneurins.

BDNF and caspase 3 protein expression in 270 TCAP siRNA

The detection of BDNF and caspase 3 protein expression was determined at 24 hrs post treatment in 270 TCAP siRNA, luciferase and N38 cells as described earlier. Briefly, the samples at each condition and control were removed, centrifuged resuspended in 350µL of chilled cell lysis buffer An aliquot of 25µL of each sample was loaded onto a 4-10% HCL-Tris pre-cast polyacrylamide gel (BioRad, Mississauga), transferred, washed, blocked then incubated with the mature BDNF or caspase 3 (Santa Cruz) or GAPDH (Abcam) primary antibody at a titre of 1:1000 overnight at 4°C followed by a wash and incubation with the anti-goat horseradish peroxidase (HRP)-conjugated secondary

antibody (Amersham, Baie d'Urfé) at 1:3000 for 1 hr at RT. The membrane was then washed then exposed for 30 min. The total optical density of the blots was quantified using LabWorks 4.0 Image Acquisition and Analysis Software (Ultra-Violet Products Ltd.) and a ratio of the BDNF/caspase 3 versus GAPDH OD was computed. A one-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparison post hoc analysis was used to determine significance. Statistical analysis of all data was carried out with GraphPad Prism[®] version 4.03. TIFF files of blots were imported into CoreIDRAW 12.0[®] and then arranged in sequence accordingly, please see Appendix 1C for a generalized representation of a sample blot using the caspase primary antibody, all western blots were treated in the same manner.

Real-time PCR gene expression analysis: BDNF and caspase 3 in 270 TCAP siRNA

The detection of BDNF and caspase 3 mRNA expression was determined at 24 hrs post treatment in 270 TCAP siRNA, luciferase and N38 cells as described earlier. Briefly, total RNA was isolated with Trizol (Invitrogen) and reverse-transcribed using OneStep RT-PCR (Qiagen) followed by quantitative real-time PCR The data was normalized to control TBP transcript levels. All reactions were run in triplicate and the data is presented as means and SEMs. The BDNF primers consisted of: forward, 5'-GGTATCCAAAGGCCAACTG-3' and reverse, 5'-CTTATGAATCGCCAGCCAA-3'. The caspase 3 primers consisted of: forward, 5'-

TGGAGAAATTCAAAGGACGGGTCG-3' and reverse, 5'-GTACAGTTCTTTCGTGAGCATGGA-3'. The TBP primers consisted of forward, 5'- CAGACCCCACAACTCTTCCATT-3'and reverse 5'-TCTCAGAAGCTGGTGTGGCA-3'. A ratio of the BDNF or caspase 3 versus GAPDH OD was computed. A one way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparison post hoc analysis was used to determine significance. Statistical analysis of all data was carried out with GraphPad Prism[®] version 4.03.

5.3 Results

Morphology Analysis: E14 hippocampal cells with chronic TCAP-1 treatment

Four replicates of each sample were analyzed (Tukey one-way ANOVA) for the following morphological characteristics in order to determine chronic effects on BDNF expression of TCAP10⁻⁷M and TCAP 10⁻⁹M treated E14 hippocampal cells: number of soma, number of connecting cells, number of neurites, length of neurites, cell size, cell length. (Figure 5.1). TCAP 10⁻⁷M (p<0.05) and TCAP 10⁻⁹M (p<0.001) showed overall significance in both cell number and connecting cells as compared to vehicle-treated cultures at 24, 48 and 72 hrs. There was a marginally significant decrease in the number of neurites as compared to vehicle-treated cultures for both concentrations of TCAP 10⁻⁹M (p<0.05) at 24 and 72 hrs. There was overall significant increase in the neurite length as compared to vehicle-treated cultures for both concentrations of TCAP 10⁻⁷M (p<0.001) and TCAP 10⁻⁹M (p<0.001) at 24, 48 and 72 hrs. There was overall significant increase in the neurite length as compared to vehicle-treated cultures for both concentrations of TCAP 10⁻⁷M (p<0.001) and TCAP 10⁻⁹M (p<0.001) at 24, 48 and 72 hrs. There was overall significant increase in cell size and cell length as compared to vehicle-treated cultures for both





Detection of BDNF by immunoblot in E14 cells post chronic TCAP treatment

Three replicates of western blots were conducted on TCAP-1 treated E14 hippocampal and N38, N3 and N46 hypothalamic cell lines at the 4 day mark in order to detect BDNF expression. Concentrations of TCAP10⁻⁷M and TCAP 10⁻⁹M were significant as determined by one way ANOVA using Tukey's multiple comparison post hoc test (Figure 5.2A). There was overall significance of (p<0.001) according to the oneway ANOVA. Tukey's post test reveals that TCAP 9-41 fragment and urocortin 10⁻⁷M, and no treatment control were not significant with relation to each other in E14 hippocampal cells. There was a significant increase in TCAP10⁻⁷M and TCAP 10⁻⁹M treated samples compared with the controls scores (p<0.05) (p<0.01) respectively. Analyses on N38 hypothalamic cells reveal overall significance of (p<0.001) according to the one-way ANOVA. Tukey's post test reveals that TCAP 9-41 fragment and urocortin 10⁻⁷M, and no treatment control were not significant with relation to each other. There was a significant increase in TCAP10⁻⁷M and TCAP 10⁻⁹M treated samples compared with the controls scores (p<0.01) (p<0.001) respectively. In N3 and N46 hypothalamic cells overall significance was attained when comparing TCAP10⁻⁷M and TCAP 10^{-9} M treated samples with control treated groups (p<0.01) (p<0.001). However, TCAP 9-41 fragment and urocortin 10⁻⁷M, and no treatment control were not significant with relation to each other.



Figure 5.2. BDNF biomarker activity and mRNA expression in E14 hippocampal, N38, N3 and N46 hypothalamic cells with chronic TCAP-1 treatments of TCAP-1 10⁻⁷, 10⁻⁹M. A. Detection of mature BDNF by western blot. TCAP-1 treatments significantly increased BDNF expression post 4 days of treatment, however there were no significant differences between the negative controls. B. BDNF mRNA expression in E14 hippocampal, N38, N3 and N46 hypothalamic cells with chronic TCAP-1 treatments of TCAP-1 10⁻⁷, 10⁻⁹M as determined by real-time PCR. The level of significance was determined using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Tukey's post hoc test. n=3 for all analyses. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

Real-time PCR: BDNF in E14, N3, N38 & N46 cells post chronic TCAP treatment

TCAP-1 induced a significant effect on BDNF mRNA expression on E14

hippocampal and N38 hypothlamic cell lines. Concentrations of TCAP-1 10^{-7} , 10^{-9} M were significant when compared to the control samples using a one way ANOVA with

Tukey's multiple comparison post hoc test. Replicates were completed at an n=3 for each

sample (Figure 5.2B). For E14 and N3 cells there was overall significance of (p<0.001)

according to a one-way ANOVA. Tukey's post test reveals that TCAP 9-41 fragment and urocortin 10^{-7} M, and no treatment control were not significant with relation to each other but there was a significant increase in TCAP 10^{-7} , 10^{-9} M treated samples compared with the controls scores (p<0.05) (p<0.01) respectively. N38 cell analyses reveal a significant increase in TCAP 10^{-7} , 10^{-9} M treated samples compared with the controls scores (p<0.001) (p<0.001) respectively. However, N46 cells show an overall significance of (p<0.001) with only a significant increase in, 10^{-9} M treated samples compared with the controls scores (p<0.05).

SiRNA mediated knockdown of TCAP and teneurin

Both siRNA vectors (p270 and p721) showed similar profiles at down-regulating TCAP and teneurin expression in N38 cells (Figure 5.3). The TCAP-3 and teneurin-3 message was reduced to about 20% of the control values. The p270 vector was effective at reducing TCAP-4/teneurin-4 mRNA levels to about 50% of the control values. The p721 vector showed a similar effect at reducing TCAP-4 levels but only reduced teneurin-4 levels to 70% of the control value. TCAP-2 and teneurin-2 mRNA was the least effective with p270 and reducing TCAP-2 and teneurin-2 message to about 75 and 90% of the control values, respectively. The p721 vector had no significant effect on the teneurin-2 mRNA but reduced the TCAP-2 level to about 80% of the control value. N38 cells do not express either TCAP or teneurin 1 in significant amounts.





Morphology Analysis: 270 and 721 TCAP siRNA

Four replicates of each sample were analyzed for the following morphological characteristics in order to determine effects on luciferase transfected negative control (Luc) and 270 and 721 TCAP siRNA: number of soma, number of connecting cells, number of neurites and length of neurites. Significance was determined by one way ANOVA using Tukey's multiple comparison post hoc test. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

Puromyocin selected cells

Significance for the puromyocin selected cells showed that siRNA 270 and 721 effectively decreased number of soma, number of connecting cells, number of neurites and length of neurites at both the 24 and 48hr time points (Figure 5.4).

There was an overall significant change in the number of soma p<0.0001 (F = 43.72), number of connecting cells p<0.0001 (F = 45.25), number of neurites P<0.0001 (F = 13.57) and length of neurites P<0.0001 (F = 32.06) between 721, 270 and Luc transfected cells. At 24hrs and 48hrs 721 showed a significant decrease in number of soma (p<0.01), number of connecting cells (p<0.01), number of neurites and length of neurites (p<0.01) as compared with Luc transected negative control. At 24hrs and 48hrs 270 showed a significant decrease in number of soma (p<0.001), number of neurites and length of neurites (p<0.001) as compared with Luc transected negative control. At 24hrs and 48hrs 270 showed a significant decrease in number of soma (p<0.001), number of connecting cells (p<0.001), number of connecting cells (p<0.001), number of neurites and length of neurites (p<0.001) as compared with Luc transected negative control.



Figure 5.4. Puromyocin selected cells. Morphology effects of TCAP 270, 721 siRNA and Luc transfected cells at 24 and 48hrs. A. Representative pictures of siRNA transfected neurons. B. Quantification of number of cells, connecting cells, neurites and neurite length at 24, 48 and 96hrs. The level of significance was determined using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Tukey's post hoc test. n=3 for all analyses. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

Stringent puromyocin selected cells

Significance for the stringent puromyocin selected cells showed that siRNA 270 and 721 effectively decreased number of soma, number of connecting cells, number of neurites and length of neurites at both the 48hr time points. An exception is that 270 showed significantly shorter neurite length at the 24hr mark (p<0.01) (Figure 5.5).

There was an overall significant change in the number of soma p<0.0001 (F = 29.60), number of connecting cells p<0.0001 (F = 11.71), number of neurites P<0.0001 (F = 7.374) and length of neurites P<0.0001 (F = 11.95) between 721, 270 and Luc transfected cells at 48hrs. However, at 48hrs 721 showed a significant decrease in number of soma (p<0.01), and length of neurites (p<0.01) as compared with Luc transected negative control as compared with the 270 cells, which showed a significant decrease in number of soma (p<0.001), number of neurites (p<0.05) and length of neurites (p<0.01) as compared with Luc transected negative control as compared with Luc transected negative control as compared with the 270 cells, which showed a significant decrease in neurites (p<0.01) as compared with Luc transected negative control at 48hrs.



Figure 5.5. Stringent puromyocin selected cells. Morphology effects of TCAP 270, 721 siRNA and Luc transfected cells at 24 and 48hrs. A. Representative pictures of siRNA transfected neurons. B. Quantification of number of cells, connecting cells, neurites and neurite length at 24 and 48hrs. The level of significance was determined using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Tukey's post hoc test. n=3 for all analyses. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

Rescue Experiment: 270 TCAP siRNA

Viability Analysis: MTT assay

TCAP-1 10⁻¹¹M induced a significant effect on MTT activity for 5-FU and or TCAP₉₋₄₁10⁻¹¹M treated non-transfected N38, Luc transfected and 270 siRNA transfected cells using a one way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparison post hoc test. Replicates were completed at an n=4 for each sample (Figure 5.6). There was an overall significant change in viability when comparing sample treatments (P<0.0001) (F= 106.8). There was no significant difference in negative, TCAP₉₋₄₁10⁻¹¹M or positive 5-FU treated samples; however, there was significance between the N38 non transfected 5-FU positive control and 5-FU + TCAP-1 (10⁻¹¹M) samples (p<0.001), Luc transfected 5-FU positive control and 5-FU + TCAP-1 (10⁻¹¹M) samples (p<0.001), and 270 5-FU positive control and 5-FU + TCAP-1 (10⁻¹¹M) samples (p<0.001).



Figure 5.6. Cell viability as assessed by an MTT assay in siRNA transfected cells after treatment with 5-FU and/ or TCAP-1. The MTT assay was conducted 24 hours after treatment. Both 5-FU and the siRNAs significantly reduced MTT activity. Treatment of 10^{11} M TCAP-1 restored MTT activity within normal levels. The level of significance was determined using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Tukey's post hoc test. n=4 for all analyses. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

Morphology Analysis: 5-FU rescue

TCAP-1 10^{-11} M effectively attenuated 5-FU induced cell degradation in nontransfected N38, Luc transfected and 270 cells. In particular, TCAP increased the number of soma, number of connecting cells, number of neurites and length of neurites post 24hrs of 5-FU treatment (Figure 5.7). There was an overall significant change in the number of soma p<0.0001, number of connecting cells p<0.0001, number of neurites P<0.0001and length of neurites P<0.0001 between N38, 270 and Luc transfected cells.

At 24hrs post 5-FU treatment TCAP-1 10^{-11} M treated cells showed a significant increase in number of soma (p<0.001), number of connecting cells (p<0.001), number of neurites (p<0.001) and length of neurites (p<0.001) in non-transfected N38, Luc

transfected and 270 cells as compared with the positive controls. There was no significant difference in $TCAP_{9-41}10^{-11}M$ or positive 5-FU treated samples, nor amongst any of the non-treated cells.



Figure 5.7. Effect of TCAP-1 treatment on siRNA-transfection and 5-FU-exposure on cell morphology. The level of significance was determined using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Tukey's post hoc test. n=4 for all analyses. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

BDNF protein expression in 270 TCAP siRNA

Three replicates of western blots were conducted on TCAP-1 treated 270, luciferase and N38 cell lines post 24hrs of 5-FU &/or TCAP-11 treatment in order to detect BDNF expression. TCAP treated cells showed a significant difference compared to control as determined by one way ANOVA using Tukey's multiple comparison post hoc test (F = 28.68) (p<0.0001) (Figure 5.8). In N38 cells TCAP 9-41 fragment and positive control were not significant with relation to each other. There was a significant decrease in positive and 9-41 treated cells compared to negative control treated cells (p<0.001) and a significant decrease in TCAP⁻¹¹ + 5-FU treated cells as compared to negative control treated cells (p < 0.01). There was a significant increase in TCAP⁻¹¹ + 5-FU treated samples compared with the positive and 9-41 control with scores of (p<0.01)for both. Also, there was a significant decrease in BDNF protein expression when comparing the N38 and luciferase negative controls with the 270 negative control, (p<0.05) for both. For luciferase cells TCAP 9-41 fragment and positive control were not significant with relation to each other. There was a significant decrease in positive and 9-41 treated cells compared to negative control treated cells (p<0.001) and a significant decrease in TCAP⁻¹¹ + 5-FU treated cells as compared to negative control treated cells (p<0.01). There was a significant increase in TCAP⁻¹¹ + 5-FU treated samples compared with the positive and 9-41 control with scores of (p<0.01) for both. In 270 TCAP siRNA cells TCAP 9-41 fragment and positive control were not significant with relation to each other. There was a significant decrease in positive and 9-41 treated cells compared to negative control treated cells (p < 0.001) and a significant decrease in TCAP⁻¹¹ + 5-FU

treated cells as compared to negative control treated cells (p<0.01). There was a significant increase in TCAP⁻¹¹ + 5-FU treated samples compared with the positive and 9-41 control with scores of (p<0.01) for both.

Caspase 3 protein expression in 270 TCAP siRNA

Three replicates of western blots were conducted on TCAP-1 treated 270, luciferase and N38 cell lines post 24hrs of 5-FU &/or TCAP⁻¹¹ treatment in order to detect caspase 3 expression. TCAP treated cells showed a significant difference compared to control as determined by one way ANOVA using Tukey's multiple comparison post hoc test (p<0.0001) (Figure 5.8). For N38, luciferase and 270 cells TCAP 9-41 fragment and positive control were not significant with relation to each other. There was a significant increase in positive and 9-41 treated cells compared to negative control treated cells (p<0.01) and no significant change in TCAP⁻¹¹ + 5-FU treated cells as compared to negative control treated cells. There was a significant decrease in TCAP⁻¹¹ + 5-FU treated samples compared with the positive and 9-41 control with scores of (p<0.01) for both.

BDNF mRNA expression in 270 TCAP siRNA

Three replicates of Real-Time PCR were conducted on TCAP-1 treated 270, luciferase and N38 cell lines post 24hrs of 5-FU &/or TCAP⁻¹¹ treatment in order to detect BDNF gene expression. TCAP treated cells showed a significant difference

compared to control as determined by one way ANOVA using Tukey's multiple comparison post hoc test (p<0.0001) (Figure 5.8). In N38 and luciferase cell lines TCAP 9-41 fragment and positive control were not significant with relation to each other. There was a significant decrease in positive and 9-41 treated cells compared to negative control treated cells (p<0.001) and no significant change in TCAP⁻¹¹ + 5-FU treated cells as compared to negative control treated cells. There was a significant increase in TCAP⁻¹¹ + 5-FU treated samples compared with the positive and 9-41 control with scores of (p<0.01) for both. However, for 270 TCAP siRNA cells There was a significant decrease in positive and 9-41 treated cells compared to negative control treated cells (p<0.001) and no significant decrease in TCAP⁻¹¹ + 5-FU treated cells (p<0.001) and no significant decrease in TCAP⁻¹¹ + 5-FU treated cells as compared to negative control treated cells. There was a significant increase in TCAP⁻¹¹ + 5-FU treated with the positive and 9-41 control treated cells (p<0.001) and no significant decrease in TCAP⁻¹¹ + 5-FU treated cells as compared to negative control treated cells. There was a significant increase in TCAP⁻¹¹ + 5-FU treated samples compared with the positive and 9-41 control with scores of (p<0.001) for both.

Caspase 3 mRNA expression in 270 TCAP siRNA

Three replicates of western blots were conducted on TCAP-1 treated 270, luciferase and N38 cell lines post 24hrs of 5-FU &/or TCAP⁻¹¹ treatment in order to detect caspase 3 expression. TCAP treated cells showed a significant difference compared to control as determined by one way ANOVA using Tukey's multiple comparison post hoc test (p<0.0001) (Figure 5.8). In N38, luciferase and 270 cell lines TCAP 9-41 fragment and positive control were not significant with relation to each other. There was a significant increase in positive and 9-41 treated cells compared to negative control treated cells (p<0.001) and no significant change in TCAP⁻¹¹ + 5-FU treated cells

as compared to negative control treated cells. There was a significant decrease in TCAP⁻¹¹ + 5-FU treated samples compared with the positive and 9-41 control with scores of (p<0.05) for both.



Figure 5.8. BDNF and cleaved caspase 3 biomarker activity and mRNA expression in N38, luciferase and 270 with treatments of TCAP-1 10^{-11} and/or 5-FU. A. Detection of mature BDNF and cleaved caspase 3 by western blot. B. BDNF protein expression quantification. TCAP-1 treatments significantly increased BDNF expression post 24hrs of treatment, however there were no significant differences between the negative controls nor amongst the positive control and 9-41 fragment treated cells. C. Caspase 3 protein expression quantification. TCAP-1 treatments significantly decreased caspase 3 expression post 24hrs of treatment, however there were no significant differences between the negative controls nor amongst the positive control and 9-41 fragment treated cells. D. BDNF mRNA quantification based on Real-Time PCR. E. Caspase 3 mRNA quantification based on Real-Time PCR. The level of significance was determined using a one-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) using Tukey's post hoc test. n=3 for all analyses. (* p<0.05; **p<0.01; ***p<0.001)

5.4 Discussion

This chapter seeks to investigate how TCAP confers neuroprotection to compromised cells. I have shown that TCAP-1 treatment increases BDNF expression as well as increases number of cells, neurites and neurite length. Furthermore, interference of the TCAP gene significantly diminishes cell number and neurites. However, subsequent TCAP-1 treatment rescues these cell morphological traits as well as increases viability under stress induced conditions. This may indicate that TCAP-1 may act to regulate BDNF and potentially other neurotrophins to confer survivability to compromised neurons.

The neurotrophins are a family of structurally related molecules that include: nerve growth factor (NGF), neurotrophin-3 (NT-3), neurotrophin -4/5 (NT-4/5) and neurotrophin-6 and BDNF (Ibanez, 1995). Collectively, the neurotrophins promote the differentiation and survival of various types of neuron populations in both the peripheral and central nervous system (Ibanez and Ryden, 1995). In particular, BDNF has been shown to protect neurons from spinal cord injury, focal brain ischemia and stress in adult rats (Snider, 1994, Husson et al., 2005). Traditionally research has centered on investigating the mechanisms of neuronal damage, while recently it has become clear that endogenous mechanisms of protection are equally important for therapeutic applications and neuronal survival. It would be beneficial to clarify endogenous agents, which may confer protection to neurons and death and disruptions to cellular function in specific disease states. The purpose of this study is to highlight the potential endogenous role of

TCAP as a neuroprotective agent in immortalized hippocampal and hypothalamic cells by mediating BDNF expression *in vitro* by using siRNA.

It has been shown that early increases in neuronal BDNF expression may modulate neuronal resistance and recovery during ischemic stress, in particular apoptotic induced death (Nicotera et al., 1999). In addition, an increase in BDNF associated neuronal survivability may be indicative of synaptic plasticity required to confer neuroprotective morphology such as extended neurite length, number of neurites and cell size in the hippocampus (Briscoe et al., 2006).

Related, is a study that shows BDNF as increasing soma size of GABAergic neurons in fetal rat hippocampal cultures substantiating data indicating that upregulation of BDNF causes increases in neuron size (Sato et al., 1994). Although, mechanisms through which this occurs remains ambiguous. Also, BDNF has been proven to increase total neurite length in placental insufficient growth compromised fetuses potentially by GTPases (Sato et al., 1994, Hayashi et al., 2002, Yamada et al., 2002).

In the present study we showed that TCAP-1 promotes survival of cultured immortalized hypothalamic and hippocampal cells defined by apoptotic injury. 5-FU induced stress was significantly reduced in cell populations that were incubated with TCAP-1 indicating agents that selectively target BDNF regulation via survival pathways may be clinically beneficial in the protection of neurons from brain toxicity.

Specific pathways that are activated in BDNF mediated neuroprotection remain ambiguous. Studies show that phosphorylation of ERK 1/2 and the PI3-kinase substrate AKT was induced by intracerebroventricular administration of BDNF to postnatal rats; however, subsequent inhibition of ERK as opposed to PI3-kinase inhibited BDNF from neonatal hypoxia ischemia (H-I) suggesting that ERK activation is integral for protection against H-I brain injury (Cheng et al., 1998, Han and Holtzman, 2000). Others suggest that the ERK signaling pathway plays a pivotal role in BDNF protection against camptothecin, a commonly used as a model to study neuronal apoptosis induced by DNA damage eventually leading to neurodegenerative and aging related neuronal toxicity (Morris and Geller, 1996, Park et al., 1997, Park et al., 1998). Alternatively the PI-3 kinase pathway is activated for BDNF protection against serum deprivation (Hetman et al., 1999). Further studies have shown that NMDA attenuates glutamate toxicity via BDNF dependent mechanism whereby hippocampal cultures exposed to 50µM of NMDA caused a marked increase in BDNF secretion followed by TrkB receptor activation and subsequent increases in BDNF mRNA expression (Jiang et al., 2005). The studies suggest that NMDA receptor stimulation increases survival in cerebellar granule neurons through the influx of extracellular Ca2+, which may cause the release of BDNF and the activation of TrkB activating the subsequent anti apoptotic mechanism (Bazan-Peregrino et al., 2007).

Studies have shown that neuroprotective action in animal models of ischemia and other injuries may act by down-regulation of free radical production through the p38MAPK/ERK pathway during NMDA induced excitotoxicity (Park et al., 2004). We have previously shown that TCAP-1 mediates ROS production by upregulating superoxide dismutase-1 and catalase this may be correlated with an ERK/PI-3 kinase pathway to mediate BDNF activity as well.

These various modes of pathway activation in BDNF mediated protection of neurons depend on cell type, stress stimulus/injury and culture parameters. Future studies will

entail elucidating the particular pathway through which TCAP-1 confers a neuroprotective effect via BDNF upregulation.

Regardless of the diffuse nature of BDNF it confines its regulation to specifically targeted synapses without impeding on surrounding cell activity (Balkowiec and Katz, 2000). This is due to local and activity-dependent secretion. Various studies have shown that BDNF is sorted into the regulated pathway as opposed to the constitutive pathways as other neurotrophins. ProBDNF is mediated by the sorting signal motif proopiomelanocortin (POMC) which interacts with membrane carboxypeptidase E (CPE), which acts as either a sorting or retention receptor to target prohormones to the regulated pathways (Cool and Loh, 1994, Cool et al., 1995, Lou et al., 2005). This has important implications if BDNF is not sorted to the regulated pathway as it may cause irregular BDNF secretion, thus hippocampal function impairment and retardation of dendrite growth, which may be the case in brain injury (Balkowiec et al., 2000). Our data reveal that TCAP-1 confers significant effect to hypothalamic and hippocampal cells morphology and may act to ensure that BDNF is sorted to the regulative pathway.

Evidence suggests that specific neuropeptides may be used therapeutically to attenuate brain damage during periods of brain ischemia or other injuries. VIP was first utilized as a chimeric peptide that showed a neuroprotective effect in the CNS after noninvasive peripheral administration, which was effective in crossing the BBB (Said and Mutt, 1970, Wu, 2005). VIP has been shown to activate Akt and MAPK causing axonal sprouting in a neuroprotective manner and TCAP-1 may play a similar role in decreasing brain insult (Jefferies et al., 1984, Lee et al., 2000). The data reveals that TCAP increases BDNF expression, which in turn may evoke a neuroprotective effect against induced cell death. These findings suggest that TCAP may represent a promising

new approach to neuroprotection following injury.

5.5 References

- Al Chawaf A, St Amant K, Belsham D, Lovejoy DA (Regulation of neurite growth in immortalized mouse hypothalamic neurons and rat hippocampal primary cultures by teneurin C-terminal-associated peptide-1. Neuroscience 144:1241-1254.2007).
- Almeida RD, Manadas BJ, Melo CV, Gomes JR, Mendes CS, Graos MM, Carvalho RF, Carvalho AP, Duarte CB (Neuroprotection by BDNF against glutamate-induced apoptotic cell death is mediated by ERK and PI3-kinase pathways. Cell death and differentiation 12:1329-1343.2005).
- Altar CA, Boylan CB, Jackson C, Hershenson S, Miller J, Wiegand SJ, Lindsay RM, Hyman C (Brain-derived neurotrophic factor augments rotational behavior and nigrostriatal dopamine turnover in vivo. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 89:11347-11351.1992).
- Balkowiec A, Katz DM (Activity-dependent release of endogenous brain-derived neurotrophic factor from primary sensory neurons detected by ELISA in situ. J Neurosci 20:7417-7423.2000).
- Balkowiec A, Kunze DL, Katz DM (Brain-derived neurotrophic factor acutely inhibits AMPA-mediated currents in developing sensory relay neurons. J Neurosci 20:1904-1911.2000).
- Bazan-Peregrino M, Gutierrez-Kobeh L, Moran J (Role of brain-derived neurotrophic factor in the protective action of N-methyl-D-aspartate in the apoptotic death of cerebellar granule neurons induced by low potassium. Journal of neuroscience research 85:332-341.2007).
- Bella AJ, Lin G, Tantiwongse K, Garcia M, Lin CS, Brant W, Lue TF (Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) acts primarily via the JAK/STAT pathway to promote neurite growth in the major pelvic ganglion of the rat: part I. The journal of sexual medicine 3:815-820.2006).
- Bibel M, Barde YA (Neurotrophins: key regulators of cell fate and cell shape in the vertebrate nervous system. Genes & development 14:2919-2937.2000).
- Borralho PM, Moreira da Silva IB, Aranha MM, Albuquerque C, Nobre Leitao C, Steer CJ, Rodrigues CM (Inhibition of Fas expression by RNAi modulates 5-fluorouracil-induced apoptosis in HCT116 cells expressing wild-type p53. Biochimica et biophysica acta 1772:40-47.2007).
- Briscoe TA, Tolcos M, Dieni S, Loeliger M, Rees SM (Prenatally compromised neurons respond to brain-derived neurotrophic factor treatment in vitro. Neuroreport 17:1385-1389.2006).
- Cheng Y, Deshmukh M, D'Costa A, Demaro JA, Gidday JM, Shah A, Sun Y, Jacquin MF, Johnson EM, Holtzman DM (Caspase inhibitor affords neuroprotection with delayed administration in a rat model of neonatal hypoxic-ischemic brain injury. The Journal of clinical investigation 101:1992-1999.1998).

Cool DR, Fenger M, Snell CR, Loh YP (Identification of the sorting signal motif within pro-opiomelanocortin for the regulated secretory pathway. The Journal of biological chemistry 270:8723-8729.1995).

Cool DR, Loh YP (Identification of a sorting signal for the regulated secretory pathway at the N-terminus of pro-opiomelanocortin. Biochimie 76:265-270.1994).

- Haapasalo A, Saarelainen T, Moshnyakov M, Arumae U, Kiema TR, Saarma M, Wong G, Castren E (Expression of the naturally occurring truncated trkB neurotrophin receptor induces outgrowth of filopodia and processes in neuroblastoma cells. Oncogene 18:1285-1296.1999).
- Han BH, Holtzman DM (BDNF protects the neonatal brain from hypoxic-ischemic injury in vivo via the ERK pathway. J Neurosci 20:5775-5781.2000).
- Hanada M, Feng J, Hemmings BA (Structure, regulation and function of PKB/AKT--a major therapeutic target. Biochimica et biophysica acta 1697:3-16.2004).
- Hayashi K, Ohshima T, Mikoshiba K (Pak1 is involved in dendrite initiation as a downstream effector of Rac1 in cortical neurons. Molecular and cellular neurosciences 20:579-594.2002).
- Hengstermann A, Linares LK, Ciechanover A, Whitaker NJ, Scheffner M (Complete switch from Mdm2 to human papillomavirus E6-mediated degradation of p53 in cervical cancer cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 98:1218-1223.2001).
- Hetman M, Kanning K, Cavanaugh JE, Xia Z (Neuroprotection by brain-derived neurotrophic factor is mediated by extracellular signal-regulated kinase and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase. The Journal of biological chemistry 274:22569-22580.1999).
- Howells DW, Porritt MJ, Wong JY, Batchelor PE, Kalnins R, Hughes AJ, Donnan GA (Reduced BDNF mRNA expression in the Parkinson's disease substantia nigra. Experimental neurology 166:127-135.2000).
- Huang EJ, Reichardt LF (Trk receptors: roles in neuronal signal transduction. Annual review of biochemistry 72:609-642.2003).
- Husson I, Rangon CM, Lelievre V, Bemelmans AP, Sachs P, Mallet J, Kosofsky BE, Gressens P (BDNF-induced white matter neuroprotection and stage-dependent neuronal survival following a neonatal excitotoxic challenge. Cereb Cortex 15:250-261.2005).
- Ibanez CF (Neurotrophic factors: from structure-function studies to designing effective therapeutics. Trends in biotechnology 13:217-227.1995).
- Ibanez CF, Ryden M ([Nerve growth factors in future therapies. Protein mutation broadens the range of therapeutic possibilities]. Lakartidningen 92:2191-2194.1995).
- Inada T, Ichikawa A, Kubota T, Ogata Y, Moossa AR, Hoffman RM (5-FU-induced apoptosis correlates with efficacy against human gastric and colon cancer xenografts in nude mice. Anticancer research 17:1965-1971.1997).
- Jaattela M (Escaping cell death: survival proteins in cancer. Experimental cell research 248:30-43.1999a).
- Jaattela M (Heat shock proteins as cellular lifeguards. Annals of medicine 31:261-271.1999b).

Jefferies WA, Brandon MR, Hunt SV, Williams AF, Gatter KC, Mason DY (Transferrin receptor on endothelium of brain capillaries. Nature 312:162-163.1984).

Jiang H, Jin DD, Qu DB, Wang CT, Ju G ([The effects of brain-derived neurotrophic factor gene-modified neural stem cells on primary cultured dorsal root ganglion cells in vitro]. Zhonghua wai ke za zhi [Chinese journal of surgery] 43:1609-1612.2005).

Kahle PJ, Haass C (The emerging utility of animal models of chronic neurodegenerative diseases. Expert opinion on therapeutic targets 5:125-132.2001).

- Kaplan DR, Miller FD (Neurotrophin signal transduction in the nervous system. Current opinion in neurobiology 10:381-391.2000).
- Kazanis I, Giannakopoulou M, Philippidis H, Stylianopoulou F (Alterations in IGF-I, BDNF and NT-3 levels following experimental brain trauma and the effect of IGF-I administration. Experimental neurology 186:221-234.2004).
- Kerrison JB, Lewis RN, Otteson DC, Zack DJ (Bone morphogenetic proteins promote neurite outgrowth in retinal ganglion cells. Molecular vision 11:208-215.2005).
- Lee HJ, Engelhardt B, Lesley J, Bickel U, Pardridge WM (Targeting rat anti-mouse transferrin receptor monoclonal antibodies through blood-brain barrier in mouse. The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics 292:1048-1052.2000).
- Lee J, Fukumoto H, Orne J, Klucken J, Raju S, Vanderburg CR, Irizarry MC, Hyman BT, Ingelsson M (Decreased levels of BDNF protein in Alzheimer temporal cortex are independent of BDNF polymorphisms. Experimental neurology 194:91-96.2005).
- Lou H, Kim SK, Zaitsev E, Snell CR, Lu B, Loh YP (Sorting and activity-dependent secretion of BDNF require interaction of a specific motif with the sorting receptor carboxypeptidase e. Neuron 45:245-255.2005).
- Mathiasen IS, Lademann U, Jaattela M (Apoptosis induced by vitamin D compounds in breast cancer cells is inhibited by Bcl-2 but does not involve known caspases or p53. Cancer research 59:4848-4856.1999).
- Morris EJ, Geller HM (Induction of neuronal apoptosis by camptothecin, an inhibitor of DNA topoisomerase-I: evidence for cell cycle-independent toxicity. The Journal of cell biology 134:757-770.1996).
- Nicotera P, Leist M, Ferrando-May E (Apoptosis and necrosis: different execution of the same death. Biochemical Society symposium 66:69-73.1999).
- Park DS, Morris EJ, Greene LA, Geller HM (G1/S cell cycle blockers and inhibitors of cyclin-dependent kinases suppress camptothecin-induced neuronal apoptosis. J Neurosci 17:1256-1270.1997).
- Park DS, Morris EJ, Padmanabhan J, Shelanski ML, Geller HM, Greene LA (Cyclindependent kinases participate in death of neurons evoked by DNA-damaging agents. The Journal of cell biology 143:457-467.1998).
- Park JY, Kim EJ, Kwon KJ, Jung YS, Moon CH, Lee SH, Baik EJ (Neuroprotection by fructose-1,6-bisphosphate involves ROS alterations via p38 MAPK/ERK. Brain research 1026:295-301.2004).

Poo MM (Neurotrophins as synaptic modulators. Nat Rev Neurosci 2:24-32.2001).

Pritchard DM, Jackman A, Potten CS, Hickman JA (Chemically-induced apoptosis: p21 and p53 as determinants of enterotoxin activity. Toxicology letters 102-103:19-27.1998).

- Qian X, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Wang L, Chewpoy B, Gautam N, Al Chawaf A, Lovejoy DA (Cloning and characterization of teneurin C-terminus associated peptide (TCAP)-3 from the hypothalamus of an adult rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss). General and comparative endocrinology 137:205-216.2004).
- Rabizadeh S, Oh J, Zhong LT, Yang J, Bitler CM, Butcher LL, Bredesen DE (Induction of apoptosis by the low-affinity NGF receptor. Science (New York, NY 261:345-348.1993).
- Said SI, Mutt V (Polypeptide with broad biological activity: isolation from small intestine. Science (New York, NY 169:1217-1218.1970).
- Sato S, Burgess SB, McIlwain DL (Transcription and motoneuron size. Journal of neurochemistry 63:1609-1615.1994).
- Schabitz WR, Schwab S, Spranger M, Hacke W (Intraventricular brain-derived neurotrophic factor reduces infarct size after focal cerebral ischemia in rats. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 17:500-506.1997).
- Schabitz WR, Sommer C, Zoder W, Kiessling M, Schwaninger M, Schwab S (Intravenous brain-derived neurotrophic factor reduces infarct size and counterregulates Bax and Bcl-2 expression after temporary focal cerebral ischemia. Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation 31:2212-2217.2000).
- Snider WD (Functions of the neurotrophins during nervous system development: what the knockouts are teaching us. Cell 77:627-638.1994).
- Voss OP, Milne S, Sharkey J, O'Neill MJ, McCulloch J (Molecular mechanisms of neurite growth with AMPA receptor potentiation. Neuropharmacology 52:590-597.2007).
- Werner JM, Eger K, Jurgen Steinfelder H (Comparison of the rapid pro-apoptotic effect of trans-beta-nitrostyrenes with delayed apoptosis induced by the standard agent 5-fluorouracil in colon cancer cells. Apoptosis 12:235-246.2007).
- Wu D (Neuroprotection in experimental stroke with targeted neurotrophins. NeuroRx 2:120-128.2005).
- Wu D, Pardridge WM (Neuroprotection with noninvasive neurotrophin delivery to the brain. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 96:254-259.1999).
- Wu X, Deng Y, Wang G, Tao K (Combining siRNAs at two different sites in the EGFR to suppress its expression, induce apoptosis, and enhance 5-fluorouracil sensitivity of colon cancer cells. The Journal of surgical research 138:56-63.2007).
- Yamada MK, Nakanishi K, Ohba S, Nakamura T, Ikegaya Y, Nishiyama N, Matsuki N (Brain-derived neurotrophic factor promotes the maturation of GABAergic mechanisms in cultured hippocampal neurons. J Neurosci 22:7580-7585.2002).
- Yamashita K, Wiessner C, Lindholm D, Thoenen H, Hossmann KA (Post-occlusion treatment with BDNF reduces infarct size in a model of permanent occlusion of the middle cerebral artery in rat. Metabolic brain disease 12:271-280.1997).
- Zhang Y, Pardridge WM (Neuroprotection in transient focal brain ischemia after delayed intravenous administration of brain-derived neurotrophic factor conjugated to a blood-brain barrier drug targeting system. Stroke; a journal of cerebral circulation 32:1378-1384.2001).

Chapter 6: Conclusion

The TCAP family of peptides is derived from the extracellular terminal of the teneurins, a large transmembrane protein, which may be processed in several ways in order to modulate cellular signaling. In vertebrates there are four paralogs, all of which are expressed prominently in the developing central nervous system (Baumgartner et al., 1994, Minet et al., 1999). The teneurins are essential for normal development and disruption of the teneurin gene is lethal in the embryo. Subsequently, the TCAP family was discovered to be located on the final exon of the teneurin genes and a synthetic version of the peptide was found to effect stress behaviour and cell proliferation (Qian et al., 2004, Wang et al., 2005). The objective of this research has been to investigate the role of TCAP-1 in times of cellular induced stress and to elucidate the mechanism through which it may confer neuroprotection. By investigating the potential function of TCAP in times of cell toxicity a better understanding of how to attenuate neuronal loss may be garnered. This chapter will introduce a potential TCAP model for neuroprotection. Furthermore, this chapter will also introduce future experiments relevant and complementary to the research presented in this thesis. Novel peptides and the unraveling of their mechanisms of action have and will continue to open new horizons in the study of the processes leading to nerve cell survival and death. These mechanisms are of importance to our understanding of brain diseases and the neuronal stress response and potential therapeutic roles for neuropeptides.

6.1 Summary

Establishing TCAP as an effective mediator of cell survival

In this thesis work I have established that TCAP-1 is an effective mediator of neuroprotection under a multitude of cellular stressors. I have attempted to investigate the functional significance of TCAP-1 in vitro as well as attempted to elucidate an understanding of its cellular mechanism. To summarize, TCAP-1 has been shown to increase survivability in neurons under several different types of induced cell death. In chapter 2, TCAP-1 was shown to reduce the effects of alkalosis induced necrosis by upregulating ROS scavenging systems such as SOD and catalase. ROS are also implicated in apoptotic cell death and in chapter 3 further studies conducted revealed that TCAP-1 is able to prevent apoptotic programmed cell death by preventing caspase 3 cleavage and cell proliferation inhibition in the s-phase of cell synthesis. In chapter 4, I discuss glutamate excitotoxicity, in particular as a defining feature of several forms of cell death, including apoptosis and necrosis and may lead to the generation of deleterious ROS and intracellular calcium levels. I have shown that TCAP-1 may be acting in a neuroprotective manner under glutamate toxic conditions via the ERK pathway possibly in tandem with mediating ROS scavengers, such as SOD1, which was also upregulated. In chapter 5 I attempt to investigate the pathway through which TCAP may confer survivability. Cell death, including apoptosis, necrosis and glutamate mediated death have been shown to be attenuated by the presence of growth factors such as BDNF. Therefore in chapter 5, I investigated the possibility that TCAP may be mediating

neurotrophins to prevent cell mortality. I show that the disruption of the TCAP gene detrimentally effects cell morphology and survival and that TCAP-1 treatment subsequently rescues the attenuated cell features, such as cell number, number of neurites and neurite length. I also show that TCAP-1 has the ability to upregulate growth factors, such as BDNF, under times of induced cell death as well as prevents the caspase cascade by preventing the cleavage of caspase 3. Apoptosis, necrosis, glutamate and growth factors are all relevant factors in cell survival. I have shown that TCAP-1 is effective in preventing death elicited by several types of deleterious exogenous factors (high pH, PCD inducers, glutamate) and have identified possible executers of survival (SOD, BDNF, neurogenesis, ERK) acting under the control of this small peptide. Future experiments will further explicate the intricate cellular signaling pathway through which this novel peptide acts leading to the possibility of applying this knowledge *in vivo* and potentially devising therapeutic application for humans.

Elucidating a neuroprotective pathway for TCAP-1

Sequence similarity between all 4 TCAP members reveal highly conserved cleavage motifs which indicate that they may be processed independently or as part of the teneurin protein. The manner through which TCAP becomes independently active remains elusive. However, it is possible that TCAP may be cleaved within vesicles prior to fusion with the membrane or at the membrane itself. Once released into the extracellular space TCAP may then bind a specific membrane bound receptor in order to illicit cellular signal transduction pathways in order to confer neuroprotection. Upon binding to a specific receptor, TCAP may cause a signal cascade leading to the upregulation of BDNF transcription and translation. BDNF is then released extracellularly at which time it may act on its high affinity trkB receptor in order to activate an ERK dependent survival pathways eventually leading to CREB activation and pro-survival gene transcription. In times of neurodegenerative stress, TCAP mediated BDNF regulation may increase ERK activation and inhibiting ROS generation through SOD1/catalase scavenging. Studies have shown that SOD may confer neuroprotection via an ERK dependent pathway, therefore upon activation of ERK a significant increase in SOD2 was observed which was abolished when ERK1/2 was inhibited by its selective inhibitor PD98059 (Scorziello et al., 2007). Consequently this may also increase prosurvival factors, such as Bcl2, in order to inhibit pro-apoptosis executer Bax and the subsequent death cascade. Further studies have show that ROS directly impinge upon the death cascade by decreasing the phosphorylation of the Bcl-2 family proteins, resulting in increased pro-apoptotic protein levels and decreased anti-apoptotic protein expression (Li et al., 2004). Therefore, TCAP induced ERK phosphorylation may increase SOD1 transcription and inhibit ROS dependent attenuation of Bcl-2 phosphorylation. Together, these findings indicate that TCAP may play a valuable role in neurotrophin and antioxidant regulation in order to prevent cell death and eventual neuronal degeneration. Future experiments are required to deduce downstream targets of TCAP-1 mediated BDNF regulation, including Bcl-2 activation as well as intracellular Ca^{2+} levels. In particular, future experiments may focus on characterizing a TCAP specific receptor in order to better understand how it may induce intracellular signaling and neurotrophin regulation.



Figure 6. 1. Teneurin C-Terminal Associated Peptide model for neuroprotection. Upon being cleaved at the membrane surface or secreted from vesicles free TCAP may then interact with its specific receptor in order to induce intracellular signaling leading to BDNF transcription and translation. Secreted BDNF will bind to its high affinity receptor, TrkB, causing the activation of the MEK pathway leading to ERK activation and SOD upregulation. This subsequently leads to the suppression of ROS as well as to an increase in pro-survival factors such as Bcl2, inhibiting downstream death targets such as caspase 3 and PARP cleavage.

6.2 Future Directions

The neuroprotective ability of TCAP-1 to mediate cell proliferation in vivo

Thus far, I have shown that TCAP-1 is an effective moderator of neuroprotection in the face of various forms of cellular stress. I have also sought to determine the cellular signaling pathway in order to better understand how it achieves its cell survival potential. Future directives should be focused on investigating the neuroprotective capacities of TCAP *in vivo* in order to substantiate the *in vitro* data. Specifically, it would be useful to
investigate the role of TCAP-1 in the *in vivo* modulation of calcium as related to brain stress and trauma. Furthermore, a thorough understanding of how TCAP-1 may mediate cell proliferation and survival under certain neurodegenerative stressors would be beneficial in devising effective therapeutic treatments for humans and preventing neuronal degeneration, the hallmark of several debilitating diseases and trauma such as ischemia, Parkinson's disease and depression.

Future direction #1: Can TCAP-1 mediate calcium to prevent neuronal deficits in an *in vivo* model of Parkinson's disease?

One distinctive attribute of Parkinson's disease (PD) is the dysfunction of the mitochondria due to reduced complex 1 activity in the of the sustantia nigra pars compacta (SNc) and the subsequent sensitivity of dopamine neurons in this area to this reduces mitochondrial activity (Schapira et al., 1989). Both oxidative stress, glutamate and calcium toxicity have been shown to be affected by deficits in mitochondrial activity and are governed by a complex array of signaling pathways that impinge upon neuronal survival or death. The role of calcium in nigral dopamine neurons is complex however, calcium dependent proteases, such as calpains may be play a role in the pathogenesis of PD and other neurodegenerative disorders (Crocker et al., 2003). Calpain activation under pathological conditions is characterized as hyper-activation that involves sustained calcium overload and is generally associated with severe cellular challenge or damage (Liu et al., 2008). I have shown that TCAP-1 is successful in preventing the cleavage of caspase 3 and inhibiting ROS species as well as glutamate toxicity under cellular stressed

conditions. It has also been shown that calpains also mediate apoptotic cell death and are upregulated by increased ROS and Ca²⁺ under induced apoptosis in neurons (Persson and Karlsson, 1991, Ray et al., 1999a, Ray et al., 1999b, Ray et al., 2000, Varghese et al., 2001, Ray and Banik, 2003, Danial and Korsmeyer, 2004, Liu et al., 2008). Thus, determining whether TCAP-1 inhibits calpain cleavage products or even increases the calpain inhibitor, calpastatin, may provide useful information on TCAP's calcium cellular signaling activities in the presence of neurodegenerative processes or neuronal injury.

My proposed study would entail the use of Sprague Dawley rats co- injected with MPTP, 25 mg/kg, i.p and TCAP-1 for 5 consecutive days with a negative control group receiving an equivalent volume of saline (0.9%) once daily and a positive control group receiving MPTP only(Crocker et al., 2003). MPTP or 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine has been consistently used as an inducer of PD and appears to be selectively toxic to the cells in the substantia nigra, and is capable of producing virtually all the signs and symptoms of idiopathic PD including sustained levels of cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ levels (Cassarino and Bennett, 1999, Cassarino et al., 1999). Brain tissues from rats would then be subjected to immunohistochemistry using antibodies for tyrosine hydroxylase (TH), the rate-limiting enzyme in the biosynthesis of catecholamines (to determine loss of neurons in the SNc), as well as antibodies for calpain and calpastatin in order to determine whether any TCAP mediated dopaminergic neuronal survival is due to a decrease is calpain presence in those areas via calpastatin upregulation.

Future direction #2: Can TCAP-1 prevent the inhibition of cell proliferation *in vivo* to avert neuronal degeneration under restraint stress via BDNF regulation?

Several studies have revealed that the dysregulation of adult neurogenesis may contribute to the pathogenesis of neurodegenerative disorders including: Huntington's, Alzheimer's, Parkinson's as well as depression disorders. Furthermore, recent evidence suggests that promoting neurogenesis may modify the onset and progression of such disorders by upregulating neurotrophic factors such as BDNF, which has been shown to be essential in regulating basal levels of neurogenesis. Several studies have shown that repeated restraint stress suppresses neurogenesis and may even induce biphasic polysialylated neural cell adhesion molecule (PSA-NCAM) expression, a marker for neuronal plasticity, in the adult rat dentate gyrus (Pham et al., 2003). Also, further studies reveal that adult neurogenesis may be regulated by antidepressant treatment, which could block or reverse the effects of stress on hippocampal neurons via the cAMP signal transduction pathway (Malberg et al., 2000, Duman et al., 2001a, Duman et al., 2001b, Nakagawa et al., 2002, Malberg, 2004, Malberg and Schechter, 2005, Gur et al., 2007). These finding reveal that neurogenesis may be an important mediator in depressive mood disorders as well.

I would like to complete the current research work with an *in vivo* study which would determine whether TCAP attenuates the deleterious effects on neurogenesis by chronic restraint stress. Previous studies have shown that TCAP-1 mediates stress behaviour in rats via modulating the ASR, this future goal is to determine whether the mechanisms associated with TCAP neuroprotection that I have identified *in vitro* translate to an *in vivo* system which may treat degenerative and mood disorders.

The study would entail Sprague-Dawley rats undergoing chronic restraint stress (6hr/day for 14 days). The rats would receive a daily dose of TCAP injected subcutaneously and on the 14th day would receive 50mg/kg of BrdU and would be sacrificed using chloral hydrate (500mg/kg) and perfused with 250ml of 0.1M phosphate buffered saline (PBS) followed by 300ml of 4% paraformaldehyde in PBS. The brains would be subsequently post fixed, cryoprotected in 20% sucrose for 2-3 days at 4°. Serial coronal sections through the lateral ventricles and hippocampus would be attained at 10µm and BrdU flurorescent conjugated antibody would be used to visualize the level of cell synthesis in conjunction with a DAPI counterstain. I would also be interested in determining whether TCAP may mediate neurogenesis via growth factors such as BDNF as I have shown in cultured cells. Thus, probing with a fluorophore conjugated secondary antibody against a BDNF primary antibody would be an effective means of elucidating whether this is the case.

Future direction #3: Can TCAP-1 intercede to induce cell survival in an *in vivo* model of ischemia?

Brain ischemia is multi-modal in nature. There are at least three distinct modes of cell death that characterize ischemic cell death including apoptosis, autophagy and necrosis (Allen et al., 1988). Ischemia is initiated by inhibition of oxidative phosphorylation, decreased intracellular pH, decreased ATP and cell proliferation, ROS production, increased cell Na⁺, Ca²⁺ and subsequent membrane depolarization (Bonfoco et al., 1995, Honda et al., 2005). Calcium is an important mediator in cell damage sustained during ischemia as sustained levels of cytosolic Ca²⁺ generate ROS, damage the

mitochondria and activate cysteines proteases such as caspases and calpain (Cheng et al., 1998). Due to the important role of Ca²⁺, the role of glutamate has also come under scrutiny. Several studies have shown that glutamate levels increase several fold during times of ischemic insult and cause deleterious lesions (Honda et al., 2005). I have previously shown that TCAP-1 is capable of preventing ROS under a necrotic, alkalosis cell death paradigm as well as inhibiting caspase 3 dependent apoptosis. I have also shown that chronic pre-incubation of TCAP-1 inhibits glutamate dependent cell death as well as a role for TCAP-1 in mediating cell survival through growth factors such as BDNF. It would be pertinent to investigate whether TCAP-1 is able to mediate these players within an *in vivo* model of ischemia as studies have shown that BDNF may help to protect neurons against ischemia and that protection against high pH stress reduces neuronal damage by decreasing cell proliferation inhibition (Choi and Rothman, 1990, Levine et al., 1992, Han and Holtzman, 2000, Robertson et al., 2002, Endo et al., 2007).

The classical approach to an *in vivo* ischemia model was put forth by Levine, in which hypoxia is combined with unilateral carotid occlusion and has since been established as the basis for the systemic study of brain cell damage (Levine, 1960, Levine et al., 1992, Lipton, 1999). I would propose a similar study which utilizes a rat model of hypoxia ischemia following chronic pre treatment with TCAP-1. Briefly, rats would be subjected to 2% isolurane anesthesia followed by permanent ligation of the left common carotid artery. After placement in their respective dams for several hours, rats would then be placed in an 8% oxygen chamber partially immersed in a water bath at 36 for ~75minutes (Smrcka et al., 2003, Bartley et al., 2005). 48 hrs post hypoxic-ischemic injury the rats would receive 50mg/kg of BrdU prior to sacrifice to allow for one cell

cycle of labeling (Cameron and McKay, 2001). The rats would be sacrificed using chloral hydrate (500mg/kg) and perfused with 250ml of 0.1M phosphate buffered saline (PBS) followed by 300ml of 4% paraformaldehyde in PBS. The brains would be subsequently post fixed, cryoprotected in 20% sucrose for 2-3 days at 4°. Serial coronal sections through the lateral ventricles and hippocampus would be attained at 10µm and BrdU, BDNF and ROS flurorescent conjugated antibody would be used to visualize the level of cell synthesis in conjunction with a DAPI counterstain.

Current preliminary data show that TCAP may be an effective therapeutic agent in preventing stroke damage in an induced focal iscaemic paradigm. Briefly, the rats were given a two week acclimatization period prior to surgery. Upon completion of middle cerebral artery occlusion (MCAO), rats were then given an additional two weeks of recovery. Subsequent TCAP-1 treatment at 500 and 1000pmol at two weeks post stroke induction reveal higher labeling of dividing and developing neurons, rats were sacrificed two weeks post TCAP treatment (Figure 6.2). This preliminary data reveal that TCAP-1 may be an efficacious therapeutic agent against stroke induced neuronal degeneration. Future experiments should corroborate these findings and potentially work towards deducing an *in vivo* mechanism through which TCAP-1 may be conferring survivability to compromised neurons.

Focal Ischaemia Model: Data



Red Cells: BrdU uptake: marker for dividing cells Green Cells: NeuN-marker for neurons Yellow Cells: Dividing and developing neurons



Figure 6.2. TCAP-1 prevents neuronal degradation in rat ischemic model. Preliminary data showing a TCAP-1 induced dose response effect at 500 and 1000pmol TCAP-1 treatment. Red cells correspond to dividing cells, Green cells correspond to cells destined to become neurons and yellow cells correspond to dividing and developing neurons. Courtesy of Dr. Xia Zhang, University of Ottawa. Institute of Mental Health Research.

6.3 Concluding remarks

The research work presented here seeks to deduce the mechanism of neuroprotection which may be conferred to compromised neurons by a novel family of highly conserved bioactive neuropeptides, TCAP. This integrative approach has entailed the investigation of various forms of neuronal cell death as well has identified overlapping characteristics that define the phenomenon in neurodegenerative diseases. This research has lead to a better understanding of the ambiguous nature of cell death and in particular an appreciation for the complex multifaceted approach that is required to successfully and effectively circumvent deleterious brain trauma. Further advances in the field may lead to a broader understanding of neuronal death in context of the brains physiological environment; particularly in relation to oxidative stress, aging, death signaling, neurotrophins and neurogenesis. I have identified TCAP as a potential therapeutic agent in the rescuing of neurons during several forms of stress whereby a significant attenuation of brain damage may be achieved.

The objective of this thesis research has been to investigate the role of TCAP in preventing cell death. Particularly, with an attempt to understand the significance of deleterious brain fluxes in ROS, proliferation and growth factors relating to brain stress in order to elucidate the potential role of peptide neuroprotection during times of neural stress and brain injury.

6.4 References

- Allen K, Busza AL, Crockard HA, Frackowiak RS, Gadian DG, Proctor E, Russell RW, Williams SR (Acute cerebral ischaemia: concurrent changes in cerebral blood flow, energy metabolites, pH, and lactate measured with hydrogen clearance and 31P and 1H nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy. III. Changes following ischaemia. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 8:816-821.1988).
- Bartley J, Soltau T, Wimborne H, Kim S, Martin-Studdard A, Hess D, Hill W, Waller J, Carroll J (BrdU-positive cells in the neonatal mouse hippocampus following hypoxic-ischemic brain injury. BMC neuroscience 6:15.2005).
- Baumgartner S, Martin D, Hagios C, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (Tenm, a Drosophila gene related to tenascin, is a new pair-rule gene. The EMBO journal 13:3728-3740.1994).
- Bonfoco E, Krainc D, Ankarcrona M, Nicotera P, Lipton SA (Apoptosis and necrosis: two distinct events induced, respectively, by mild and intense insults with Nmethyl-D-aspartate or nitric oxide/superoxide in cortical cell cultures. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 92:7162-7166.1995).

Cameron HA, McKay RD (Adult neurogenesis produces a large pool of new granule cells in the dentate gyrus. The Journal of comparative neurology 435:406-417.2001).

- Cassarino DS, Bennett JP, Jr. (An evaluation of the role of mitochondria in neurodegenerative diseases: mitochondrial mutations and oxidative pathology, protective nuclear responses, and cell death in neurodegeneration. Brain Res Brain Res Rev 29:1-25.1999).
- Cassarino DS, Parks JK, Parker WD, Jr., Bennett JP, Jr. (The parkinsonian neurotoxin MPP+ opens the mitochondrial permeability transition pore and releases cytochrome c in isolated mitochondria via an oxidative mechanism. Biochimica et biophysica acta 1453:49-62.1999).
- Cheng Y, Deshmukh M, D'Costa A, Demaro JA, Gidday JM, Shah A, Sun Y, Jacquin MF, Johnson EM, Holtzman DM (Caspase inhibitor affords neuroprotection with delayed administration in a rat model of neonatal hypoxic-ischemic brain injury. The Journal of clinical investigation 101:1992-1999.1998).
- Choi DW, Rothman SM (The role of glutamate neurotoxicity in hypoxic-ischemic neuronal death. Annual review of neuroscience 13:171-182.1990).
- Crocker SJ, Smith PD, Jackson-Lewis V, Lamba WR, Hayley SP, Grimm E, Callaghan SM, Slack RS, Melloni E, Przedborski S, Robertson GS, Anisman H, Merali Z, Park DS (Inhibition of calpains prevents neuronal and behavioral deficits in an MPTP mouse model of Parkinson's disease. J Neurosci 23:4081-4091.2003).

Danial NN, Korsmeyer SJ (Cell death: critical control points. Cell 116:205-219.2004).

- Duman RS, Malberg J, Nakagawa S (Regulation of adult neurogenesis by psychotropic drugs and stress. The Journal of pharmacology and experimental therapeutics 299:401-407.2001a).
- Duman RS, Nakagawa S, Malberg J (Regulation of adult neurogenesis by antidepressant treatment. Neuropsychopharmacology 25:836-844.2001b).
- Endo H, Nito C, Kamada H, Yu F, Chan PH (Reduction in oxidative stress by superoxide dismutase overexpression attenuates acute brain injury after subarachnoid hemorrhage via activation of Akt/glycogen synthase kinase-3beta survival signaling. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab 27:975-982.2007).
- Gur TL, Conti AC, Holden J, Bechtholt AJ, Hill TE, Lucki I, Malberg JE, Blendy JA (cAMP response element-binding protein deficiency allows for increased neurogenesis and a rapid onset of antidepressant response. J Neurosci 27:7860-7868.2007).
- Han BH, Holtzman DM (BDNF protects the neonatal brain from hypoxic-ischemic injury in vivo via the ERK pathway. J Neurosci 20:5775-5781.2000).
- Honda HM, Korge P, Weiss JN (Mitochondria and ischemia/reperfusion injury. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 1047:248-258.2005).
- Levine S (Anoxic-ischemic encephalopathy in rats. The American journal of pathology 36:1-17.1960).
- Levine SR, Helpern JA, Welch KM, Vande Linde AM, Sawaya KL, Brown EE, Ramadan NM, Deveshwar RK, Ordidge RJ (Human focal cerebral ischemia: evaluation of brain pH and energy metabolism with P-31 NMR spectroscopy. Radiology 185:537-544.1992).

- Li D, Ueta E, Kimura T, Yamamoto T, Osaki T (Reactive oxygen species (ROS) control the expression of Bcl-2 family proteins by regulating their phosphorylation and ubiquitination. Cancer science 95:644-650.2004).
- Lipton P (Ischemic cell death in brain neurons. Physiological reviews 79:1431-1568.1999).
- Liu J, Liu MC, Wang KK (Calpain in the CNS: from synaptic function to neurotoxicity. Science signaling 1:re1.2008).
- Malberg JE (Implications of adult hippocampal neurogenesis in antidepressant action. J Psychiatry Neurosci 29:196-205.2004).
- Malberg JE, Eisch AJ, Nestler EJ, Duman RS (Chronic antidepressant treatment increases neurogenesis in adult rat hippocampus. J Neurosci 20:9104-9110.2000).
- Malberg JE, Schechter LE (Increasing hippocampal neurogenesis: a novel mechanism for antidepressant drugs. Current pharmaceutical design 11:145-155.2005).
- Minet AD, Rubin BP, Tucker RP, Baumgartner S, Chiquet-Ehrismann R (Teneurin-1, a vertebrate homologue of the Drosophila pair-rule gene ten-m, is a neuronal protein with a novel type of heparin-binding domain. Journal of cell science 112 (Pt 12):2019-2032.1999).
- Nakagawa S, Kim JE, Lee R, Malberg JE, Chen J, Steffen C, Zhang YJ, Nestler EJ, Duman RS (Regulation of neurogenesis in adult mouse hippocampus by cAMP and the cAMP response element-binding protein. J Neurosci 22:3673-3682.2002).
- Persson H, Karlsson JO (Calpain activity in a subcellular fraction enriched in partially degraded CNS myelin fragments compared with myelin. Neuroscience letters 130:81-84.1991).
- Pham K, Nacher J, Hof PR, McEwen BS (Repeated restraint stress suppresses neurogenesis and induces biphasic PSA-NCAM expression in the adult rat dentate gyrus. The European journal of neuroscience 17:879-886.2003).
- Qian X, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Wang L, Chewpoy B, Gautam N, Al Chawaf A, Lovejoy DA (Cloning and characterization of teneurin C-terminus associated peptide (TCAP)-3 from the hypothalamus of an adult rainbow trout (Oncorhynchus mykiss). General and comparative endocrinology 137:205-216.2004).
- Ray SK, Banik NL (Calpain and its involvement in the pathophysiology of CNS injuries and diseases: therapeutic potential of calpain inhibitors for prevention of neurodegeneration. Current drug targets 2:173-189.2003).
- Ray SK, Fidan M, Nowak MW, Wilford GG, Hogan EL, Banik NL (Oxidative stress and Ca2+ influx upregulate calpain and induce apoptosis in PC12 cells. Brain research 852:326-334.2000).
- Ray SK, Shields DC, Saido TC, Matzelle DC, Wilford GG, Hogan EL, Banik NL (Calpain activity and translational expression increased in spinal cord injury. Brain research 816:375-380.1999a).
- Ray SK, Wilford GG, Crosby CV, Hogan EL, Banik NL (Diverse stimuli induce calpain overexpression and apoptosis in C6 glioma cells. Brain research 829:18-27.1999b).
- Robertson NJ, Cowan FM, Cox IJ, Edwards AD (Brain alkaline intracellular pH after neonatal encephalopathy. Annals of neurology 52:732-742.2002).
- Schapira AH, Cooper JM, Dexter D, Jenner P, Clark JB, Marsden CD (Mitochondrial complex I deficiency in Parkinson's disease. Lancet 1:1269.1989).

- Scorziello A, Santillo M, Adornetto A, Dell'aversano C, Sirabella R, Damiano S, Canzoniero LM, Renzo GF, Annunziato L (NO-induced neuroprotection in ischemic preconditioning stimulates mitochondrial Mn-SOD activity and expression via Ras/ERK1/2 pathway. Journal of neurochemistry 103:1472-1480.2007).
- Smrcka M, Horky M, Otevrel F, Kuchtickova S, Kotala V, Muzik J (The onset of apoptosis of neurons induced by ischemia-reperfusion injury is delayed by transient period of hypertension in rats. Physiological research / Academia Scientiarum Bohemoslovaca 52:117-122.2003).
- Varghese J, Radhika G, Sarin A (The role of calpain in caspase activation during etoposide induced apoptosis in T cells. European journal of immunology 31:2035-2041.2001).
- Wang L, Rotzinger S, Al Chawaf A, Elias CF, Barsyte-Lovejoy D, Qian X, Wang NC, De Cristofaro A, Belsham D, Bittencourt JC, Vaccarino F, Lovejoy DA (Teneurin proteins possess a carboxy terminal sequence with neuromodulatory activity. Brain Res Mol Brain Res 133:253-265.2005).

Appendix

western blot data

TCAP [®] TCAP [®] + ET + 5-FU	TCAP-7 T(+ ET +	CAP -43 TC/ ET + E	ар-11 тс :т + 5	AP-11 TC/ -FU + 5 n=2	AP-11 TC -FU + 1 2 n=	:AP-11 -ve ET 12	E14
TCAP-11 TCAP-13 + ET + ET	9-41-9 + ET +	9-41 -9 + + ET	ve ET	TCAP ^{-/3} + ET	TCAP [®] + ET n=2	TCAP-13 + 5-FU n=2	TCAP-13 +5-FU
TCAP ⁻¹¹ TCAP ⁻¹¹ + ET + 5-FU	• • TCAP-7 + ET	TCAP -9 + 5-FU	+ve 5-FU	+ve + ET	TCAP + ET	¹³ TCAP-7 + 5-FU	TCAP ⁻¹¹ +ET

A.









) .									
	-ve n38	-ve luc	-ve 270	+ve n38	+ve luc	+ve 270	270 5-FU+ [CAP-11	N38 5-FU+ ¹ TCAP-1	Luc 5-FU+ 1TCAP-11
	-ve n38	-ve luc	-ve 270	270 5-FU+ TCAP ⁻¹	N38 5-FU ¹ TCAI	Luc + 5-F P- ¹¹ TC	c + U+ n: AP ⁻¹¹	ve +ve 38 luc	+ve 270
- 									r gradini i s
	9-41 n38	9-4 [.] luc	1 9-41 270	9-41 n38	9-41 luc	9-41 270	9-41 n38	9-41 luc	9–41 270
	N=1			N=2			N=3		
	e 4 1	'. -/4	* -						
	-ve - n38	-ve -\ luc 2	/e 270 70 5-FI TC4	Lu U+ 5-I \P-11 TC	с =U+ ;др-11	+ve n38	N38 5-FU+ TCAP-	+ve luc	+ve 270

Letters of permission - sent to Nativel Library of Canada.